RISK ASSESSMENT OF INTERNATIONAL CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS USING THE ANALYTIC NETWORK PROCESS

A THESIS SUBMITTED TO THE GRADUATE SCHOOL OF NATURAL AND APPLIED SCIENCES OF MIDDLE EAST TECHNICAL UNIVERSITY

BY

AMANI SULIMAN BU-QAMMAZ

IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF SCIENCE IN CIVIL ENGINEERING

JUNE 2007

Approval of the Graduate School of Natural and Applied Sciences

Prof. Dr. Canan Özgen Director

I certify that this thesis satisfies all the requirements as a thesis for the degree of Master of Science.

Prof. Dr. Güney Özcebe Head of Department

This is to certify that we have read this thesis and that in our opinion it is fully adequate, in scope and quality, as a thesis for the degree of Master of Science.

Assoc. Prof. Dr. İrem DİKMEN TOKER Co-Supervisor Prof. Dr. Talat BİRGÖNÜL Supervisor

Examining Committee Members

Asst. Prof. Dr. Yasemin NIELSEN	(METU, CE)
Prof. Dr. Talat BİRGÖNÜL	(METU, CE) —
Assoc. Prof. Dr. İrem DİKMEN TOKER	(METU, CE)
Asst. Prof. Dr. Rifat SÖNMEZ	(METU, CE)
Mehmet AYRANCIOĞLU (M.S.)	(AYKONYAPI)

I hereby declare that all information in this document has been obtained and presented in accordance with academic rules and ethical conduct. I also declare that, as required by these rules and conduct, I have fully cited and referenced all material and results that are not original to this work.

Name, Last name: Amani Bu-Qammaz

Signature :

ABSTRACT

RISK ASSESSMENT OF INTERNATIONAL CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS USING THE ANALYTIC NETWORK PROCESS

BU-QAMMAZ, Amani Suliman M.Sc., Department of Civil Engineering Supervisor: Prof. Dr. Talat BIRGÖNÜL Co-Supervisor: Assoc. Prof. Dr. İrem DİKMEN TOKER

June 2007, 188 Pages

This thesis offers a comprehensive risk assessment methodology that provides a decision support tool, directed for Turkish construction organizations, which can be utilized through the bidding decisions for international construction projects. Within this context the analytic network process technique is implemented to develop a risk assessment model, which is used to derive the relative priorities of the risk factors associated with international construction projects. The findings of the risk assessment model have demonstrated that the most significant sources of risk are vagueness of contract conditions about risk allocation, client, and immaturity of legal system in the host country. Factors such as low % of advance payment, geographical distance, and bribery were found to be relatively insignificant. An international construction project risk rating software application is then developed. The application incorporates the derived priorities from the risk assessment model to calculate a risk rating for a given international construction project.

To increase the credibility of the results a risk rating adjustment methodology was integrated into the application. Its purpose is to count for the potential influencing factors that may increase the risk level of a given project. The influencing factors which were considered are the company's experience, contract type, level of the available project data from the outset, and project delivery system.

The application is also structured to enhance the organizational learning practices. It improves the process of the organizational memory formation with respect to post-project risk data by developing a database of risk information of the rated projects for future references. The reliability of the application was tested with post-projects risk data and was found to be satisfactory.

Keywords: Analytic Network Process, International Construction, Risk Assessment.

ANALİTİK AĞ SÜRECİ İLE ULUSLARARASI İNŞAAT PROJELERİNDE RİSKLERİN DEĞERLENDİRİLMESİ

BU-QAMMAZ, Amani Suliman

Yüksek Lisans, İnşaat Mühendisliği Tez Yöneticisi: Prof. Dr. Talat BIRGÖNÜL Yardimici Tez Yöneticisi: Assoc. Prof. Dr. İrem DİKMEN TOKER

Haziran 2007, 188 Sayfa

Bu tezde, Türk inşaat şirketlerinin uluslararası pazarlarda riskleri değerlendirmek için kullanabilecekleri bir yöntem önerilmekte ve bu yöntemin kullanımın kolaylaştıracak bir karar destek sistemi sunulmaktadır. Bu kapsamda, risk değerlendirme yöntemi olarak Analitik Ağ Süreci tekniği kullanılmış ve risklerin göreceli önem dereceleri bu teknikle hesaplanmıştır. Türk inşaat şirketlerinin deneyimleri ışığında gerçekleştirilen risk değerlendirme sürecinin sonucunda, risk paylaşımına ilişkin sözleşme koşullarının belirsizliği, işveren kaynaklı riskler ve işin gerçekleştirileceği ülkedeki hukuksal sisteme ilişkin problemler en önemli risk kaynakları olarak belirlenmiştir. Avans ödemesinin miktarı, ülkeler arasındaki coğrafi uzaklık ve rüşvet önem derecesi düşük riskler olarak belirginleşmektedir. Analitik Ağ Süreci ile edinilen risk önem dereceleri kullanılarak, uluslararası inşaat projeleri için bir risk derecelendirme yazılımı geliştirilmiştir. Bu yazılım kapsamında, bir projenin risk derecesini etkileyen ancak Analitik Ağ Süreci bazlı risk derecelendirme yöntemiyle hesaplara dahil edilemeyen faktörler düşünülerek bir risk revizyon sistemi oluşturulmuştur.

Risk revizyonunda kullanılacak olan faktörler; şirketin deneyimi, sözleşme tipi, ödeme şekli ve projenin başında maliyet tahminlerinde kullanılmak üzere gerekli olan verilerin bulunup bulunmaması olarak belirlenmiştir.

Geliştirilen karar destek sistemi inşaat şirketlerinde kurumsal öğrenmeyi artıracak şekilde yapılandırılmıştır. Proje bitiminde risklere ilişkin verilerin tekrar gözden geçirilerek bir veritabanında saklanması ile gelecekteki benzer projelerde kullanılmak üzere bir risk belleğinin oluşturulması hedeflenmektedir. Karar destek sisteminin performansı gerçek proje verileri kullanılarak test edilmiş ve tatmin edici sonuçlara ulaşılmıştır.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Analitik Ağ Süreci, Uluslararası İnşaat, Risk Değerlendirmesi

To my parents who believed in me, to my husband who supported me to reach this point, and to my children.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Great deal of gratitude is expressed by the author of this thesis to Prof. Dr. Talat Birgönül and Assoc. Prof. Dr. Irem Dikmen Toker without whom she could not be able to proceed. Their guidance, support, and understanding were provided throughout this study. It has been a privilege to work with them.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	iv
ÖZ	vi
DEDICATION	viii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	. ix
TABLE OF CONTENTS	. X
LIST OF TABLES	. xiii
LIST OF FIGURES	. xiv
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	. xvi
CHAPTER	
1. INTRODUCTION	1
2. CONSTRUCTION PROJECT RISK MANAGEMENT	8
2.1 What is Risk?	8
2.1.1 Definition of Risk	9
2.1.2 Risk versus Uncertainty	13
2.1.3 Risk Attitude	15
2.1.3.1 Defining Attitude	16
2.1.3.2 Understanding Risk Attitude	17
2.2 Risk Management	18
2.2.1 Historical Overview.	19
2.2.2 Risk Management in the Business Environment	. 21
2.2.3 Comparative Summary for Some of the Available Risk Manager	nent
Standards and Guidelines	. 27
2.2.4 Risk Analysis and Management for Projects Framework	36
2.2.4.1 Investment Lifecycle	38
2.2.4.2 The RAMP Process	40

2.2.4.2.1 Activity A: Process Launch	40
2.2.4.2.2 Activity B: Risk Review.	43
2.2.4.2.3 Activity C: Risk Management	48
2.2.4.2.4 Activity D: Process Close-Down	48
3. INTERNATIONAL CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS RISK ASSESSM	IENT
MODEL	50
3.1 Available Approaches for Assessing Risk Associated with Interna	tional
Construction Projects	50
3.2 Identification of Risk Factors Associated with International Constru	ction
Projects	56
3.2.1 Risk Associated with International Construction Projects	. 57
3.2.1.1 Country Risk	58
3.2.1.2 Market Risk	68
3.2.1.3 Construction Projects Risk	68
3.2.2 Risk Factors considered in the International Construction Projects	Risk
Assessment Model	77
3.2.2.1 Country Risk Cluster	78
3.2.2.2 Inter-Country Cluster	85
3.2.2.3 Construction Risk Cluster	. 89
3.2.2.4 Project Team Cluster	. 94
3.2.2.5 Contractual Issues Cluster	. 97
3.3 Development of the Conceptual Model	103
3.4 The Analytic Network Process Risk Assessment Model	106
3.4.1 Risk Analysis and Risk Assessment Techniques	109
3.4.2 The Analytic Network Process	117
3.4.2.1 The Supermatrix of the Analytic Network Process	122
3.4.2.2 Stochasticity of the Supermatrix	122
3.4.2.3 The Control Hierarchy	124
3.4.3 Development of the Analytic Network Process Model with	the
SUPERDECISIONS Software	127

3.4.3.1 Demonstration of Building the International Construction Projects Risk
Assessment Model
3.4.3.1.1 The Supermatrix
3.4.3.1.2 Cluster Comparisons
4. THE INTERNATIONAL CONSTRUCTION PROJECT RISK RATING
SOFTWARE APPLICATION 138
4.1 The Structure of the International Construction Project Risk Rating
Software Application
4.1.1 Project Information 140
4.1.1.1 Adjusting International Construction Project Risk Rating
4.1.2 The Components of the Help Menu in the ICPRR Application
4.1.3 The Components of the File Menu in the ICPRR Application
4.2 Validating the Analytic Network Process Model Outcomes
5. CONCLUSION
REFERENCES
APPENDICES
A. SAMPLE OF THE ANP MODEL QUESTIONNAIRE
B. SAMPLE OF THE RISK RATING ADJUSTMENT METHODOLOGY
QUISTIONNAIRE
C. SAMPLE FROM THE RISK RATING RESULTS OF THE CASE
STUDIES

LIST OF TABLES

TABLE

2.1	Risk Management Standards and Guidelines	24
2.2	Risk Management Professional Bodies	26
2.3	The Risk Management Standards Reviewed	29
2.4	Elements of the Identification, Analysis and Treatment Steps	31
2.5	Consolidated List of Tools and Techniques for Risk Identification	34
2.6	Definitions of "Risk"	35
2.7	Activities, Key Parameters, and RAMP Process in each Stage	of
Invest	ment Lifecycle	39
3.1	Hierarchy of Country Level Risk Indicators as was Depicted in	
ICRA	M-1	61
3.2	Ranking of Critical Risk Factors in Institutional Investor's Coun	try
Credit	t Ratings by Rankings, 1979 and 1994	64
3.3	ICRG Risk Categories	66
3.4	Critical Factors in the ICRG Rating	67
3.5	Hierarchy of Construction Market Level Risk Indicators	69
3.6	Results of Risk Allocation	74
3.7	Consolidated List of Literature References for Risk Factors Associat	ted
with I	nternational Construction Projects	101
3.8	The Fundamental Scale for Making Judgments	19
4.1	Risk Rating Adjusting Values	151
4.2	General Information about the Case Studies	63
4.3	Rating Scale and Linguistic Values	164
4.4	Summary of the Post-Projects Risk Assessment	64
A.1	The Fundamental Scale of Making Judgments1	79

LIST OF FIGURES

FIGURE

2.1	Risk Arises from the Effect of Uncertainty on Objectives	. 14
2.2	Risk Attitude Spectrum	18
2.3	Risk Management Lifecycle	20
2.4	The Relation between Risk Areas and Cost	. 37
2.5	The RAMP Process	41
3.1	Influence Diagram of Country Risk	. 62
3.2	Results on Risk Significance	. 74
3.3	Hierarchical Risk Breakdown Structure for International Constru	ction
Projec	:ts	105
3.4	Decision Tree for Subcontractor Selection	110
3.5	How a Hierarchy Compares to a Network	121
3.6	The Supermatrix of a Network	123
3.7	Detail of a Matrix in the Supermatrix of a Network	123
3.8	Snapshot of the ANP Model for Risk Assessment of Internat	ional
Const	ruction Projects	128
3.9	The Questionnaire Mode for Comparisons	129
3.10	The Matrix Mode for Comparisons	129
3.11	The Local Priorities for Nodes in "Project Team" Compared	with
Respe	ct to ICPR	130
3.12	Part of the Unweighted Supermatrix for the ICRM	132
3.13	Part of the Weighted Supermatrix for the ICRM	132
3.14	Section of the Limit Supermatrix for the ICRM	133
3.15a	The Priorities from the Limit Supermatrix	134
3.15b	The Priorities from the Limit Supermatrix	135
3.16	The Cluster Matrix for ICRM	136

4.1	The Logon Screen to the International Construction Project Risk Ra	nting
Softw	are Application	139
4.2	The Main Components of the ICPRR Software Application	140
4.3	Project Information Form	141
4.4	The Risk Rating Entry Screen	141
4.5	Influencing Factors on International Construction Project Risk	143
4.6	Risk Rating Adjustment Methodology	145
4.7	Design-Bid-Build Approach	147
4.8	Design-Build Approach	147
4.9	The Degree of Risk Associated with the Different Contract Types	150
4.10	Influencing Factors Screen	153
4.11	The Key Components of the Help Menu in the ICPRR Application	154
4.12	The Project Description Component in the Help Menu	154
4.13	The Influencing Factors Description Component	155
4.14	The Dropdown Menu of "Explaining Risk Factors" Component	156
4.15	Explaining the Influencing Factors and the Risk Rating Adjust	nent
Meth	odology	157
4.16	The Analytic Network Process Model Included in the Help Menu	158
4.17	The List of the Saved Projects into the Application	159
4.18	The Project Details of a Saved Project	160
4.19	The Risk Rating of a Saved Project	160
B.1	Influencing Factors on International Construction Project Risk	183
B.2	Risk Rating Adjustment Methodology	184
C.1	CASE1 Project Information	186
C.2	CASE1 Initial Risk Rating	187
C.3	CASE1 Adjusted Risk Rating for Influencing Factors	188

LIST OF ABBREVIATION

AEC	Architectural, Engineering, and Construction
AHP	Analytic Hierarchy Process
AIRMIC	Association of Insurance and Risk Managers
ALARM	National Forum for Risk management in the Public Sector
ANP	Analytic Network Process
APM	Association for Project Management
ASCE	American Society of Civil Engineers
BERI	Business Environment Risk Intelligence
BSI	British Standard Institute
CCR	Country Credit Ratings
CF	Cost-Plus-Fee
CI	Criticality Index
CR	Consistency Ratio
CRIS	Control risks Information Services
CSA	Canadian Standards Association
СТ	Contract Type
DA	Data Availability
DB	Design-Build
DBB	Design-Bid-Build
EIRM	European Institute of Risk Management
EIU	Economist Intelligence Unit
EMV	Expected Monetary Value
FERMA	Federation of European Risk Management Association
GARP	Global Association of Risk Professionals
GATT	General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade
HAZOP	Hazard and Opportunity Studies
HRBS	Hierarchical Risk Breakdown Structure

IACCM	International Association of Contract and Commercial Managers
ICE	Institute of Civil Engineers
ICJV	International Construction Joint Venture
ICPR	International Construction Project Risk
ICPRR	International Construction Project Risk Rating
ICRAM	Model for International Construction Risk Assessment
ICRM	International Construction Project Risk Assessment Model
IEC	International Electrotechnical Commission
IEEE	Institute of Electrical and Electronic Engineers
II	Institutional Investor
IJV	International Joint Venture
INCOSE	International Council on Systems Engineering
IRM	Institute of Risk Management
ISO	International Organization for Standardization
IT	Information Technology
JV	Joint Venture
LS	Lump-Sum
MAUT	Multiple Attribute Utility Theory
MC	Monte Carlo
MCDM	Multi Criteria Decision Making
MSP	Macro-Sociopolitical
NAFTA	North American Free Trade Agreement
NPV	Net Present Value
OECD	Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development
OL	Organizational Learning
OM	Organizational Memory
PDS	Project Delivery System
PMBok®	Project Management Body of Knowledge
$\mathrm{PMI}^{\mathbb{R}}$	Project Management Institute
PRAM	Project Risk Analysis and Management

RAMP	Risk Analysis and Management for Projects
RBS	Risk Breakdown Structure
RFI	Request for Information
RMA	Risk Management Association
RMWG	Risk Management Working Group
RR	Risk Rating
SEI	Software Engineering Institute
SIG	Specific Interest Group
SMART	Simple Multi Attribute Rating Technique
S&P	Standards & Poor's Rating Group
SRA	Society of Risk Analysis
SWOT	Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities, and Threats
UAE	United Arab Emirates
UK	United Kingdom
UP	Unit Price
U.S	United States
USA	United States of America

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

The construction industry inherent momentous amount of risks; as it is portrayed with a unique characteristic in which most of its products are exceptional in respect of form, size and purpose. In addition, the products of construction differ widely in terms of location, materials, production techniques, and the standards of the finished product with respect to space, quality and durability. Moreover, the construction processes witness the involvement of diverse parties throughout projects lifecycle; each of which carryout different perspective and cultural background. On the other hand, the severe competition endured by the construction organizations and the low margin of profit has always acted as motivators to seek better opportunities not only for organization growth but also its bare survival within the industry. Nevertheless, the tendency towards construction industry is never affected by the individuality of its practices; but it is encouraged by the continuous demand for new facilities that can not be achieved without the existence of gut practitioners prepared to handle the unexpected involved within practicing such line of business. Supplementary, the openness of global markets answers the ultimate need of local construction organizations for new opportunities. Such opportunities are offered by the developing countries who are seeking assistant to sustain their development efforts; together with the emerging markets in Asia, Eastern Europe and former Soviet countries. In addition, different international agreements have created radical changes in the international construction industry such as North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) and the "Uruguay Round" in General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT). Accordingly, construction organizations are willing to expand their business into international construction markets.

However, it should be perceived that achieving success abroad is no trouble-free; frankly it will not be astonishing that international construction does involve more risk than local construction, since international construction project will encounter risks similar to the risk coupled with domestic construction together with the risk associated with the characteristics of the host country and its markets conditions. Moreover, despite the fact that local construction organizations may face threats from external practitioners; they should not expect the same level of competition in a foreign country.

Because of the previously described nature of the construction industry as well as the growing complexity and difficulty of construction projects, combined with the severity of the construction business environment together with the continuous frustrating project results to stakeholders; it becomes inevitable for construction organizations to analyze the potential sources of risk associated with construction projects in order to improve the effectiveness of such projects. On the other hand, construction organizations are keen to reveal new opportunities abroad; the significance of the circumstances examined when working in international markets creates new sources of risk. Therefore, several studies and researches were conducted to assess risk particularly related to international construction projects. The available studies for international construction projects risk assessment can be categorized into two main categories: (1) Risk assessment models support the market entry decision, and (2) Risk assessment models support the bidding decision (bid/no-bid and bid markup decisions). Regarding these two perspectives; various attempts were made to assess risk in international construction, although there may be different approaches for the assessment of risk, yet the processes are almost identical. Typically, prior to the assessment process it is necessary to identify risks likely to affect the project then develop a conceptual model or risk breakdown structure (RBS) for the identified factors which results from the logical arrangement of the factors. In literature, several lists were proposed for different construction risk factors and diverse breakdown structures are available, some factors are found in more than one list and overlaps recognized between the risk breakdown structures.

Usually, following the identification of the risk factors a multicriteria decision making method (MCDM) is used to assess the level of risk according to the predetermined objectives of the conducted research/study. The analytic hierarchy process (AHP), and simple multi attribute rating technique (SMART) are examples of techniques that may be located in literature related to risk assessment in international construction. On the other hand, there exist several tools for quantifying risk with respect to certain project objective (e.g. Cost, duration) including, but not limiting to: expected monetary value (EMV), statistical sums, simulation, decision trees. However, these tools can not handle the complex nature of risk when considering all the project objectives (Cost, Time, Quality, stakeholder satisfaction...etc).

With regard to MCDM techniques; even with the numerous researches that provide models for international risk assessment there is a frequent shortcoming with the models utilizing AHP or SMART. The assumption of independence between risk factors among certain levels or at the same level reduces the trustworthiness of the proposed models in providing reliable outcomes.

For the previously described reasons, it turns out to be essential to pursue for the critical risk factors that may jeopardize the success of international construction project and articulate how the level of risk can be measured by considering the complex relations between these risk sources.

The aim of this thesis is to develop a model that combines both research standpoints (revealing the critical risk sources and accounting for the multifaceted interaction between them) and performs a comprehensive risk assessment methodology while overcoming the independence assumption between the risk factors. The analytic network process (ANP) technique, the general form of the AHP; permits the definition of any potential relation between the risk factors. Nevertheless, it should be dropped into attention that adequate analysis of the potential sources of risk in international market does not necessitate the success of the project.

Yet, it is projected that systematic risk assessment may facilitate the quantification of the level of risk, assist in building up effective response strategies to diminish its impacts, and aid the determination of dependable risk markups while conducting construction projects abroad (Bu-Qammaz et al., 2006). Moreover, this thesis intended to create a model to assess risk accompanied with international construction from Turkish construction organizations perspective. To achieve this objective, the potential sources of risk on international construction project will be examined, while considering the Turkish experience in the global construction markets.

Correspondingly, the key objectives of this study are recapitulated below:

- To identify the primary sources of risk which affect international construction projects that will be performed by Turkish construction organizations.
- To assess the identified factors by taking into account all the prospective influences between the factors.
- To reveal the potential influencing factors that are expected to have an influence on the level of risk for a given international construction project.
- To provide a reliable risk rating for a given international construction project by developing a software application considering the characteristics of the project, and hence afford a decision support tool for the decision maker that can be utilized within the bidding decisions.
- To present a tool for organizational learning (OL) that enhance the formation of organizational memory (OM) by creating a database for the risk profiles of post-projects, this will allow the utilization of the previous experience of the organization.

In order to be able to achieve the previously stated objectives supportive methodology was prepared, thus the methodology followed in this thesis is avowed below:

- Identification of the risk factors associated with international construction through literature review, discussion sessions, and experience.
- Development of the logical grouping for the identified risk factors according to the potential relations between them, and then creates the risk breakdown structure consequential from the logical grouping of the risk factors.
- Utilization of SUPERDECISIONS software to construct the ANP model and find the importance weights (priorities) of the risk factors.
- Employment of the derived importance weights of the risk factors to develop a software application into which a performance rating can be given to each risk factor for a specific construction project that will be conducted by a Turkish contractor in a foreign country. This will provide a risk rating for the project under consideration.
- Modifying the derived risk rating while accounting for the potential influencing factors on the project risk.
- Constructing a database for the risk rating from post-projects data, which were conducted into the international construction markets.

Throughout the following chapters consideration will take place to the major knowledge areas that are related to risk associated with international construction projects together with satiated description of the model and the results of the research. Chapter 2 will give attention to project risk management; the major topics that will be covered in this chapter will include revealing the available perspectives towards risk associated with the business environments, and the diverse views adopted by the different definitions of the term "risk", also some risk related terms will be discussed, such as uncertainty and risk attitude. Then, the available risk management practices will be examined to depict the essential role of the identification and assessment steps in the integrated risk management process. Moreover, this chapter will include a comparative summary for some of the existing risk management standards and guidelines, which will reveal considerable amount of similarities between the formal processes of conducting risk management.

The international construction project risk assessment model (ICRM) will be described in Chapter 3, this chapter will explain the major steps undertaken to develop the model starting from risk identification through developing the risk breakdown structure then the ANP model and finally findings of the model. This chapter will also include some literature review results regarding international construction risk assessment models, identification of risk associated with international construction, risk analysis and assessment tools, and particulars concerning the ANP technique.

After discussing the ANP model outcomes, the developed software application for international construction project risk rating (ICPRR) will be described. Chapter 4 will provide a descriptive review for the key objectives for developing the ICPRR software application together with the major components from which the ICPRR is structured. This chapter will also include the results obtained from implementing the developed software application on 8 case studies. The findings of the case studies will be discussed to demonstrate the validity of the software.

The major contribution of this thesis study to the knowledge in its area together with the main shortcomings of the proposed methodology will be discussed in Chapter 5. The findings of the research together with the relevant conclusions will be included in Chapter 5, as well.

The appendices will include, a sample of the questionnaire used to fill in the ANP model (Appendix A), sample from the questionnaire of the risk rating adjustment methodology (Appendix B), and an example of the results obtained from the implementation of the ICPRR software to one of 8 international construction projects (Appendix C). However, the name of the project together with the construction organization is not given for the sake of confidentiality.

CHAPTER 2

CONSTRUCTION PROJECT RISK MANAGEMENT

Before proceeding to discuss the proposed risk assessment model it is essential to elucidate what we connote while using the "risk" terminology. Risk is associated with every aspect of our daily life. Further, wherever risk exists, the tendency to adequately mange it will be found. However, when the construction industry is examined it would be seen that formal risk management has only become an integral process in the past few decades. One of the drivers for the recent sudden increased need to manage risk is the rapid development of technology; as a result risk and its management have turned to be wholly specialized subject. With the adequate assistance of risk management two essential advantages will be captured, more confidence can be given to the estimated project costs and profits will be maximized (Baker et al., 1999). For the context of this chapter, the available risk definitions from business perspective will be revealed, and then the offered risk management practices will be examined to depict the essential role of the identification and assessment steps in the risk management process. Moreover, this chapter will include a comparative summary for some of the existing risk management standards and guidelines, which will reveal considerable amount of similarities between the formal processes of conducting risk management.

2.1 What is Risk?

For the first sight it would be thought meaningless to inquire what the meaning of risk is, but after comprehensive exploration into the available literature regarding business risks it was believed to be easier said than done locating united perspective towards risk definition within different professional bodies and standard institutions.

However, investigating the traditional linguistic definition of the term "risk" in the standard dictionaries would confirm that the view towards risk is always negative. "A factor, thing, element, or course involving uncertain danger; a hazard" is one of various definitions for risk that were found in a typical linguistic dictionary (Farlex, 2007). Yet, these are conventional definitions and not specific to certain industry or business.

2.1.1 Definition of Risk

The outcome for the absence of consensus towards the definition of the term "risk" within the professional bodies and standard institutions is reflected in the presence of different phrases to define risk in literature concerning risk and its management. For instance; risk is defined as "the exposure to loss/gain", "the probability of occurrence of loss/gain multiplied by its respective magnitude" (Jaafari, 2001), "the probability that unfavorable outcome will occur", "uncertainty and the result of uncertainty", "lack of predictability about structure, outcomes, or consequences in a planning or decision situation" (Nasir et al., 2003), "the probability of occurrence of some uncertain, unpredictable and even undesirable event(s) that would change the prospects for the profitability on a given investment", and in relation to construction; risk is described as "an exposure to economic loss or gain arising from involvement in the construction process", and "a consideration in the process of a construction project whose variation results in uncertainty in the final cost, duration and quality of the project" (Kartam and Kartam, 2001). Although, these previous expressed definitions of risk do not cover all and every definition available, yet they show that there are three different perspectives towards the term "risk": (1) risk is all negative (threat), (2) risk is defined neutrally (could be threat/opportunity), and (3) risk is explicitly described to include both negative and positive outcomes (threats and opportunities).

On the other hand, regardless of the continuing debate among risk management practitioners about the definition of risk; there exist several attempts from different professional bodies and standard institutions to propose a definition of risk that capture broad acceptance. Although, they adopt different perspectives, they trend to agree on common view (Hillson, 2002).

Hillson (2002) in his quest to answer the question "What is risk?" from business perspective; reveals some definitions from several professional bodies and standard institutions. Surprising result was to find that the institute of risk management (IRM) has no official definition of "risk", despite the usage of phrases such as "chance of bad consequences, or exposure to mischance" in IRM documents which clearly show that IRM until the date of the research has adopted the traditional view that risk is wholly negative. Moreover, he found that some other national standard-setting bodies also apply a negative definition of risk, this would include the Norwegian Standard NS5814:1981, British Standard BS8444-3:1996, and National Standard of Canada CAN/CSA-Q850-97:1997.

Hillson (2002) has further added that, recently a neutral view of risk have extended among professional bodies, such as the United Kingdom (UK) association for project management (APM), where risk is defined in their project risk analysis and management guide (PRAM Guide) as "an uncertain event or set of circumstances which, should it occur, will have an effect on achievement of objectives". While the effect is not specified; it could include both positive and negative effects. Further, the British standard institute (BSI) has adopted this general view in BS6079-3:2000, it says that "risk is uncertainty ... that can affect the prospects of achieving ... goals". The joint Australian/New Zealand risk management standard AS/NZS 4360:1999 has also provided a general definition that could indicate the composite nature of risk that include both opportunities and threats. In addition to the international electrotechnical commission (IEC) whose project risk management guidelines (IEC62198:2001) once more define risk without explicitly referring to its consequences whether positive or negative.

What is more, other guidelines have started to explicitly bring in upside effects in the definition of risk. An example of which is the risk analysis and management for projects guide (RAMP Guide) produced jointly by the institute of civil engineers (ICE), the Faculty of Actuaries, and Institute of Actuaries who defines risk as "a threat (or opportunity) which could affect adversely (or favorably) achievement of objectives". Likewise, the guide to the project management body of knowledge (PMBok[®] Guide, 2004) created by the project management institute (PMI[®]) defines risk as "an uncertain event or condition that, if it occurs, has a positive or negative effect on a project's objectives". Moreover, IRM has published risk management standard (2002) jointly with national forum for risk management in the public sector (ALARM) and association of insurance and risk managers (AIRMIC); the standard has used the terminology for risk set out by the international organization for standardization (ISO) in its recent document ISO/IEC Guide 73; which defines risk as " the combination of the probability of an event and its consequences"; the standard has further explained that "there is the potential for events and consequences that constitute opportunities for benefit (upside) or threats to success (downside)"; thus the standard takes into account both perspectives of risk; this would indicate that even IRM has recently changed its negative perspective towards risk to include opportunities.

Bring to a close; the view towards risk from the standard publications and professional bodies can be pointed up as follow (Hillson and Murray-Webster, 2007a):

 Until the late nineties, the vast majority of official published risk management standards exclusively used a negative definition of risk (risk equals threat); the definitions proposed have seen risk as "an uncertainty that could have a negative/ harmful/ adverse/ unwelcome/ bad effect on one or more objectives".

- From late nineties onwards, two different views have emerged; either a neutral risk definition was presented "an uncertainty that could affect one or more objectives" where the nature of the effect is not specified, or a wider definition including both threats and opportunities was adopted "an uncertainty that could have a positive or negative effect on one or more objectives".
- Since the new millennium the mainstream within the newly published or updated official standards regarding risk management was to explicitly redefine risk to include both threats and opportunities.

Although it is unrealistic to assume that all risk practitioners agree on the new trend in defining risk and the debate is over. Yet, it would be fair to say that the majority of risk management practitioners became aware that risk management should be utilized to minimize the negative effect of threats, as well as to maximize opportunities; so it can optimize the achievement of objectives (Hillson and Murray-Webster, 2007a). Whether they adopt the new perspective for the definition of risk which accounts for both threats and opportunities or just thinking of uncertainty to have two types of effects namely risk and opportunities; risk practitioners agreed on the indispensable need for developing the traditional practices of risk management to include opportunities within their process.

For the purpose of this study; the traditional definition of risk is adopted. The study will give emphasis to the sources of risk that may have negative effect on the predefined project objectives; thus risk is seen as threats. However, even though indepth analysis of opportunities associated with international construction is out of the scope of this research, yet it is believed that no integral risk management methodology can be approached without taking opportunities into consideration.

2.1.2 Risk versus Uncertainty

Often risk is confused with uncertainty; more or less all the definitions of risk either explicitly or implicitly embrace uncertainty. Uncertainty is related to the probability of occurrence of an event; an event is assumed to be certain if the probability of its occurrence is 100% or totally uncertain if the probability of its occurrence is 0%; where among theses boundaries the uncertainty varies quite widely (Jaafari, 2001).

The existence of uncertainty makes it difficult to predict future events. Therefore, great deal of attention has been given to define, understand, and manage uncertainty. Two diverse aspects of uncertainty should be carefully distinguished to adequately manage it; firstly variability and secondly ambiguity. Where variability describes the situation when a measurable factor can take one of a range of possible values (i.e. the event is defined but its outcome is uncertain because it is variable), while ambiguity is defined as uncertainty of meaning. Ambiguity can be used when a particular event may or may not happen at all, and sometimes whether something else unexpected might take place (i.e. there is incomplete knowledge about the situation under consideration) (Hillson and Murray-Webster, 2007a).

However, not all uncertain events are considered to be risk; if the uncertainty is irrelevant to the desired objectives then it will not be risk. Risk can only be defined with respect to some objectives; we can simply see risk as uncertainty that when it occurs could affect one or more objectives. Moreover, whenever objectives are defined then risk to successfully achieving them should be expected. Additionally, the level of risk differ according to the hierarchy of the organizational objectives; strategic risks are uncertainties that is concerned with strategic objectives (example of strategic objective is increase profit and market share), project risks are uncertainties that could prevent the achievement of project objectives (e.g. on time within budget delivery), similarly technical risk could influence technical objectives and reputation risk may affect reputation (Jaafari, 2001; Hillson, 2005). Figure 2.1 demonstrates the relation between risk and uncertainty for projects.

It was shown earlier that even with different details of the definitions of risk they all concur that risk has two attributes; risk is associated with uncertainty and it has consequences; regarding the predefined objectives (Hillson and Murray-Webster, 2007a). Thus risk is distinguished from uncertainty that the former considers the consequences while the later does not; risk can not be defined without linking it to the objectives.

Taking into consideration the relation between risk and objectives allow for adequate risk management process. It is evident that before identifying risks one needs to know what events might be risky and against what. Moreover, while assessing the significance of risk and preparing adequate risk response objectives should be thoroughly considered. Furthermore, adequately defining objectives is a key to understand risk attitudes, the risk response and the degree to which an organization is willing to take risk depend on the objectives of the organization and the extent to which uncertainty is seen critical (Hillson and Murray-Webster, 2007a). Yet again, considering opportunities together with threats is believed to have great influence on risk attitude. People who see risk from its negative angle and dismiss opportunities from their decisions will have completely different response from those who consider both risk and opportunities.



Figure 2.1. Risk Arises from the Effect of Uncertainty on Objectives (Hillson, 2005)

To end with, and for the sake of comprehensiveness it should be pointed out that a number of researchers define risk and uncertainty from different point of view. Although they accept as true that risk and uncertainty are usually used interchangeably. Yet, in their opinion they believe that in risk management, the terms have distinct meanings. In their perspective the term "risk" is used when the outcome can be predicted on the basis of statistical probability. Whereas, "uncertainty" is a future outcome to which probability can be attached only subjectively, if at all. Moreover, both risks and uncertainties are future outcomes which are products of performance variables, and their likelihoods. Yet again, some believes that Risks/uncertainties operate bi-directionally. Therefore, performance may be better than predicted.

2.1.3 Risk Attitude

A well known essay written by Swindoll (1999) is frequently quoted to adequately describe the concept of attitude, it says;

The longer I live, the more I realize the impact of attitude on life. Attitude, to me, is more important than facts. It is more important than the past, than education, than money, than circumstances, than failures, than successes, than what other people think or say or do. It is more important than appearance, giftedness or skills. It will make or break a company or a home. The remarkable thing is we have a choice every day regarding the attitude we will embrace for that day. We cannot change our past... we cannot change the fact that people will act in a certain way. We cannot change the inevitable. The only thing we can do is play on the one string we have, and that is our attitude... I am convinced that life is 10% what happens to me and 90% how I react to it; and so it is with you... we are in charge of our attitudes (cited Hillson and Murray-Webster, 2007b).

2.1.3.1 Defining Attitude

Similar to the word "risk", once more we are faced with a term that has multiple definitions. What is more is the existence of two unrelated meanings while using the term "attitude". First let us list the linguistic definitions to reveal them (Farlex, 2007):

- The orientation of an aircraft's axes relative to a reference line or plane, such as the horizon.
- A complex mental state involving beliefs, feelings, values, and dispositions to act in certain ways.

It is needless to declare that the second definition is the one that is relevant to our research. Similar to risk; attitude can only be defined in relation to a datum point; in the case of the second definition which we are interested in the datum point is the fact or state towards which mental disposition is held. Therefore, in this manner attitude represents the choice one takes with respect to certain situation, since each situation is influenced with different circumstances then the chosen response will also vary according to the considered influences. Moreover, if an effort is given to identify and understand the influences on a given situation, then the ability to manage them is improved. Consequently, the chosen attitude is expected to be the most advantageous (Hillson and Murray-Webster, 2006).

The previous argument reveals that attitudes may be customized to promote the achievement of business objectives. Attitudes are assumed to be manageable when they are subject to change; if attitudes are to be fixed then even if they can be understood they can never be managed. Managing attitude allow to direct them into the most appropriate choice for the given situation (Hillson and Murray-Webster, 2006).

2.1.3.2 Understanding Risk Attitude

Risk attitude can be understood by combining both individual definitions of "risk" and "attitude". So risk attitude can be seen as the "chosen state of mind with regard to those uncertainties that could have a positive or negative effect on objectives" (Hillson and Murray-Webster, 2006). However, according to majority of risk practitioners there is an important factor which should be taken into account; that is perception; jointly risk and attitude are influenced by perception. Hillson and Murray-Webster (2006) have stated that there are three factors that should be considered under perception namely: (1) Rational situational factors (e.g. familiarity, manageability, and proximity), (2) Subconscious heuristics operating at both individual and group level (e.g. availability, groupthink, or risky/cautious shift), and (3) Emotions. They have further explained that the influence of perception on risk affect the degree to which uncertainty is considered to be important. Finally, they have proposed the following definition for risk attitude; risk attitude is the "chosen response to uncertainty that matters, influenced by perception".

As was pointed out earlier there may be different attitudes to be adopted with regard to the same situation, each attitude will lead to different behavior, and according to each behavior consequences will result. Behavior is the solely indicator to the adopted attitude. Moreover, there is a consensus among risk practitioners that there is a range among which risk attitude fluctuate according to the way individuals or groups recognize the uncertainty. Accordingly, different behaviors will results from different individuals/organizations to the same situation resulting from their attitudes. Uncertainty that is regarded as extremely risky by a person or organization may be regarded as acceptable by others (Hillson and Murray-Webster, 2006). Figure 2.2 illustrates this fact.



Figure 2.2. Risk Attitude Spectrum (Hillson and Murray-Webster, 2006)

2.2 Risk Management

Wherever risk exists the desire to adequately manage it will be found; where the management actions are taken either intuitionally or systematically. Risk stems from uncertainty which narrow our knowledge about future events. Since ever it was accepted as a fact that people can not know; understand; or control everything. Therefore, the term "risk" has become relative to many aspects of human being daily life. Risk is related to personal circumstances (health, pensions, insurance...etc.), society (terrorism, economic performance...etc.) as well as business (corporate governance, strategy, business continuity...etc.). However, it is believed that mankind incessantly seeks to deal with risk and try to manage it proactively. Consequently, not only risk is found everywhere but also the concept of risk management.
As every aspect of human behaviors is combined with risk; its existence within most of human venture is recognized as unavoidable, subsequently there is a continuous effort to identify and understand risk. Accordingly, within various segments of business the phrase "risk management" has been used to describe the attempts undertaken to identify, understand and respond to risk (Hillson, 2006).

2.2.1 Historical Overview

In the company of the earliest signs for the existence of people colonies the employment of the concept of risk management is found to be noteworthy. The first clues of risk management discovered was related to the group of people named the Asipu who lived in a valley called Tigris-Euphrates during the time 3200 BC. The people within this group were recognized as risk consultants, and the procedure they used to follow is highly comparable with the ones proposed by the recent methodical risk management guidelines. As there procedure starts by identifying the important dimensions of the problem, propose alternative actions, and collect data on the likely outcomes. Then most favorable actions would be selected and reported to the client (Baker et al., 1999).

The practicing of risk management has evolved ever since dramatically. Bortkiewicz has conducted in the 19th century; one of the earliest attempts to apply probability analysis to a risk problem. However, the actual term of "risk analysis" was first created by Hertz in the mid sixties of the last century to derive the probability distribution of the rate of return or the net present value (NPV) of an investment project; in his study he proposed simulating utilizing the computers. Within his research nine factors where recognized to inherent uncertainty; that is: market size, selling price, market growth rate, market share, investment required, useful life of facilities, residual values of facilities, operating cost, and fixed costs (Baker et al., 1999).

On the other hand, when the construction industry is examined it would be found that formal risk management has only become an integral process in the past few decades. One of the drivers for the recent sudden increased need to manage risk is the rapid development of technology; as a result risk and its management have turned to be wholly specialized subject. With the adequate assistance of risk management two essential advantages will be captured, more confidence can be given to the estimated project costs and profits will be maximized. More or less the current risk management procedure includes the following main steps: risk identification, analysis, evaluation, and control. Yet these steps can be further divided to include risk response and monitoring which in turns will result in obtaining a controlled risk environment (Baker et al., 1999). Figure 2.3 depicts the risk management lifecycle.



Figure 2.3. Risk Management Lifecycle (Baker et al., 1999)

2.2.2 Risk Management in the Business Environment

Risk Management has retained a fundamental position within the business practices; the application of risk management processes is extended among most industries; both in government and private sectors. Moreover, it has contributed with an important role at all levels in the organizations.

Risk management is acknowledged as an autonomous management discipline, in view of the fact that handling the uncertainty associated with business and projects; at all levels, is credited to risk management. Therefore, several risk management professional bodies have proposed risk management standards and guidelines to be adopted as a tool for dealing with risk that either relative to the organization business objectives or specific project objectives. Moreover, at the project level and according to PMBok guide (PMBok[®] Guide, 1996) project risk management is considered to be one of the nine project management knowledge areas, the other eight disciplines are to be: project integration management, project scope management, project time management, project communication management, and project procurement management. Project risk management is associated with identifying, analyzing, and responding to project risk. Simultaneously, there are many guidelines that are intended for integrated risk management which address risks across different levels within the organization.

However, the existence of the guidelines and standards that assist in managing risk within the business environment is not the only indicator for the significance of risk management as an essential management discipline. In fact there are many elements that support the recognition of risk management as inevitable practice when successful achievement of the required objectives is desired.

Hillson (2006) has summarized the fundamental elements as:

- Academic base; where most universities and other higher educational institutes provide didactic programs that is relevant to risk management and its practices; whether offer bachelor degree, masters, or doctoral programs.
- Qualification; a wide selection of examinations and qualifications are available to risk professionals if they are willing to be recognized as certified risk practitioner; notwithstanding the fact that there are no particular approved qualification certificate within all industries or even countries; professional bodies tend to provide their relevant certificate.
- Consultancies; many risk experts provide business solutions to clients who seek guidance from their expertise and experience. Moreover, due to the increased attractiveness of practicing risk management within business environments the number of professionals that assist in the adequate implementation of the risk management process is dramatically increased.
- Literature; effortless review to literature indicate the availability of several journals that cover the risk management subject. Moreover, there are numerous numbers of books claim to cover essential aspects of risk management. This is to be added to the available national and international risk management standards and guidelines which were mentioned earlier; Table 2.1 Provides a comprehensive list for the most conventional risk management standards and guidelines.
- Tools; as information technology (IT) becomes essential tool for business development; promising software that provide support in all risk management aspects have emerged. Further, there are solutions provided for integrated risk management which assist in managing risk across the organization.

- Process; regardless of the various available guidelines for risk management that adopt diverse perspectives; there is a consensus on the essential components for effective risk management process. Most guidelines start the process with planning step to describe the scope and level of details desired. The next step is identification of risk and then assessing and prioritizing risk using qualitative and quantitative techniques, according to the outcomes of the assessment process appropriate responses should be developed and the agreed actions should be implemented. Finally, risk communication and review should take place.
- Professional bodies; several professional societies and institutes provide support to the discipline of risk management. Table 2.2 lists a number of the most well-known professional bodies.

On the other hand, thoughtful examination to the available standards and guidelines would reveal that they take on different scopes; while some implement the extensive perspective for risk management, others have limited scope and aimed for project-based business and assist in handling project specific risk.

Moreover, it is understood that effective risk management is a crucial element while conducting business. Therefore, risk management involves with various subjects as it is relevant to different business objectives. Though, even when it is impracticable to propose an extensive list for the types of risk management which may be examined within today's business practices; some of the types that were addressed by Hillson (2006) are: strategic risk management; corporate governance; financial risk management; business continuity and disaster recovery; reputational risk management; risk-assessed marketing; operational risk management; project risk management; legal and contract risk management; technical risk management; fraud risk management; and counter-terrorism risk management.

Reference/title	Standards body/publisher	Date
AS/NZS 4360:2004, Risk Management	Standards Australia, Homebush NSW 2140, Australia, and Standards New Zealand, Wellington 6001, New Zealand	2004
BS 6079-3:2000, Project Management – Part 3: Guide to the Management of Business-related Project Risk	British Standards Institution, London, UK	2000
BS 8444-3: 1996 (previously issued as 300-3-9:1995), Risk Management – Part 3: Guide to Risk Analysis of Technological Systems	British Standards Institution, London, UK	1996
CAN/CSA-Q850-97, Risk Management Guideline for Decision Makers	Canadian Standards Association, Ontario, Canada	1997
CP142 Operational Risk Systems and Controls	Financial Services Authority, London, UK	2002
IEEE 1540-2001, Standard for Software Life Cycle Processes – Risk Management	The Institute of Electrical and Electronic Engineers, Inc., USA	2001
ISO 14001: 2004, Environmental Management Systems – Requirements with Guidelines for Use	International Organization for Standardization, Geneva, Switzerland	2004
ISO/IEC 17799:2005, Information Technology – Security Techniques – Code of Practice for Information Security Management	International Organization for Standardization/International Electrotechnical Commission, Geneva, Switzerland	2005
IEC 62198:2001, Project Risk Management – Application Guidelines	International Electrotechnical Commission, Geneva, Switzerland	2001
JIS Q 2001:2001 (E), Guidelines for Development and Implementation of Risk Management System	Japanese Standards Association, Tokyo, Japan	2001
PAS 56:2003, Guide to Business Continuity Management	British Standards Institution, London, UK	2003
PD 6668:2000, Managing Risk for Corporate Governance	British Standards Institution, London, UK	2000

Table 2.1 Risk Management Standards and Guidelines (Hillson, 2006)

Table 2.1 Risk Management Standards and Guidelines (continued)(Hillson, 2006)

Reference/title	Standards body/publisher	Date
PD ISO/IEC Guide 73:2002, Risk Management – Vocabulary – Guidelines for Use in Standards	British Standards Institution, London, UK	2002
A Guide to the Project Management Body of Knowledge (PMBok [®]), 3 rd edn., ch.11 Project risk management	Project Management Institute, Philadelphia, PA, USA.	2004
A Risk Management Standard	Institute of Risk Management (IRM), Association of Insurance and Risk Managers (AIRMIC) and National Forum for Risk Management in the Public Sector (ALARM), London, U.K.	2002
Continuous Risk Management Guidebook	Software Engineering Institute (SEI), Carnegie Mellon University, USA	1996
Enterprise Risk Management – Integrated Framework	The Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission, USA	2004
Guidelines for Environmental Risk Assessment and Management	DETR, Environment Agency and IEH/ The Stationery Office, London, UK	2000
Guidelines on Risk Issues	The Engineering Council, London, UK	1995
Management of Risk – Guidance for Practitioners	UK Office of Government Commerce (OGC)/The Stationery Office, London, UK	
Project Risk Analysis & Management (PRAM) Guide, 2 nd edn.	Association for Project Management / APM Publishing, High Wycombe, Bucks, UK	
Risk Analysis and Management for Projects (RAMP) 2 nd edn.	UK Institution of Civil Engineers, Faculty of Actuaries and Institute of Actuaries/Thomas Telford, London, UK	

Professional body	Web address
Association for Project Management Risk Management Specific Interest Group (APM Risk SIG)	http://www.eurolog.co.uk/APMRiskSIG
Association of Insurance and Risk Managers (AIRMIC)	http://www.AIRMIC.com
European Institute of Risk Management (EIRM)	http://www.EIRM.com
Federation of European Risk Management Associations (FERMA)	http://www.ferma-asso.org
Global Association of Risk Professionals (GARP)	http://www.GARP.com
Institute of Risk Management (IRM)	http://www.theIRM.org
International Association of Contract and Commercial Managers (IACCM) Business Risk Working Group	http://www.IACCM.com/risk.php
International Council on Systems Engineering Risk Management Working Group (INCOSE RMWG)	http://www.INCOSE.org
Project Management Institute (PMI) Risk Management Specific Interest Group (PMI Risk SIG)	http://www.RiskSIG.com
Risk Management Association (RMA) Society for Risk Analysis (SRA)	http://www.RMAhq.org http://www.sra.org

Table 2.2 Risk Management Professional Bodies (Hillson, 2006)

2.2.3 Comparative Summary for Some of the Available Risk Management Standards and Guidelines

Section (2.2.2) has demonstrated that there are numerous standards and guidelines which aim at providing guidance to business practitioners for effectively utilizing risk management practices in order to enhance their business performance. Yet, the perspectives from which these guidelines are published differ widely; some are general and meant to be utilized in any types of business and may be applied to either projects or organizations; others are limited to certain scopes and are not applicable for others; though their publishers states that it can be adapted to be used otherwise.

To understand the differences and capture the similarities between the various standards it would be handy to undertake a comparison between the major steps for practicing risk management proposed by these standards. However, it would be neither practical nor useful to compare all and every available guideline; as not all of them serve the same scope and some of them have limited scope for implementation, thus major differences may be encountered which will impede the achievement of effective comparisons.

Raz and Hillson (2005) have undertaken a comparative review of nine major risk management standards; they focused on their scope, process steps and specific emphasis. Moreover, they have discussed their resemblance and differences; to demonstrate how they harmonize each other in some areas. The standards have been chosen after a comprehensive survey; where they have selected six national or international standards that have been developed or accepted by standardization bodies along with three standards that were created by professional organizations. On the other hand, some other standards which were considered initially have been disregarded from the survey due to their limited or specific scope of application.

The survey distinguished between two different scope categories: project and organization. The two categories are dependent on the scope of implementation, where "project" category indicates that the standard documents declare that the process, steps and procedures are intended to be implemented at the project level; while "organization" indicates that the standard is meant to be applied by the entire organization and is also applicable for both project/non-project based organizations. Raz and Hillson (2005) have stated that it was relatively easy to classify the standards with respect to their scope; yet they have exempted IEEE standard 1540-2001: standard for software lifecycle processes- risk management which is specifically designed for software, as it is stated in its documents that the proposed risk management process can be customized for use at organization level or project level. Moreover, the chosen standards are meant for application either to projects or organizations in any area of activity. Yet again IEEE standard is an exception since it is specific to software, and CEI/IEC 62198:2001 which is intended for projects with a technological content; however it is stated in its scope that it may be applied to other projects. Table 2.3 lists the compared standards together with their scopes. It is shown in Table 2.3 that four of the chosen standards scoped to be implemented at project level where the other five apply more general view.

As the main intention for the comparative analysis is to capture the degree of similarities between the chosen standards with respect to their proposed processes and steps; the emphasis was to examine the main process described by the selected standards. Accordingly, it was found that the major steps for applying risk management with regard to the nine different standards can be stated as follow: planning, identification, analysis, treatment, and control. However, it should be pointed out that the used terminology may be different from standard to another; yet the formation of the process is identical. Raz and Hillson (2005) have given some examples of such variation in terminologies used within the standards, like the alternative usage of the terms "analysis" and "assessment"; while some standards have used the term "analysis" other have used "assessment". Moreover, in some standards "analysis" is divided into "estimation" (determining the probabilities and consequences of the risk events) and "evaluation" (prioritization of the risk events by determining their overall magnitude).

Title	Author	Year	Scope
National and international standards			
IEEE Standard 1540-2001: Standard for	Institute of Electrical and	2001	P/O
Software Life Cycle Processes – Risk	Electronic Engineers,		
Management	USA		
CEI/IEC 62198:2001: International Standard	International	2001	Р
Project Risk Management: Application	Electrotechnical		
Guidelines, 1 st edition, 2001-04	Commission, Switzerland		
JIS Q2001:2001 (E): Guidelines for	Japanese Standards	2001	0
Development and Implementation of Risk	Association		
Management System			
AS/NZS 4360:2004: Risk Management	Standards Australia/	2004	0
	Standards New Zealand		
BS 6079-3:2000: Project Management -	British Standards	2000	Р
Part 3: Guide to the Management of	Institution (BSI)		
Business-related Project Risk			
CAN/CSA-Q850-97: Risk Management:	Canadian Standards	1997	0
Guideline for Decision-Makers	Association (CSA)		
Professional standards			
Risk Management Standard	Institute of Risk	2002	0
	Management		
	(IRM)/National Forum for		
	Risk Management in the		
	Public Sector (ALARM)/		
	Association of Insurance		
	and Risk Managers		
	(AIRMIC), UK		
Project Risk Analysis & Management	Association for Project		Р
(PRAM) Guide, 2 nd edition	Management (APM), UK		
Guide to the Project Management Body of	Project Management	2004	Р
Knowledge (PMBok®): Chapter 11, Project	Institute, USA		
Management, 3 rd edition			
* P = Project; O = Organization			

Table 2.3 The Risk Management Standards Reviewed (Rational Standards)	az and Hillson, 2005)
---	-----------------------

Raz and Hillson (2005) have presented their comparison between the nine standards into separate tables. Each table is customized in a way that the rows represent the nine standards under consideration while the columns correspond to the steps. In addition, they have included the sections of the standard that represent the step compared and its corresponding number as it appears in the standard.

In one table they have compared the different approach proposed by the standards for conducting the planning step; this step addressed the most inconsistency between the standards with respect to the scope and level of detail. As some standards adopt the extensive approach by including in this step organization related issues, as establishing the risk management policy, defining roles and responsibilities, and establishing the process to be followed, other standards follow a more precise approach; including planning the application of the existing risk management process to a specific project or case.

Further, the next table puts side by side the core steps in the risk management process which include: identification, analysis and treatment; these steps are found to be proposed mainly in comparable manner by the standards, Table 2.4 shows these steps. To avoid repetition and for the sake of clarity; the researchers have prepared a separate table (Table 2.5) which has contained tools and techniques proposed by the different guidelines for identifying risk through the risk identification process.

Moreover, Table 2.4 shows that in the analysis step two main activities are to be distinguished namely: risk estimation and risk assessment. The former activity refers to an assessment of the probability of occurrence of the risk events identified in the identification step; and the possible consequences in case of their occurrence, while the later activity is related to evaluation of the assessed risk by comparing it to the criteria and thresholds of the decision maker(s) to determine the priority for treatment.

	Identification	Analysis	Treatment
IEEE	Risk identification	Risk estimation	Perform risk treatment
1540 2001		Risk evaluation	Selecting risk treatment
1002-0401			Risk treatment planning and
			implementation
IEC 62198	Risk identification	Risk assessment	Risk treatment
	(Consider the impact of	Risk analysis (qualitative/quantitative):	
	risks upon all project	Risk limits and boundaries;	
	objectives- cost, time,	Dependences; Probabilities of occurrence; Impact on objectives	
	quality etc.)	Risk evaluation:	
		Risk level vs. tolerability criteria; priorities for treating risk; Risk	
		acceptance	
D SIf	Risk analysis	Risk analysis : Risk Estimation	Selection of risk treatments; Establishment
2001.	-Risk finding	Risk Evaluation: Comparison to necessary risk criteria	of risk management program;
.1002	-Risk identification	Risk management targets	Implementation of risk management
2001			program; Additional considerations for
			emergencies and resumptions; Operative Control
AS/NZS	Risk identification	Risk analysis; Determine existing strategies and controls	Risk treatment; Identifying options for risk
1360.7004	-What can happen	Consequences and probability; Types of analysis: qualitative; semi-	treatment; Assessing risk treatment
	-How and why it can	quantitative analysis; quantitative analysis	options; Preparing and implementing
	happen	Sensitivity analysis	treatment plans
		Evaluation risks	

Table 2.4 Elements of the Identification, Analysis and Treatment Steps (Raz and Hillson, 2005)

	Identification	Analysis	Treatment
BS 6079-3:	Risk identification and	Risk analysis	Risk treatment
2000	strategy	Risk evaluation: unacceptable ; negligible; and acceptable threat;	Implementation
	Risk model clarification	Critical and desirable opportunity	
CAN/CSA-	Preliminary analysis;	Risk estimation; Defining methods for estimating frequency and	Risk Control
O850-97	Defining scope of	consequences; Estimating frequency; Estimating consequences; Refining	Identifying Feasible risk control
	definition(s); Identify	stakeholder analysis; Risk evaluation; Estimating and integrating benefits	options
	hazards; Beginning	and costs; Assessing acceptability of risk to stakeholders	Evaluating risk control options
	stakeholder analysis;		Assessing stakeholder acceptance
	Strategy risk information		Risk financing
	library		Assessing stakeholder acceptance
IRM/ALARM	Risk identification	Risk estimation: Probability and Consequence: both threats and	Risk treatment
/AIRMIC	Risk description	opportunities	
		Risk analysis methods and techniques	
		Risk profile summarizes results of analysis, and provides a tool for	
		prioritizing risks	
PRAM	Identify phase: search for	Assess phase:	Planning responses phase:
	sources of risk and	Structure: Search/brainstorm/interview; Order risks and responses for	Plan risk event responses
	responses; classify;	discussion purpose; Distinguish specific and general responses	Plan project risk responses
	characterize	Ownership: Allocate responsibility; Approve contractor allocation	
		Estimate and Evaluate	
PMBok [®]	Risk identification	Qualitative risk analysis	Risk response planning
		Ouantitative risk analysis	

2005)
nd Hillson,
(Raz a)
teps (continued)
eatment Steps
lysis and Tre
tion, Anal
e Identifica
ients of the Id
le 2.4 Elem
Tabl

Finally, in the risk treatment step it was found that the possible course of action mentioned by most of the compared standards are relatively indistinguishable, it includes the following: avoidance, probability reduction (preventive countermeasures), consequence limitation (including recovery and contingency planning); and risk transfer (including subcontracting). Since all of the previously mentioned treatment actions are relevant to downside risk (threats), two essential exception from the standards are PRAM and PMBok[®], as they account for opportunities as well as threats all through the process. Therefore, in addition to the previously proposed risk treatment process they express strategies for treating opportunities, that includes exploitation; probability enhancement; consequence improvement (including contingency planning); and risk sharing including joint-ventures (JVs). Additionally, as PRAM scope is to be implemented within projects it has distinguished between two levels of risk in projects namely: "risk events" and "project risk"; as it separated its treatment step into "Plan Risk Event Responses" which aims at dealing with individual risks, and "Plan Project Risk Responses" which deals with the overall risk likely to be experienced within the project.

Table 2.5 combines all the tools and techniques for risk identification step that were proposed by the compared standards; it is worthy to state that most of the suggested tools and techniques are subjective and qualitative; where very few tools utilize statistical or mathematical techniques.

The study has shown that there are two types of control which are handled in the risk control step: control of risk treatment actions for the project/activity and control of risk management process. The comparison has revealed the fact that great deal of attention is directed towards controlling the effectiveness of the treatment actions which have been chosen in the risk treatment step; this was on the expense of examining and enhancing the risk management process itself.

Assumption analysis	Examination of vulnerabilities	Prompt lists
Benchmarking	and weaknesses	Prototyping
Brainstorming	Expert opinion	Questionnaires
Case and effect diagrams	Fault tree analysis	Risk assessment workshops
Checklists	Flow charts	Root cause analysis
Constraints analysis	Hazard and opportunity	Scenario analysis
Delphi technique	studies (HAZOP)	Stakeholder analysis
Diagramming techniques	Historical data	Structured interviews
Documentation reviews	Incident investigation	SWOT analysis
Evaluation of other projects	Influence diagrams	System engineering techniques
Event tree analysis	Interviewing	System analysis
Examination of past risk	Lessons learned	Taxonomies
experience in similar	Nominal group technique	Technology readiness level
organizations	Peer review	Testing and modeling
Examination of past risk	Personal observation	
experience in the organization	Previous experience	
	Project monitoring	

Table 2.5 Consolidated List of Tools and Techniques for Risk Identification(Raz and Hillson, 2005)

On the other hand, the comparison has disclosed several key differences between the individual standards. Moreover, one of the major conflicts found between the standards is the perspective of defining the term "risk"; as this issue was covered in detail in section (2.1.1), only the definitions of risk proposed by the standards will be listed; Table 2.6 includes list of the nine definitions in order to have an overall image for the different views adopted by the compared standards.

Negative definitions	Neutral definitions	Broad definitions
CAN/CSA-Q850-97: "the chance	AS/NZS 4360:2004:	PMBok [®] 2004:
of injury or loss"	"the chance of something happening that will have an	"an uncertain event or condition
	impact upon objectives"	that, if it occurs, has a positive
		or negative effect on a project
		objective"
IEEE 1540:2001:	BS6079-3:2000:	IRM/ALARM/AIRMIC 2002:
" the likelihood of an event,	"uncertainty that can affect	"combination of the probability
hazard, threat, or situation	the prospects of	of an event and its
occurring and its undesirable	achievinggoals"	consequence consequence
consequences; a potential		can range from positive to
problem"		negative"
	IEC 62198:2001:	PRAM Guide 2004:
	"combination of the	" an uncertain event or set of
	probability of an event	circumstances which, should it
	occurring and its	occur, will have as effect on
	consequences for project	achievement pf objectives
	objectives"	either positively or negatively
	JIS Q2001 (E):	
	"a combination of the	
	probability of an event and	
	its consequence"	

Table 2.6 Definitions of "Risk" (Raz and Hillson, 2005)

Finally, following their detailed comparison; Raz and Hillson (2005) have concluded that even when the scope of the standards differ widely as they range between a limited scope which aims to be implemented within certain types of projects or activities; or a much wider scope which can be utilized for any type of activity within the organization; no fundamental differences were located between the two extremes with regard to the structure of the process or their contents. Therefore, they have suggested that the best practices proposed by these standards or even other standards are suitable to be implemented in projects or any other types of activities conducted within the organization. Moreover, the consistency observed between the standards brace the fact that there is a general consensus among risk practitioners about the major components of risk management process.

2.2.4 Risk Analysis and Management for Projects Framework

The previous section has demonstrated the fact that there is a general agreement among risk professionals within different business environments on what should be the major steps for managing risk, yet as this study is relevant to construction project risk and since each construction project encompass unique characteristic in terms of its scope or execution methods; it is believed to be of great importance to have an integral review for the significant issues regarding construction project risk management process; therefore, this section will go through a more relevant process that takes into account the unique nature of the construction industry.

Risk Analysis and Management for Projects (RAMP) is a process for analyzing and responding to risks that can have an influence on the achievement of project (investment opportunity) objectives. RAMP is the resultant of joint working between the ICE and the Faculty of Actuaries and Institute of Actuaries; the process covers the whole project lifecycle from inception to disposal; this framework contains four main activities namely: (1) Process Launch, (2) Risk Review, (3) Risk Management and (4) Process Close-Down, for the context of this thesis the main issues regarding this process will be outlined.

Hitchings and Wilson (2002) have examined risks at project level; they have acknowledged the proposal that recognized three areas of risk: (1) Risk to the health and safety of people, including personal injury and loss of life, (2) Risk to the environment, including pollution, damage to plants and animals and soil erosion, and (3) Risks to the activity (i.e. project or investment), including damage to equipment, loss of output, and resultant contractual delays and penalties. They have further stated that these areas are jointed by a cost that influences the decision about the amount of money and time that should be consumed to reach the accepted level for mitigating risks. This relation is depicted in Figure 2.4.



Figure 2.4. The Relation between Risk Areas and Cost (Hitchings and Wilson, 2002)

Moreover, as they have conceded the crucial role for continuous risk assessment, allocation, and management process throughout the project lifecycle, they have discussed RAMP as an effective process for analyzing and responding to risks that can affect the overall project success, where "risk" is defined in the handbook as mentioned in Section 2.1.1 as "the potential impact of threats (or opportunities) which can affect the achievement of objectives for an investment".

Further, they have presented an overview for the process of RAMP referring them to the relevant sections of the previously mentioned RAMP handbook; the next sections shall illustrate the major issues related to RAMP. Additionally, there is a website that is dedicated to RAMP addressed at <u>www.ramprisk.com</u> (2007) which was also referred for reaching an effectual overview to RAMP framework.

2.2.4.1 Investment Lifecycle

The investment lifecycle describes the stages for an investment (Project) progresses. Thus, investment lifecycle is defined as "the lifetime of a project from inspection to ultimate termination", more often than not uncertainty surrounds the duration during which the project will be operated, and hence the investment lifecycle should be estimated according to predetermined assumptions. The relation between the different investment stages to RAMP is explained through Table 2.7.

Table 2.7 Activities, Key Parameters and RAMP Process in each Stage ofInvestment Lifecycle (Hitchings and Wilson, 2002)

Investment	Principal Activities	Key	RAMP
Stage/Objective		Parameters	Process
Opportunity Identification To identify opportunity and decide whether it is a worthwhile to conduct a full appraisal	Identify business need Define investment opportunity Make initial assessment Decide whether to proceed with appraisal	Broad estimate of capital cost and cash flows Cost appraisal	Preliminary review
Appraisal Appraisal To decide whether the investment should be made	Define investment objectives, scope and requirements Define project structure and strategy Develop business case Identify funding options Conduct feasibility study Decide whether to proceed with the investment	Refined estimates of capital cost and cash flows Cost of investment planning phase	Full risk review
Investment Planning To prepare for effective implementation of the project	Procurement of funding Obtaining planning consents Preliminary design work Compiling project implementation plan Place advance contracts (e.g. site preparation) Making final decision to proceed with investment	Financial cost Refined estimates of capital cost and cash flows	Risk review (prior to final decision)
Asset creation To design, construct and commission the asset and prepare for operation	Mobilizing the project team Detailed planning and design Procurement/tendering Construction Testing, commissioning and handover Ensuring safety Preparing for operation	Project objectives: Scope* Performance/ quality* Timing* Capital cost	Risk reviews and risk management Between reviews
Operation To operate the asset to obtain optimum benefits for client and other principal stakeholders (including investors and customers)	Operating the service Deriving revenue and other benefits Maintaining and renewing the asset	Operating cost Maintenance cost Cost of renewals Revenue Non-revenue benefits	Risk reviews periodically
Close-down To complete investment, dispose of asset and related business, and review its success	Sale, transfer, decommissioning or termination of asset and related business Post-investment review	Decommission cost Cost of staff redundancies Disposal cost Resale or residual value	Final risk review and RAMP close-down

2.2.4.2 The RAMP Process

The RAMP process consists of four activities; these activities are carried out at different stages of investment lifecycle, the activities together with the times into which they suppose to be conducted are indicated below:

- **Process Launch**: conducted early in the investment lifecycle.
- Risk Review: conducted before key decisions or intervals.
- **Risk Management**: conducted continually between risk reviews.
- Process Close-Down: conducted at the end of the investment lifecycle or on premature termination.

Furthermore, each activity contains a number of phases which in turns consists of various process steps. More to this point, the number of times for performing each activity differ according to the purpose of conducting them; that is, the start and end activities are performed once as they are related to establishing and closing down the process; however, several risk reviews shall be conducted at critical phases or time intervals within the investment lifecycle. As well, risk management activities are continuous actions performed within risk reviews intervals and with accordance to the analyses, strategies and plans resulted from previous risk review. The RAMP process is depicted in Figure 2.5 and the activities from which this process is consisted are expressed in the subsequent sections.

2.2.4.2.1 Activity A: Process Launch

Prior to the establishment of the RAMP process it is essential to corroborate the perspective from which the risk analysis and management is being performed, in addition to the identification of the key stakeholders according to whom the outcomes are evaluated. The version of RAMP process under consideration assumes that risk is being considered from the owner viewpoint; yet it is specified that the process may be customized to be utilized to other perspectives.



Figure 2.5. The RAMP Process (Hitchings and Wilson, 2002)

After the perspective for analyzing and managing risk is confirmed a risk process manager (the manager who will plan, lead, and co-ordinate the RAMP process) is appointed, hence the manager first mission is to develop the RAMP process plan. Following the plan preparation an initial brief should be prepared about the objectives, scope, and timing of the risk review. In addition, strategy for risk reviews and management throughout the investment lifecycle should be included; thus the prepared brief takes account for the following issues:

- Purpose of RAMP: the objectives of RAMP as applied to the investment (project).
- Level of risk analysis: the appropriate level of detail, sophistication, and effort for the investment, given its type, value, complexity, and importance.
- Scope of review: the stages in the investment lifecycle (or more specific phases) to be considered.
- Stage/timing: times within each stage to conduct risk review.
- Budget for RAMP: estimating the required budget for conducting the RAMP process stage-by-stage for the whole investment lifecycle.

Moreover, to make the process more effective it is of great importance to communicate the risk analysis and management strategy to all relevant personnel. The final stage for launching RAMP process is to form a team that will act as risk analysts; where their primary task is the identification and evaluation of risks during the risk review. Parallel to establishing the RAMP process team a baseline is established covering items such as: investment definition, objectives, key parameters, overall measures of investment, investment lifecycle, principal activities, asset component and factors, baseline plans, underlying assumption, investment model, discount rate, initial values and cash flows, and initial overall values. Further, at this stage the manager prepare a risk diary; which is a logbook maintained by the risk process manager which should, contain a record of key events in the planning and execution of the RAMP process, any problems encountered and unforeseen risks which arose, the results of risk reviews and ways in which future risk reviews or the RAMP process itself could be improved.

2.2.4.2.2 Activity B: Risk Review

The risk review plan prepared by the manager includes the aims, scope, and level of the risk review. Where, the aim of risk review is to discover all the significant types and sources of risk and uncertainty associated with each objective. Moreover, the aim includes the determination of the cause(s) of each risk, assess the interrelations between risks, and how the risks should be organized or clustered to be evaluated, then every "significant" or "potentially significant" risk identified is evaluated. Further, many mitigation options are contemplated for dealing with the non negligible risks.

It is clear at this time that the risk review activity contains several major phases which include: risk identification, risk analysis, risk mitigation, financial evaluation and the go/no-go decision; due to the different steps conducted within each phase these stages are examined in more detail.

Risk Identification

It could be predicted out that the aims of this phase of RAMP are to:

- Identify all the significant types and sources of risk and uncertainty associated with each of the investment objectives together with the key parameters relating to these objectives.
- Ascertain the causes of each risk.
- Assess how risks are related to other risks and how risks should be classified and grouped for evaluation.

Risk identification is critical phase, since the result of this phase will have an effect on the succeeding phases; as if this stage misses any risk consequently the following phases will not take it into account. Therefore, if risk is not identified it will not be evaluated and managed. Searching and responding to risk is iterative process. The first step is to develop individual lists by each risk analyst; each list will contain risks associated to each objective, key parameter, major 'deliverable' or principal activity within relevant analyst's specialization area; the analyst team should cover every aspect of the investment. At the first step no checklists or prompts are used in order to prevent the limitation of the discovery process.

Then, the discovered risks are listed in the risk register. Afterwards, the previous step is repeated with the assistance of the risk matrix and other prompt aids, where risk matrix is the presentation of information about risks in a matrix format, enabling each risk to be presented as the cell of a matrix whose rows are usually the stages in the investment lifecycle and whose columns are different causes of risk. A risk matrix is useful as a checklist of different types of risk which might arise over the life of a project but it must always be supplemented by other ways of discovering risks. The resultant identified risks from the previous steps are then listed in the risk register for later review and analysis, at this stage each risk is listed with provisional choice of the degree of its significance (i.e. "clearly significant", "possibly significant, and "probably insignificant") together with its interrelationships with other risks.

The following step is to conduct a brainstorming session including some or all of the risk analysts, and others who can provide useful contribution. The brainstorming session is to improve the risk register by reviewing the previously identified risks and to discover new risks. Accordingly, reasonable degree of risk identification is reached by identifying as many as feasible risks. Then, the identified risks must be classified and clustered to aid in the evaluation process.

<u>Risk Analysis</u>

Each identified risk; which has a "clearly significant" or "possibly significant" consequence, should be assessed to establish qualitatively the values listed below:

- The likelihood/frequency of the risk occurring per unit of time or some other convenient unit.
- The potential consequence if the risk occurs.
- The most likely frequency of the risk occurring during the whole lifetime of the investment.
- The likely timing of the risk impact.
- The acceptance score, by combining the likelihood with the consequence.

Risks may be related to each other, in this case where risks may be caused by the same sources or the likelihood of one risk is affected by another; the related risks should be evaluated jointly. Then the result of the assessment process, either for individual or grouped risks; should be entered into the risk register. Accordingly, the significance of risks should be reviewed and reclassified; and for the "probably insignificant" risks decision should be made whether they can be ignored or not. On the other hand, great deal of attention should be given to the identification and classifying risks which could have either serious catastrophic consequences or high expected values, or exceptionally favorable consequences; as both categories required special attention while evaluating the risk level of the investment.

Risk Mitigation

To achieve effective risk management it is of crucial importance to select the optimum mitigating strategies for risks to reduce their impact while maintaining desirable rewards from the investment. Moreover, risk mitigation strategies should be implemented throughout the project lifecycle from inception to close-down.

Following are the considered options within the framework of risk management strategy:

- Reducing or eliminating the risk.
- Transferring the risk.
- Insuring the risk.
- Avoiding the risk.
- Absorbing the risk.
- Obtaining better information to reduce the uncertainty.

Then each risk is entered to the risk register accompanying with the chosen mitigation option and the motive behind the choice. A plan is then prepared to undertake each action, as common or related actions; which may be utilized for dealing with several risks; are grouped together. Then, a risk mitigation strategy is assembled containing the action plans and a risk account which shows the costs and benefits of the mitigation measures.

Financial Evaluation

As the net present value (NPV) is a method for cost benefit analysis that is commonly used for analyzing the investment opportunity, after preparing the costs and benefits of the mitigation measures; the NPV is recalculated using the investment model to reflect the mitigation measures adopted. This may be done by calculating the NPV for each possible combination of risk impacts (i.e. all scenarios considered for the purpose of the analysis) or statistical distribution may be produced of the NPV using a computer-based Monte Carlo (MC) simulation, both ways will result in a probability distribution of the project's NPVs which will show the likelihood of occurrence of each NPV. Afterward, the results are evaluated again to reveal if they can be enhanced by eliminating the measures that comprise high cost and low beneficial effect, and for risks that need exhaustive study the available options are reevaluated within this step. The following step is to finalize a residual risk analysis. This step include assessing the residual risks (those risks which are not avoided, eliminated or transferred in the risk mitigation strategy); allowing for the results of adopting the selected mitigation measures, taking into consideration the secondary risks and the cost of the mitigation measures. The residual risks are then ordered according to their significant for each investment parameter. Next, risk response plan is developed to assign responsibility regarding each residual risk to a "risk custodian". Moreover the following actions are developed to be included in the plan:

- Containment plans to minimize the risks and their impacts.
- Contingency plans to deal with specific residual risks should they occur.
- Contingency budgets, for the potential impact of the residual risks on each of the principal parameters in the investment plan.

Go/No-Go Decision

A major benefit from conducting RAMP process is to decide whether the investment (project) worth to be undertaken; and if there is a better opportunity presented by other investment. Accordingly, the decision to proceed or not is dependent on the combination of the following:

- A description of the project and its baseline.
- A description of the most significant risks and how it is proposed to mitigate them.
- A description of the residual risks and the effect they will have on NPV.
- If there are significant alternative options.
- A recommendation on whether the project should proceed
- Matters outside the scope of RAMP.

The final step within this phase is to receive a formal approval from the client and any other stakeholders for proceeding with the project; where attentions should be given to both arithmetical results together with the intangible factors.

Finally, at the end of the risk review activity, a risk review report is prepared to present a summary of the main results of the review, which include the major risks identified, their likely effects and the overall risk level of the investment. Further, the report includes the comments on the effectiveness of the review, problems experienced, lessons learnt, and recommendation for improving future reviews.

2.2.4.2.3 Activity C: Risk Management

Through this activity the residual risk analysis, risk mitigation strategy and risk response plan are all implemented within the main stream investment, project and operating management processes. Then, actions are monitored to assure their timely and satisfactory completion; where any deviations from the planed actions are directly reported to the manager. Moreover, risks that occur later in the project lifecycle should be monitored. Furthermore, throughout the project lifecycle the residual risk analysis, risk mitigation strategy, and risk response plan are reviewed and the contingency budget is utilized due to risk exposure. In the course of this activity risk review reports are submitted to the client's representative and stakeholders.

2.2.4.2.4 Activity D: Process Close-Down

At the end of the investment lifecycle or on premature termination of the project, a revision is undertaken to determine the effectiveness of the implementation of RAMP process to the investment. A RAMP close-down report is developed using the result of this review. The report compares the performance of the investment with the original objectives. Furthermore, an assessment is performed for the risks and their actual impacts comparing them with those predicted. Finally, the report records the learnt lessons and suggested improvements for future investments.

Bring to a close regarding risk management process issue, and when RAMP process framework is compared with any other standard or guideline examined earlier it can be said without reservation that there is a general theme which is repeated within all the guidelines that is the concentration on the indispensable role for adequate identification and assessment for the risk events and their sources to ensure effective implementation for the subsequent risk management phases. Moreover, no fundamental differences are found between the several guidelines examined regarding the structure of the proposed process for managing risk which lead to a key conclusion that implies the existence of a general consensus between them concerning the main steps for implementing risk management.

The previous sections in this chapter have given immense attention to define terms and expressions associated with risk management such as "risk", "uncertainty" and "risk attitude". In addition, consideration was given to the historical development for practicing risk management within the business environment to understand the essential areas for emphasis when functioning risk management. Moreover, in-depth analysis to the main steps of several well-known risk management standards and guidelines was undertaken to reveal the fundamental processes that should be considered while implementing risk management. More to this point, RAMP process as it is proposed particularly to analyze and respond to construction project risk was examined in great detail. Hence, at this point the depiction regarding risk management process and the crucial role for risk identification and management steps within the overall risk management framework is assumed to be well defined.

CHAPTER 3

INTERNATIONAL CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS RISK ASSESSMENT MODEL

This chapter shall comprehensively presents risk associated with international construction projects via revision to the results obtained from thorough search into the available literature concerning international construction risk assessment. Chapter 2 has discussed the inclusive process of project risk management and demonstrated the indispensable role of adequate identification of risk associated with construction projects in the overall management process. This chapter, on the other hand, will examine several existing models which were proposed for systematic assessment of risk associated with international construction projects. Moreover, a review of the commonly adopted risk analysis and risk assessment techniques will be carried out. This chapter will also include descriptive review to the analytic network process (ANP) together with a step-by-step demonstration of the process undertaken while building the international construction project risk assessment model (ICRM). The closure of this chapter will include the obtained results (i.e. the relative priorities of the risk factors) from the ANP software *SUPERDECISIONS*, which is the used software to develop the ICRM.

3.1 Available Approaches for Assessing Risk Associated with International Construction Projects

The fundamental changes in the global economy have boosted the international construction industry; new attractive opportunities have become obtainable all through the world due to the expanding markets. Such opportunities are offered by developing countries together with the emerging markets in Asia, Eastern Europe and former Soviet countries.

In addition to different international agreements which have created radical changes in the construction industry such as North American free trade agreement (NAFTA) and the "Uruguay Round" in general agreement on tariffs and trade (GATT) (Hastak and Shaked, 2000; Gunhan and Arditi, 2005a; Mahalingam and Levitt, 2005). On the other hand, the severe competition and the scarcity of adequate opportunities due to saturation in local markets have forced local construction organizations to seek new business opportunities abroad. As a result, increasingly than ever local construction organizations have determined to expand their construction activities in the international construction markets. However, prior to entering new market it is essential to analyze potential risks and opportunities likely to be encountered in the aimed market. Risk involved in international markets captured the attention of many researchers and practitioners due to its crucial role in achieving the expected benefits from emerging in the global markets. Furthermore, it will not be astonishing to declare that international construction involves more risk than local construction, and despite the fact that local construction organizations may face threats from external practitioners in their home country; they should not expect the same level of competition in a foreign country where completely different rules of competition exists and contrast competitive advantages may be required to succeed.

Globalization creates new opportunities for local construction organizations to expand their activities abroad. The consequence of the noteworthy changes in the global economy is the existence of attractive opportunities throughout the world. Accordingly, even though international construction is not a novel trend; yet increasingly than ever local construction organizations are turning toward expanding their business into the international construction markets (Hastak and Shaked, 2000; Han and Diekmann, 2001; Han et. al, 2004; Gunhan and Arditi, 2005a; Han et al., 2005; Mahalingam and Levitt, 2005).

Nevertheless, before entering to a new country or even a new project in a given country it is of essential importance to analyze the potential risks expected to be encountered. However, assessing risk associated with international construction is an elaborated mission, as international project success is highly dependent on both country specific risks together with project risks. Thus, to analyze international construction from a project perspective, it is indispensable to identify the impact of country environment as well as specific market environment on that project; this is to be combined with project specific risk (Hastak and Shaked, 2000).

Due to the indispensable need for systematic approaches in assessing risk associated with international construction, numerous studies where conducted to serve this issue. Dikmen et al. (2007a) have proposed a methodology that provides a systematic way for identification and quantification of risks that stem from country and project conditions; the aim of their study was to model cost overrun risk in international construction projects using influence diagrams, and to propose a fuzzy risk rating methodology to calculate an overall cost overrun risk. In their research they have adopted a hypothesis that there are four types of decisions have to be made by contractors willing to expand their business into the international markets. Moreover, they have discussed decision support tools and computational methodologies developed to facilitate each type of these decisions, the decision categories together with the techniques they have utilized are revealed below:

Internationalization decision: the terminology may differ with different researchers; it was defined as international expansion decision by Gunhan and Arditi (2005b), also it is known as international market entry decision (Dikmen and Birgonul, 2004). Dikmen et al. (2007a) argued that before assessing the attractiveness of a specific country/project, contractors should examine whether they are capable to conducted business in international markets. After the internationalization decision is agreed on they can undergo environmental scanning to locate adequate market/project.

- Market selection decision: following the decision to expand business into the international market, a desirable country is selected together with the most suitable entry mode. At this point a detailed strengths, weaknesses, opportunities and threats (SWOT) analysis is required combined with an extensive environmental scanning.
- Project selection decision: or it may be referred as bid/no-bid decision. The contractor should screen the potential projects and decide whether to bid for a project or not. This decision is taken by assessing attractiveness of the project and competitiveness of the company. Where level of attractiveness is determined by estimating potential profitability and the strategic importance of the project for the company. Moreover, assessing the risk expected and determination of the risk level of the project is crucial at this point. Further, ensuring company's ability to conduct the project is extremely important as it influences the level of attractiveness as well as competitiveness.
- Markup selection: subsequent to bid decision for a project, bid price should be determined, where the bid price is a combination of the costs and a percent markup, which in turns is a function of level of uncertainty, probability of winning, and expected profitability.

The conceptual model proposed by Gunhan and Arditi (2005a) can be referred to demonstrate Internationalization decision; in their study Gunhan and Arditi have utilized a compound approach of the AHP and Delphi method to identify the importance of different factors while giving an internationalization decision, also they have proposed an international expansion decision model (Gunhan and Arditi, 2005b) which may be used to support both internationalization and market selection decisions. The proposed tool aids a decision maker to carry out internal and external readiness tests for internationalization, to undertake a country specific analysis in a desired country, and to choose the most appropriate entry mode.

The structured methodology proposed by Ahmad (1990) was discussed as an example of bid/no-bid decision. Ahmad has developed a decision support tool for modeling bid/no-bid decision problems where in his methodology a set of attributes have been defined to find out a desirability score that reflects the strength of decision to bid. International risk assessment model (ICRAM-1) was developed by Hastak and Shaked (2000) to provide a structured approach for evaluating risk indicators involved in international construction projects. Using AHP, the model was designed to assess the risk level of a specific project in a foreign country. Also, an AHP based model for risk and opportunity assessment of international construction project was developed by Dikmen and Birgonul (2006), using their model a decision maker can compare attractiveness of alternative project options. Han and Diekmann (2001) have applied cross-impact analysis in their model "risk-based go/no-go decision-making model" to assess risks associated with international construction. A neuronet model has been developed by Dikmen and Birgonul (2004) as a decision support tool which can classify international projects with respect to their attractiveness and competitiveness based on Turkish contractors experience in international markets.

In addition to risk assessment tools Dikmen et al. (2007a) have reviewed conceptual and analytical risk management models which are applicable to international construction. The conceptual risk management framework developed by Wang et al. (2004) can be adopted by international contractors conducting business in developing countries. Another framework was developed by Han et al. (2004), which is a multicriteria decision making framework for financial portfolio risk management to be used in international construction projects to integrate risk hierarchies at the project and corporate levels. Bing and Tiong (1999) have conducted a research aimed at studying the effective risk management measures of international construction joint ventures (ICJVs) through case studies to achieve validity for risk management model. In their study, a group of eight measures, namely: partner selection; agreement; subcontract; engineering contract; employment; good relationships; control; and renegotiation, were incorporated into a risk management model for the successful management of international construction joint ventures ICJVs.
Through this thesis study an inclusive risk assessment framework is proposed for assessing risk associated with international construction projects. The framework is aimed to be implemented within bidding decisions (i.e. bid/no bid and bid markup decisions); that is after the organization has decided to enter specific market. Moreover, the risk assessment model developed within this framework is customized for Turkish construction organizations that have expanded their construction activities into the global markets. Thus, the aim of the model is to provide risk rating for a specific international construction project which assists the decision maker to estimate a reliable bid markup; or to give a trustable bid/no bid decision by comparing available alternatives to choose the most appropriate one. However, it should be pointed out that this model should be used in conjunction with other tools that estimate the expected opportunities of a given international construction project which enable the decision maker to assess the attractiveness of the compared alternative projects; hence allows the decision maker to integrate project, market and country levels risks with the opportunities (Dikmen and Birgonul, 2006).

The definition of the term risk was discussed in Chapter 2; where it was pointed out that there are three different perspectives for defining risk which are: risk is all negative (i.e. threat), risk is defined neutrally (i.e. could be threat/opportunity), and risk is explicitly described to include both negative and positive outcomes (i.e. threats and opportunities). Moreover, it was clarified that for the purpose of this thesis risk is seen as wholly negative (i.e. threats). Thus, the study will give emphasis to the sources of risk that may have negative consequences on the predefined project objectives. The development process of the model has included these key steps:

- Risk identification: Identification of risk factors associated with international construction projects through literature review, discussion sessions, and experience.
- **Development of the conceptual model**: Developing a hierarchical risk breakdown structure (HRBS) that includes the clustered risk factors.
- Employment of the ANP technique: Conducting brainstorming sessions and using the ANP to calculate the contribution of each risk factor to the overall international construction project risk.

The process of developing the model and a detailed discussion of the steps carried out within each phase will be talked about in more details through the following sections.

3.2 Identification of Risk Factors Associated with International Construction Projects

Section 2.2 reviewed a range of risk management methodologies as was proposed by several professional bodies. All of them regarding their scopes encompass risk identification as primary step before analyzing the risk associated with the activity under consideration. The need to identify risk sources at the outset is emphasized by all approaches to risk management, this would include determining what risk may be present and categorizing them properly (Tah and Carr, 2000).

When identifying risk factors associated with international construction projects the different approaches for considering risk should be clearly distinguished to avoid inconsistency while categorizing risk factors. Risks (i.e. threats) may be seen as sources, consequences or probability of occurrence of negative events; inconsistency is the outcome of misinterpretation between the different perspectives of risk (Dikmen and Birgonul, 2006).

In this thesis, sources of risk that may have an impact on project success criteria are defined as risk factors. Thus, risk is considered as a source rather than a consequence. Moreover, while considering the factors only the ones which are expected to have negative effects on the construction project objectives are recognized in view of the fact that for the context of this study risk is equal to threats. Literature related to international construction was reviewed to identify the potential sources of risk associated with international construction. Then, several discussion sessions where conducted with international construction experts to agree on the different categories that best defines the identified factors. Consequently, identified risk factors were clustered into five main categories namely: country, inter-country, project team, contractual issues, and construction related factors.

3.2.1 Risk Associated with International Construction Projects

This section's center of attention will be to reveal the main sources of threats that await construction projects conducted abroad as were found within literature related to international construction. When literature concerning risk involved in international construction is reviewed, it can be said without doubt that many experts in the area of international construction embrace the belief that risk associated with international construction can be examined through evaluating the political state of the intended countries (Hastak and Shaked, 2000). Moreover, several authors have described risk specific to international construction projects (Hastak and Shaked, 2000; Han and Diekmann, 2001; Dikmen and Birgonul, 2006; Dikmen et al. 2007b). More or less all the researchers gave the risk sourced from country conditions, such as political and economic risk factors the highest attention (Dikmen et al., 2007a). Moreover, the available political risk assessment models consider factors such as political, economic, financial, legal, social conditions, policy, and the foreign exchange system of the host country (Erb et al., 1996; Hastak and Shaked, 2000). However, it is argued that political risk assessment models can only provide a limited view of the construction business environment; and do not provide evaluation of the impact of political instability on the construction market not mention individual construction project in the host country.

Furthermore, political instability may not have a direct impact on a specific construction project, yet it might influence the construction market or an associated market. Consequently, comprehensive understanding of the risk associated with international construction project requires the identification of the expected impact of both country environment and specific market environment on the project (Hastak and Shaked, 2000; Dikmen and Birgonul, 2006). Hastak and Shaked (2000) through their ICRAM-1 affirmed that better understanding of risk related to the international construction market necessitate the analysis of risk at three different levels: (1) Country, (2) Market, and (3) Project. Where country level identifies the overall risk that an international investor may face while conducting business in a foreign country; while market level risk is the risk coupled with a specific international construction market and finally the project level risk recognizes the risk associated with construction project in that specific international construction market. Moreover, all the three levels country, market, and project incorporate a set of tangible (inflation, currency fluctuation ... etc.) and intangible risk factors (poor attitude of the host country towards foreign companies, cultural differences, immaturity of legal system...etc.).

3.2.1.1 Country Risk

This section shall spotlight the risk expected when an organization had decided to emerge into a foreign country. In literature concerning country risk assessment several key approaches exist; Hastak and Shaked (2000) clustered them into: (1) The political risk assessment approach, (2) The macro-sociopolitical (MSP) approach, and (3) The exchange instability approach. Moreover, they have demonstrated the key features of these approaches. For instance, the model proposed by Ashley and Bonner (1987) was given as an illustration for the first approach. In their model, Ashley and Boner (1987) have analyzed political risks in international projects and developed a political risk analysis approach using influence diagrams. In this model the political risk for international construction was segregated into two categories: political source and project consequence and the later category variables were defined as those variables which directly influence the project, such as restrictions or strikes that are directly related to labors. Where the former category which is the political source; its variables were defined as those which indirectly influence the project by their impact on the project consequence variables (Dikmen et al., 2007a). Hastak and Shaked (2000) have criticized the model because in their opinion the model limits risk analysis to the impact of political events on the project and its consequences; furthermore, it does not consider the indirect impact of political factors on the construction and other related markets, and the potential impact of market factors on the project. On the other hand, and with regards to MSP models while they express the political instability factor as a function of various economic, ideological, and social factors, such models assume that political events can affect the development of economic and business conditions in the host country. The complex nature of development in the host country's sociopolitical environment might results in political instability, which leads to extreme changes in the business environment, including expropriation actions by the host government. Yet again, these models have two major shortcomings: they do not analyze the effect of political instability on the actual investment projects or business ventures, and they lack specificity in relating the impact of expropriation. Finally, the exchange rate instability approach analyzes the freedom to convert local currency in a foreign country. This approach considers the financial and payment related risks resulting from the exchange rate instability in the host country. Where change in the exchange rate results from disturbances in the host country's balance of payments or as an outcome of inflation rate, interest rates, productions, and employment level. Kapila and Hendrickson (2001) have identified financial risk factors associated with international construction and have recognized the most effective mitigation measures adopted by construction professionals in managing foreign exchange risk.

More specifically, the models which were designed to facilitate better decision making with regard to international construction projects have proposed several risk indicators at macro levels as well as market and project levels. For the context of this section some of the country specific risk factors identified by these models will be revealed. ICRAM-1 structured by Hastak and Shaked (2000) has identified a total of 73 risk indicators at the three levels that have a potential to influence the project through the country, market, or project levels. Table 3.1 shows the hierarchy of country level risk indicators. Dikmen and Birgonul (2006) in their AHP based model have also identified several risk factors at both project and country levels. Gunhan and Arditi (2005a) and within their combined AHP and Delphi approach they have recognized seven different threats associated with international expansion decision for construction companies, namely and sorted with accordance to their importance weights: loss of key employees (24.6%); shortage of project owner's financial resources (19.1%); inflation and currency fluctuations (13.3%); interest rate increases (12.8%); foreign competitors in host country (11.9%); cultural differences (9.3%); and bribery in the host country (9%). Mahalingam and Levitt (2005) have conducted detailed case studies on four matched international construction projects being constructed in Taiwan and India; two in each country. Through their study they have observed four key sources of problems within work practices that led to major challenges on the projects. The first was "rules vs. results orientation"; which has been recognized as one of the most prominent issues. This issue is related to the conflict that has occurred between certain groups that would insist on following the exact wording of the contract; and other groups that were more oriented towards practicing engineering judgments and attempting to progress the works as quickly and as efficiency as possible. The second matter is "bureaucratic vs. craft administration"; where Mahalingam and Levitt (2005) have explained that decision making in a bureaucratic administration is centralized; while the nature of the construction projects required craft administration as the organizations or crews on the site make most local decisions independently. The third recognized source of problems is the "master-slave relationship"; where the client in the Indian projects is used to deal in a highly dictatorial manner with the local contractors who were unable to protest due to the threat of blacklisting them from future jobs.

Criteria	Sub-criteria	Sub-sub-criteria		
Operational	Host government	Political continuity		
risk		Attitude towards foreign investors and profit		
		Nationalization/expropriation		
		Enforceability of contracts		
		Government incentives		
	Economic & financial	Monetary inflation		
		Economic growth		
	Administration	Bureaucratic delays		
		Communication and transportation		
		Professional services other than construction		
Political risk	External causes	Hostilities with neighboring country or region		
		Dependence on or importance of major power		
	Internal causes	Fragmented political structure		
		Fractionalization by language, ethic, and		
		regional groups		
		Restrains to retaining power		
		Mentality, including nationalism, corruption,		
		and dishonesty		
		Social conditions (e.g. population density&		
		wealth distribution		
	Symptoms of instability	Social conflicts (e.g. demonstrations, strikes, &		
		street violence)		
		Instability because of non-constitutional changes		
Financial risk	Legal framework	Actual laws versus practices for repatriation of		
		capital		
	Foreign exchange generation	Current account balance		
		Capital flow		
	International reserves	Foreign exchange reverses		
		Gold and other reserves		
	Foreign debt assessment	Debt as GDP converted to U.S dollars		
		Capacity service debt		
	Budget performance	Extent of deficiency/ surplus		
		Sources of revenue and major spending		

Table 3.1 Hierarchy of Country Level Risk Indicators as was Depicted inICRAM-1 (Hastak and Shaked, 2000)

However, the international contractors were not anxious about this issue; which makes them more aggressive. The last trouble encountered was related to "safety and quality issues"; as the foreign contractors were used to implement high standards of safety and quality on their projects. Yet the safety and quality standards implemented in India and Taiwan were very poor.

Dikmen et al. (2007a) have created an influence diagram of country risk to be utilized within their proposed methodology for risk assessment of international projects; the methodology uses influence diagramming method for developing a model that is appropriate for international projects together with fuzzy risk rating approach for estimating cost overrun risk in international construction projects. The influence diagram of country risk is presented in Figure 3.1. According to their influence diagram the success of international construction projects is affected by the host country conditions such as economic; political; legal factors; international relations; and cultural differences. Where, the factors that may influence the degree of country risk are defined as experience of the company in the country as well as the existing contract clauses about allocating risk between the parties.



Figure 3.1. Influence Diagram of Country Risk (Dikmen et al., 2007a)

On the other hand, and within the context of evaluating the degree of risk level for a country; there are many services that provide measures or indexes for country risk, to do so they integrate a range of qualitative and quantitative information about the target country into a single index or rating (Erb et al., 1996). These services include:

- Bank of America World Information Services,
- Business Environment Risk Intelligence (BERI) S.A.,
- Control Risks Information Services (CRIS),
- Economist Intelligence Unit (EIU),
- Euromoney,
- Institutional Investor,
- Standard & Poor's Rating Group (S&P),
- Political Risk Services: International Country Risk Guide,
- Political Risk Services: Coplin-O'Leary Rating System, and
- Moody's Investors Services.

To exhibit the techniques these service providers utilize to create country indexes; a revision will be conducted for the methodologies used by two of the leading providers of risk rating namely: Institutional Investor and International Country Risk Guide (Erb. et al., 1996).

Institutional Investor

Institutional Investor (II) country credit ratings (CCR) are based on survey of leading international bankers, through the survey the experts are asked to rate each country on a scale from 0 to 100 (100 % maximum creditworthiness). II averages these ratings, where greater weights are provided to respondents with greater worldwide experience and more sophisticated country analysis systems.

Since the survey is used to rate the creditworthiness subjectively, it is difficult to exactly define the parameters taken into account. More to this point, an expert's recommendation, at any point in time; will be built on factors the experts believe to be relevant.

Therefore, to be able to know the factors that have been taken into account by its survey participants; II requests from the participants to rank the factors they consider in preparing country ratings. The result of the survey is presented in Table 3.2. It can be seen through the given ranks that the bankers rank the factors differently in each different group of countries, what is more, is the variation of the rankings across the time for the same country group. Further, the ranking of factors affecting organization for economic cooperation and development (OECD) country ratings seems to have been the most unstable through the fifteen years period from 1979 to 1994.

	OECD		Emerging		Rest of World	
Factor	1979	1994	1979	1994	1979	1994
Economic outlook	1	1	2	3	3	4
Debt service	5	2	1	1	1	1
Financial reserves/ current	2	3	4	4	4	3
account		-				-
Fiscal policy	9	4	9	7	6	6
Political outlook	3	5	3	2	2	2
Access to capital markets	6	6	7	9	8	9
Trade balance	4	7	5	5	5	5
Inflow of portfolio investment	7	8	8	8	7	8
Foreign direct investment	8	9	6	6	9	

Table 3.2 Rankings of Critical Risk Factors in Institutional Investor's CountryCredit Ratings by Rankings, 1979 and 1994 (Erb. et al., 1996)

International Country Risk Guide

International country risk guide (ICRG) observes on monthly basis data on a range of political, financial, and economic risk factors to calculate risk indexes with respect to each of these categories, and a composite-risk index which is a simple function of the three base indexes. The guide considers 5 financial, 13 political, and 6 economic factors. While each factor is given a numerical rating within a specified range, the allowable range particularly set for each factor reflects the weight attributed to that factor; the higher the rate the lower the risk. Moreover, political risk assessment scores are based on subjective staff analysis of the available information, economic risk assessment scores use objective analysis of quantitative data, and financial risk scores utilize a mix of quantitative and qualitative information. Furthermore, to calculate the individual indexes simply sum up the point scores for each factor related to each risk category. While the composite rating is a linear function of the three individual indexes' point scores. However, it should be noticed that political risk is given (100 points) which is twice the weight of financial and economic risk (50 points each). ICRG, similar to many of the other country indexes providers, considers two primary components of country risk: ability to pay and willingness to pay. Political risk is associated with willingness to pay, while financial and economic risks are associated with ability to pay. ICRG groups country composite scores into ordinal risk categories to assist in quick interpretation and comparison of country scores. Table 3.3 presents this categorization. Moreover, the factors considered under each risk category are exposed in Table 3.4, and the formulas for calculating these risk indexes are as follows: $PR = \Sigma PR_i$, $ER = \Sigma ER_i$, $FR = \Sigma FR_i$, and CR = 0.5 (PR + ER + FR), Where PR is political risk, ER is economic risk, FR is financial risk, and CR is the composite-risk rating.

It seems that the factors taken into account by each provider of country risk ratings and even the audiences to whom it looks for informing are different, yet the methods these providers utilize have considerable similarities. Further, the majority of the providers convert widely used quantitative economic indicators in approximately the same manner. However, the significant differences are found in the degree of and specific factors considered in the qualitative component of the risk index measure.

Risk Category	Composite Score Range
Very high	0.0 - 49.5
High	50.0 - 59.5
Moderate	60.0 - 69.5
Low	70 - 84.5
Very low	85.0 - 100.0

Table 3.3 ICRG Risk Categories (Erb. et al., 1996)

	Points	% of Individual	% of	
Factor	Tomas	Index	Composite	
Political				
Economic expectation versus reality	12	12	6	
Economic planning failures	12	12	6	
Political leadership	12	12	6	
External conflict	10	10	5	
Corruption in government	6	6	3	
Military in politics	6	6	3	
Organized religion in politics	6	6	3	
Law and order tradition	6	6	3	
Radical and national tensions	6	6	3	
Political terrorism	6	6	3	
Civil war	6	6	3	
Political party development	6	6	3	
Quality of the bureaucracy	6	6	3	
Total political points	100	100	50	
Financial				
Loan default or unfavorable loan restructuring	10	20	5	
Delayed payment of suppliers' credits	10	20	5	
Repudiation of contracts by governments	10	20	5	
Losses from exchange controls	10	20	5	
Expropriation of private investments	10	20	5	
Total financial points	50	100	25	
Economic				
Inflation	10	20	5	
Debt services as a percentage of exports of goods and services	10	20	5	
International liquidity ratios	5	10	3	
Foreign trade collection experience	5	10	3	
Current account balance as percentage of goods and services		30	8	
Parallel foreign exchange rate market indicators	5	10	3	
Total economic points	50	100	25	
Overall points	200		100	

Table 3.4 Critical Factors in the ICRG Rating (Erb. et al., 1996)

3.2.1.2 Market Risk

Where the majority of the experts merge this risks with country and project level risks; Hastak and Shaked (2000) have created this level of risk in their ICRAM-1 to account for the additional risks which may be faced by international contractors in a given country besides the country and project risks. These risks include bidding procedures, availability of contractors, and availability of resources. Moreover, they revealed other factors; these factors comprise: technological advantage over the local market, role of the construction industry in the foreign country's overall economy, availability of construction resources, complexity of regularity processes, attitude of the foreign government toward the construction industry, and financing opportunities. Similarly to the country level, Hastak and Shaked (2000) have created a hierarchy of construction market level risk indicators which is depicted in Table 3.5. On the other hand, in order to overcome the risks associated with the construction market in the host country, several international contractors have formed ICJV which is one of the widely accepted forms of risk mitigation in the international markets. However, although it may assist the foreign contractors by taking advantage from the knowledge and experience of their local partners; yet sometimes it is a drawback for the international contractors due to lack of proficiency of local professionals in a host country (Hastak and Shaked, 2000). Therefore, selecting the most appropriate complementary partner is crucial for the success or failure of ICJV in achieving its objectives (Mohamed, 2003).

3.2.1.3 Construction Projects Risk

Construction activities are subject to different types of risks, numerous studies have been conducted to determine risk associated with construction projects and to adequately categorize them. Moreover, construction activities encounter the involvement of diverse parties throughout the lifecycle of the construction projects. Risk is seen in different ways according to the perspective of each party.

Criteria	Sub-criteria		
Technology	Investor's technological advantage		
	Technology protection system		
	Market suitability for advanced technology		
	Availability of basic construction/ technologies and		
	equipment		
Contracts and legal	Type of partnership		
requirements	Types of contracts		
	Enforceability of construction contract		
	Procedure for bidding and design approvals		
Resources	Availability and quality of local contractors		
	Availability of construction materials		
	Availability of skilled and unskilled workers		
	Labor cost / productivity		
	Availability of equipments and parts		
Financing	Medium and long term financing for construction projects		
	Tax and non-tax incentives in construction industry		
	Special construction industry index		
Business cultural differences	Interaction of foreign management with local contractors		
	A/E/C firms client or owner relationship		
	Competitive/negotiated bidding		
Market potential	Current market volume in core competency		
	Future market volume in core competency		
	Bidding volume index		

Table 3.5 Hierarchy of Construction Market Level Risk Indicators(Hastak and Shaked, 2000)

That is, project parties including: owners, engineers, and contractors; each represent different perspective toward risk. Therefore, it turned to be critical to determine the ownership of risk, to adequately allocate risk to the party that can best handle it (Smith and Bohn, 1999; Hastak and Shaked, 2000; Kartam and Kartam, 2001). However, resolving on a specified risk factors and categorization strategy is a very complicated task. When literature is reviewed it is not viable to locate a single list or risk breakdown structure (RBS) that is agreed on within all the experts in the area of construction. Each published technical paper or research study focus on risk from different perspective which particularly best serve its objectives for conducting the study. However, there are key risk factors which are found in more than one risk checklist or repeated within several RBSs. Such factors include but not limited to: availability of resources/subcontractors, design risks, physical conditions, project financing risk, and contracts and legal issues (Smith and Bohn, 1999; Hastak and Shaked, 2000; Dikmen and Birgonul, 2006; Dikmen et al., 2007a).

Hastak and Shaked (2000) have reviewed risk factors associated with construction projects which were proposed by several authors. From client's point of view, risk factors include vagueness whether costs will escalate unpredictably; structure will be faulty and need frequent repairs; and the project will simply be abandoned and partially paid for but incomplete and useless. Likewise, contractors would have concerned from facing inclement weather; delays in site availability; unforeseen subsoil conditions; inadequate detail drawings; late material deliveries; unanticipated price changes; faulty subcontracting; and unproductive labors and strikes. Dikmen and Birgonul (2006) have discussed the absence of universally accepted definition of risk and lack of standard risks checklist in international projects. Therefore, in their study they have stated that their first objective is to propose a risk breakdown structure to facilitate identification of risk sources in international projects. Through their proposed RBS, it can be seen that risk from their perspective was categorized into project and country. Project risk then had been divided into eight main categories which are: complexity; poor performance; unavailability; delay; vagueness; poor productivity; constraints/ restrictions; and strict requirements. The last level of the RBS contained the attributes considered under each category.

Some of the conducted studies focused on certain project objective and tried to identify risk factors that are likely to have influence on that objective. For instance, Nasir et al. (2003) have conducted a research to evaluate risk related to construction schedule. The key objective of their study was to develop a comprehensive construction schedule risk model to provide suggestions for the upper and lower activity duration limits. Identifying construction schedule risks was a supplemental objective. They have identified the sources of risk from diverse references including the published literature; procedure manuals; questionnaire surveys; interviews; and brainstorming sessions of experts and practitioners. They have developed 10 categories of risk which is specific to building construction schedules. However, they have declared that there is scarcity of researches that specifically consider construction schedule risks; and the main assistance obtained from literature was through the indirect links of the risk factors to the schedule. The considered categories are:

- Environment: They have found that weather effects are one of the critical sources of schedule risk. Since the progress of construction works is affected by weather conditions such as snow; cold/hot temperature; humidity; and rainfall. Moreover, weather conditions influence labor productivity either directly or indirectly.
- Geotechnical: Differing site conditions is recognized as one of the sources of construction schedule risk. Soil type may influence the time required for excavation.
- Labor: As labor productivity has a remarkable consequence on construction progress. Where labor productivity is affected by labor strikes; and labor injuries. Labor scarcity has crucial influence on the construction schedule.
- Owner: In this category they have considered factors such as poor communication; slow decision making; inexperienced management; inadequate supervision; financial problems; and late payments.

- Design: This category affirmed that design changes are a major risk to construction projects. Moreover, the experience of the design team with similar projects can affect the project. Additionally, incomplete drawings; inaccurate design; incomplete specifications; innovative design; undefined scope; and frequent changes in scope have a considerable effect on the project.
- Area Conditions: Performing a construction project in the city center is combined with several risks. Further, traffic conditions near and around the site are another source of risk; the requirement for road permits and approval to mobilize equipments and materials is another source. What is more; sometimes the access to the site is restricted; security is tight; or there is a restriction of working at the site. Some construction projects required working at operating facility which may lead to compliant of the users of the facility.
- Political: Political risks may be resulted from government instability; changes in requirements of permits or approvals; and other institutions that have power in the community. Moreover, the community attitude towards the project may have a noteworthy influence on the schedule.
- **Contractor**: The risk related to the contractor starts from the prequalification of the contractor and the subcontractors. The experience of subcontractors and their ability to meet the project requirements is a major source of risk. Moreover, adopting new technology or new construction methods may affect the construction schedule; also construction errors may require rework.
- Contractor Non-Labor Resource: In this category they have included basic sources such as: availability of equipments and quality of the equipment; as disruption of work due to deficiency of the equipment would affect the schedule. One way to avoid this risk is to evaluate the subcontractors and suppliers.
- **Material**: This category concerns the availability or scarcity of materials and the expected late delivery or procurement of materials.

In the same way, Dikmen et al. (2007a) have proposed a fuzzy risk rating approach for estimating cost overrun risk in international construction projects; in their research sources of cost overrun risk in international projects were defined as well as the factors that may affect levels of risk. They had assumed that level of project risk depends on construction risk; design risk; payment risk; client risk; and subcontractor risk. Then they have defined the influencing factors as experience of the company in similar projects and existing contract clauses about project risk.

Kartam and Kartam (2001) have conducted a questionnaire base survey within the largest Kuwaiti contractors which aimed at reporting a perspective of construction risk and the effective actions taken to manage risks; particularly related to time and finance. Their study focused on the assessment; allocation; and management of construction risks. In the questionnaire they have included 26 risk types based on an extensive literature review and consultation with the local experts who have participated in the survey. Figure 3.2 depicts the results of their survey on risk significance. Moreover, within the context of the survey the authors have asked the participant to allocate the risk to one of these three options: contractor; owner; or shared by both the owner and contractor. The result of risk allocation is listed in Table 3.6.

Owing to risk inherent within construction industry; where in most countries the construction practitioners faced with extreme competition coupled with high risks and low margin of profit; contractors have to employ solid and reliable strategies to establish their profit and risk margins for their quotations (Dikmen et al., 2007b). Within this framework a research was conducted by Smith and Bohn (1999) to define risk factors considered by small and medium contractors in establishing their contingency (i.e. risk) markup. With no considerable efforts they found that all contractors use contingency for every contract. Smith and Bohn (1999) have created eight tables from the information they have found in the work of several authors in the area of construction. Within these tables project risk was classified into eight main categories namely: natural; design; logistic; financial; legal and regulatory; political; construction; and environment.



Figure 3.2 Results on Risk Significance (Kartam and Kartam, 2001)

Risk	Risk description	Risk	Risk description	
allocation		allocation		
Contractor	Labor, material and equipment availability	Owner	Delayed payment on contract	
	Labor disputes		Permits and regulations	
	Productivity of labor and equipment		Changes in work	
	Coordination with subcontractors		Scope of work definition	
	Accidents/Safety	Shared	Change order negotiations	
	Quality of work		Acts of God	
	Accuracy of project program		War threats	
	Contractor competence		Financial failure	
	Defective materials	undecided	Site access	
	Differing site conditions		Defective design	
	Actual quantities		Government acts	
	Adverse weather conditions		Third part delays	
	inflation		Delayed disputes resolution	

Table 3.6 Results of Risk Allocation (Kartam and Kartam, 2001)

In their study, each project risk category was subdivided into types of risk, risk classification, party responsible, and methods of management. Risk was classified into internal or external. Where internal risks are those found within the project and are more likely to be controlled. While external risks refer to the risk which is created outside the project; and generally it is not a controllable risk. In risk type another indicator is used which is predictability; which measures the responsible party's ability to anticipate the likelihood of the risk occurrence. That is, predictable risk has sensible certainty to occur, whereas, unpredictable risks are those that occur randomly. The final classification under risk type reflects the source of risk. Either risk is contractual; that is risk stems from the contract documents, or it could be construction risk when the source is assumed to occur from project execution. However, in some occasions the risk exposure can be attributed to both contractual and construction.

The natural risk category reveals forms of natural risks including catastrophic events, loss due to accidents, and fire. Most of these risks are commonly considered within the contracts; and their risk is also usually minimized through insurance. Yet, if contract clauses disregard natural risks, the contractor should assume complete risk of these losses. Which means that contingency is the only mitigation action for managing physical risk, in this case contingency will play the role of self insurance. The following category addresses the risk associated with design. Usually the owner assumes most of these risks; in this case the owner project budget should assume some contingency for these risks. However, the contractor is also exposed to design risk when new technology is required to be used. In this case the contractor is faced with difficulties regarding estimating the productivity or expected delays since there is no basis for making judgment. Further, in the case of design-build or construction management it is common to add some contingency amounts for the unknown and difficulties. Moreover, contractors would include some contingency for the case of scope changes without adequate contract language. However, proper allocation in the changed condition clause for scope change is more recommended method. Differing site conditions and changed design should be handled in the same way.

The third considered risk category is logistics risks, these risks are related in general to the contractor. Mitigating logistic risks through better planning is a common risk management suggestion. Smith and Bohn (1999) have suggested that logistics risks should include information flow and relationships. Other critical risk categories are financial and legal and regulatory risks. Also political risk is considered as significant risk source; political risks are external to the project and unpredictable with respect to their frequency and magnitude. Construction risks were also considered by Smith and Bohn (1999). Finally, environment risks are the last category considered within their extensive research regarding risk considers by contractors while estimating contingency.

The major conclusions from the previous detailed review of various available researches regarding identification of risk specific to construction projects would support the initial view of the state of risk identification within literature. It was found that there is lack of agreement upon a unique checklist of risk. What is more is the existence of diverse perspectives from which risk is identified, that is risk is seen by the owner from different view than the contractor, and the designer is involved with project risk from different position than the owner and so forth. However, there is a consensus among almost all the construction experts and some practitioners regardless of their perspectives on the indispensable need for adequate and systematic approaches for identifying risk associated with construction projects. Moreover, there are essential risk sources that are considered within most of the proposed research which reflects their crucial contribution as potential barriers to achieve the ultimate goal of most of the researches; that is obtaining the desired project success.

Within the context of this thesis, risk is considered from contractor's perspective. Further, risk is defined for an international construction project conducted by Turkish contractor which is expected to form a joint venture (partnership) with local construction organization in the host country. Moreover, while recognizing the critical risk factors the overall success criteria are considered. That is the project is desired to be completed within the defined time framework, budget, and quality requirements, and the stakeholders' satisfaction is considered as key objective. The risk factors that are incorporated within the model are discussed briefly in the following section.

3.2.2 Risk Factors considered in the International Construction Project Risk Assessment Model

Following the in-depth review of the available risk checklists and RBSs, several discussion sessions where arranged with experts in the area of international construction. Through constructive discussions with experts and in parallel with the detailed review of the relative literature, it was conceived that even with the numerous defined risk sources; there exists several risk sources that structure the basic framework for any model. Therefore, to avoid complication and repetition of not needed sources; only the ones that were believed to have tangible influence on achieving project success were considered. The model included a total of 28 risk sources; where some of the defined risk sources may represent a compound of sources that was believed to be best represented under one umbrella rather than considering several sources that are incomparable if included under the same category. These sources encompass extreme similarity in terms of their influence on the project. An example of which is the "design"; rather than considering different sources of design risk such as complexity; incomplete design; or design errors all of these sources where integrated into one source which was named "design risk". The identified risk sources were grouped under 5 main risk categories; namely: country, inter-country, construction, project team, and contractual issues. Risk factors considered within country and construction clusters were 7 for each; 6 under contractual issues cluster; and 4 in each of inter-country and project team.

3.2.2.1 Country Risk Cluster

This category contains risk factors which stems from the characteristics of the host country. It concerns the political situation, economic conditions, unethical practices, legal system maturity, and the stability and level of security in the country. The factors considered under this category are: bribery, government instability, tension/conflicts/terrorism, bureaucratic difficulties, immaturity/unreliability of legal system, change of regulations/laws (government interventions), and instability of economical conditions (inflation/currency fluctuation).

Bribery

This factor is considered by more than a few studies which are related to international construction. Several authors and experts in the area of international construction have recognized this factor as a considerable threat while conducting construction activities in a foreign country (Hastak and Shaked, 2000; Mohamed, 2003; Gunhan and Arditi, 2005a). Hastak and Shaked (2000) have considered this factor as one of the county level risk indicators within the internal causes of political risk criterion; in their country risk hierarchy they have focused on the mentality in the host country regarding nationalism, corruption, and dishonesty. However, according to their assessment this factor as well as social conditions captures the lowest weight when compared with the other country risk indicators. Their finding complies with what Gunhan and Arditi (2005a) reported. They have declared that despite the fact that unethical practices in foreign countries are recognized and denounced, they have found through experts evaluation that bribery in the host country is the least important threat faced by foreign contractors when compared with other threats associated with international construction such as financial and economical factors. Yet, recently corruption and bribery are seen as criminal actions almost all around the world, and prevention actions are taken by several states.

Government instability

At this point the political stability of the host country is taken into account. The majority of international construction experts believe that the political instability of the host country may threat the progress of a construction project (Hastak and Shaked, 2000; Nasir et al., 2003; Dikmen and Birgonul, 2004; Dikmen and Birgonul, 2006; Dikmen et al., 2007a). Moreover, there are models that are dedicated for assessing the influence of the political risk in a given country on the successful achievement of a construction project in that country. Additionally, it is assumed that the political incidents in the host country may affect the development of its social, economic, and business environments.

Tension/conflicts/terrorism

Due to the increasing lack of security all around the globe, precisely within the countries where Turkish contractors usually conduct their construction business, the recognition of this factor as a potential source of risk is increasing radically. Besides, there are some events which occur locally and isolated from the neighboring countries which its influence may tide upon project activities. Hastak and Shaked (2000) have found that social conflicts in the host country including demonstrations, strikes, and street violence are one of the most significant risk indicators in the country level risk.

Bureaucratic difficulties

In general every construction activity requires prior approval to be executed. Starting from site acquisition, where the contractor need permits and licenses to mobilize and to prepare the site for establishing the construction. Through executing the facility, that each activity needs prior approval from the owner or his representative and when executed it requires acceptance. Even when the project is finally conducted the contractor call for approval to submit it. Furthermore, the destination from which the contractor needs to achieve approval or even information diverse widely according to the nature of the activity under consideration. During the construction project lifecycle the contractor deals with different parties to obtain permits/approvals or information to proceed. That is, when the issue is relative to the design the contractor may prepare request for information (RFI) to receive what is needed. Likewise, with the issues which are related to governmental approval the contractor may cooperates with the owner to receive the aimed permits. While if it is related to the construction activities the contractor needs to communicate with the owner or owner's consultants, also when it is related to material procurement the contractor may contact the material suppliers, and so forth the cyclic process continues. If one ring of this chain is not adequately performing then the project continuity is jeopardized. Since one of the key characteristics of construction projects is the limited period of time which is usually defined at the outset and before starting the project, any discontinuity in the progress will have unfavorable consequences on the contractor. Therefore, the risk of facing bureaucratic difficulties/delays due to the bureaucratic nature of conducting business in the host country was considered by several studies related to international construction (Hastak and Shaked, 2000; Dikmen and Birgonul, 2004; Mahalingam and Levitt, 2005; Dikmen et al., 2007b). Moreover, this issue is not only related with the construction of the facility, but also the progress of solving the potential conflicts or disputes during or even after the construction period. The nature by which decision making flows within the involved parties; together with the time consumed to achieve the required resolution for a given situation is highly influenced by the mentality of conducting business in the host country. The rule oriented and the bureaucratic structure of the host country may retard the progress in the construction site (Mahalingam and Levitt, 2005).

Ling and Lim (2006) have conducted a study to identify cross cultural differences between foreign Architectural, Engineering and Construction companies (AEC) practitioners and Chinese when executing projects in China. Through their case studies they have revealed that managing projects in China involves dealing with the bureaucracy as there is government intervention in every stage of the project. They have referred the bureaucratic culture to the government's enthusiasm in protecting the local construction industry. Their interviewees have commented on the difficulties encountered when applying for construction permits, as they have mentioned that bureaucratic culture is evident during this procedure. According to an American project manager who was interviewed and with respect to this issue, he stated that:

If you knew somebody in the government, you could get it settled in a day, if not, the firm could wait for one month and it might still not be done. Construction wise, the local contractors could start work even before they obtained the construction permit. But it is especially different for foreign firms as the government likes to keep a close eye on them. Hence foreign firms have to make sure they wait for one month and receive the permit before they start construction.

Immaturity/unreliability of legal system

Contractors often face conflicts with other parties involved within the construction process. Moreover, in many cases the early prepared design is subject to changes according to the owner's requirements during the construction phase; especially if the scope is not adequately defined in advance. Therefore, change orders are an ordinary phenomenon within construction projects which represents a major source of disputes between the parties. Another key source of disputes is the late progress payments which is obligatory payable for the contractor through the signed contract. Depending on the severity of the disagreement and the degree to which it is related to legal issues; the process to resolve the situation differs widely. In many occasions, negotiations may assist in ending the problem when a possible agreement is seen in the horizon. However, when negotiation reaches closed end and no mutual understanding is reached, either arbitration may be applied or eventually the conflict is transferred to the courts. If the legal system in the host country is to be applied on the construction contract then the level of maturity/reliability of the legal system is crucial for the contractor. Unbiased and mature legal system would means that the contractor will have a solid ground to rely on while believing that the conflict is going to be solved fairly, adequately; and within a reasonable period of time. Otherwise the contractor will be faced with the risk of loosing his rights due to the undependable legal system.

To illustrate this point the case of foreign contractors who conduct business in China will be referred once more. Ling and Lim (2006) have concluded through their case studies that parties involved into the signed contract did not constantly rely on it. Since they felt that it is pointless to enforce the contract through arbitration or the courts. That is even when a foreign firm commenced legal proceedings; the chance of winning the case on the grounds of breach of contract was not high. The interviewees revealed that to overcome this, contractors have to read and stamp on every page of the contract. This would ensure that there was no misunderstanding of the specifications and contractors will realize their obligations under the signed contract. On the other hand, Ling and Lim (2006) have discussed the case when a dispute arise, they found that in this case foreign contractors search the contract in detail to locate the exact amount they should claim for. Where negotiating will take place through the contractual process and long meetings, after which the final decision will be made by the top management.

Change of regulation/laws (government interventions)

This factor is highly relative to the political stability of the host country. It was pointed out earlier that political instability may lead to radical changes in the host country business environment; where most of these changes would have destructive consequences mainly on the expected profit and sometimes on other contractor objectives. At the edge, the consequences of political changes may include increased tax rates, imposition of price controls, government interference in the contract, and restrictions on remitting the project earning to the parent company; either by forcing unfavorable tax rate on the project income or requiring the investment of certain percentage of the cash flow into the host country (Kapila and Hendrickson, 2001). On the other hand, international construction involves transferring contractor's employees to the aimed country. Changes in the immigration laws and the requirements for providing working licenses or passes for foreign workforce will affect the procurement strategy as planned by the contractor, as it will not be effortless to locate the suitable replacement staff in a timely manner (Bing and Tiong, 1999). Besides, there are many aspects regarding the construction activities which are related to the governmental regulations. These regulations include but not limited to: obtaining construction permits, environment protection regulations, safety requirement, required percentage for hiring local employees, obligatory utilization of local resources, and residence regulations. In order to be able to prepare adequate quotation, the contractor usually assumes certain state of the host government during the bidding process; any variation in the assumed circumstances will certainly influence the contract and eventually the contractor. However, in many cases the severity of the consequences of unstable laws and regulations in the host country depends on the degree of relation between the changes which have taken palace and the construction market or related markets in the host country.

Instability of economical conditions

This factor considers the financial risks that result from the potential unstable economic conditions in the host country. Financial risks include changes in exchange rate, interest rate, and inflation rate (Han et al., 2004). These risks are expected to have detrimental effects on the contractor's expected benefits from conducting business in the international construction market. Exchange rate risk is the outcome of fluctuations in the currency exchange rates or conversion restrictions which are beyond the control of an individual organization (Kapila and Hendrickson, 2001).

Further, change in the exchange rate could be the result of inflation rate, interest rates, productions, and employment level (Kapila and Hendrickson, 2001). Moreover, Kapila and Hendrickson (2001) have stated that for a foreign company, inflation represents a critical source of problems. They have further explained that with high inflation, the value of the cash flows received from the project will descend as the country's currency depreciates on the foreign exchange market. Therefore, the choice of currency is a key issue that international companies frequently deal with in their business, as the international markets contains many different currencies, some strong and others that are not as strong (Isacsson et al., 2004). Isacsson et al. (2004) have conducted a research to understand the motives behind choosing a currency in international business, where they have recognized risk as an important issue with regard to the choice of currency for international business. They have further explained that "companies cannot accept every currency because they do not know how much it is worth the next day". Moreover, they have demonstrated this fact by giving Argentina as an example. They have elucidated that Argentina has gone through an enormous crisis (1998-2002) and its currency has lost much of its value in a short period of time. Within the same context, Isacsson et al. (2004) have defined three types of currencies, namely: hard currency (currency such as the U.S. dollar, British pound and euro that are expected to be stable), strong currency (a currency that has a high value with low fluctuations in comparison to other currencies), and weak currency (a currency that has a low value with high fluctuations in comparison to other currencies). They have added that, international companies prefer to use hard currency such as the U.S. Dollar or Euro. However, they have pointed out that even when choosing a hard currency the companies are not taking away the risk completely, which means that companies are always exposed to such risks when doing international business.

3.2.2.2 Inter-Country Risk Cluster

This category takes into account the factors that are resulted from the differences encountered between the contractor's home country and the country into which he is planning to conduct his business. Four factors where considered under this cluster, which are: cultural differences, geographic distance, poor attitude of the host country towards foreign companies, and poor international relations with Turkey.

Cultural Differences

Culture has an essential influence on the behaviors of the project parties, and the deviation from the predicted performance of the parties is referenced to their diverse cultural backgrounds (Fellows and Liu, 2006). Combining with the escalating trend towards globalization of construction activities, the potential impact of culture on construction is intensifying. Even though domestic construction projects may encounter different cultural environments, nonetheless, the risk of being faced with different cultures increases in global markets. Nevertheless, despite the continuing recognition of culture impacts on performance, in-depth analyses of the core causes and the potential consequences of cultural risk in the global markets remain uncommon. More to this point, most of the studies gave more emphasis on the political risk assessments which have considered the political, economic and financial issues on the expense of the cultural risk. Accordingly, considering culture as an important factor of risk/uncertainty at all levels of construction industry is inevitable (Bu-Qammaz et al., 2006; Fellows and Liu, 2006).

According to Hofstede culture is, "...the collective programming of the mind which distinguishes one category of people from another" (Fellows and Liu, 2006). More specifically, the term culture can be used from construction business perspective to reflect the "beliefs, customs, habits and the ways of conducting business in a society that will have an impact on how a construction project is conducted and managed" (Bu-Qammaz et al., 2006).

Therefore, a noteworthy anxiety is resulted from the different cultural backgrounds from which the project participants have achieved their beliefs and values, which will result in diverse criteria, constructs and measures of performance. Thus, culture and its materialization are important components of risk associated with international construction projects (Fellows and Liu, 2006). Moreover, Fellows and Liu (2006) have argued that appreciation of such cultural factors, sensitivity of the project to them, and appropriate accommodation of their evident requirements, will enable the achievement of their positive impacts on performance.

Bu-Qammaz et al. (2006) have conducted a research to reveal the sources of cultural risk associated with international construction. Within the context of their study they have utilized ANP to achieve the relative priorities of the identified factors. In their cultural risk model they have tried to integrate the individual sources of cultural risk which were found in literature into a comprehensive model. The identified cultural risk factors were clustered into two main criteria, namely: host country, and project (construction) environment specific risk. Through this section the consideration will be to cultural risks which stems from the cultural differences between the contractor's home country and the host country; into which he is planning to conduct his business. Moreover, in their model country risk category was divided into two subcriteria, which are: cultural risk related to cultural distance, and cultural risk related to social environment of the host country. Bu-Qammaz et al. (2006) with their recognition of the term "Cultural Distance" they have adopted the national cultural framework proposed by Hofstede. Hofstede specifically examined the role of national culture in work-related values and information system design. They have further explained that Hofstede has constructed this framework on a review of sociological and anthropological theories and work. The initial four dimensions of national culture which were considered in the framework are: power distance, individualism/collectivism, masculinity/femininity, and uncertainty avoidance. Then, a fifth dimension of long-term orientation was included following studies which were conducted in Asia (Bu-Qammaz et al., 2006; Fellows and Liu, 2006).

Hofstede has provided representative definition for each term of his framework. Power distance reflects "the degree of inequality of power between a person at a higher level and a person at a lower level, this dimension focuses on the nature of human relationship in terms of hierarchy". Where, individualism measures "the relative importance of individual goals compared with group or collective goals, this dimension focuses on relationship between the individual and the group". Next is masculinity that concerns "the extent to which the goals of men dominate those of women". And uncertainty avoidance focuses on "how cultures adapt to changes and cope with uncertainty. Its emphasis is on the extent to which a culture feels threatened or is anxious about ambiguity". The fifth dimension which is long-term orientation focuses on "the degree to which the society embraces a long term devotion to traditional forward thinking values or not" (Bu-Qammaz et al., 2006).

The other aspect of cultural risk under country criteria is the risks which stems from the social environment of the host country. These factors may include difference in traditions, language barriers, and religious inconsistency (Bu-Qammaz et al., 2006). Bu-Qammaz et al. (2006) have stated that the language(s) of the host country are generally agreed to be the ruling language in case of disputes; therefore the contractor's familiarity of the language(s) used in the host country is an essential advantage for the contractor. On the other hand, when the contractor is unfamiliar with the host country language(s) he may be faced with the risk of misinterpretation of contract clauses or requirements; this may results in conflicts. Ling and Lim (2006) have found that one of the cultural problems faced by foreign contractors in China is that Chinese employees are not proficient in English and foreigners are not proficient in Mandarin. Such type of problems may lead to definite communication troubles when the contractor has to work with the local employees. The other two factors under this category, which are traditions and religious inconsistency, are mainly related to the general behaviors of the host country citizens, both traditions and religious differences have a noteworthy influence on the project and it may be a major source of conflicts if a wide gap exists between the contractor and the host country attitudes (Bu-Qammaz et al., 2006).

Therefore, it is believed that potential cultural conflicts, which are likely to be faced within the project environment, require adequate management practices if project success is intended. The major burden of effective cultural differences management lies on the foreign contractors, since they need to overcome the differences between their employees who came from their home country and the local employees with whom they are required to work in the host country (Ling and Lim, 2006).

Geographical Distance

When conducting business abroad the contractor needs to create subsidiaries or branches of the main office in the host country to control the project under consideration. Therefore, effective transportation facilities between the contractor's home country and the host country is a key requirement to simplify the mobilization process. Moreover, more often than not the contractor tends to utilize a number of his local employees to take charge of the work in the intended market. Further, with certain types of projects some of the required equipments are exported from the contractor's home country and the host country. Geographical distance between contractor's home country and the host country has a crucial influence on all the previous practices. Therefore, consideration of this factor as a potential source of risk was agreed upon by several authors. For instance Dikmen et al. (2007b) have considered this factor as a risk factor which could affect bidding decisions.

Poor Attitude of the Host Country towards Foreign Companies

A consensus among several authors in the area of international construction to regard this factor as a potential source of inter-country risk is found (Hastak and Shaked, 2000; Dikmen and Birgonul, 2004; Ling and Lim, 2006; Dikmen et al., 2007a) When people of the host country carry aggressive attitude towards foreign business practitioners, they will retard the progress of their business activities. On the edge, and depending on the degree of hostility of the community attitude towards foreign contractors, the project may be temporary stopped or even a bonded entirely (Nasir et al., 2003).

Poor International Relations with Turkey

When countries establish strong relations with each others, they tend to reflect these relations by enforcing mutual understandings between their countries within many sectors, such as: political, economical, educational and cultural, free trade, and business practices. As a result many agreements will be born to support such trend. Construction sector in Turkey, similar to many other business sectors, benefits from the international cooperation agreements that take place between Turkey and the aimed country, since the nature of such agreements usually reflects the desire to reinforce the cooperation in several domains. However, with the absence of international relations between the contractor's home country and the host country several obstacles will be encountered by the contractor's home country, which is in this case Turkey, was recognized as a source of risk.

3.2.2.3 Construction Risk Cluster

According to Hastak and Shaked (2000) this dimension of risk considers the risk associated with a construction project in a specific international construction market. Moreover, it was revealed in section (3.2.1.3) that Smith and Bohn (1999), and after detailed review of literature, have categorized construction project risk into eight main categories, including: natural, design, logistics, financial, legal and regulatory, political, construction, and environment risks. Moreover, each risk indicator was classified according to risk type. Risk type includes three attributes: controllability, predictability, and source of risk. In the first classification, risk is classified as internal or external. Internal risks are generated within the project and are usually controllable. While external risks are created outside the project and in many cases, are out of the contractor's control. The second classification concerns the degree of risk predictability. Predictable risks are those risks that occur randomly.

Finally, source of risk may be contractual when risks stems from contract documents or it may be construction if they are expected to be sourced from project execution. For the context of this section risks related to the construction business environment in the host country is considered from contractor's perspective. Therefore, risk sources included under this category are: adverse physical conditions, design, managerial complexities, shortage of client's financial resources, technical and technological, unavailability of subcontractor, and unavailability of resources.

Adverse Physical Conditions

The construction facility is to be constructed on specified site where the contractor needs to mobilize his staff and equipments to undertake the project. In addition, the contractor has to prepare adequate site offices for the owner and his representatives within a reasonable period of time in-order to achieve the notice to proceed. Nasir et al. (2003) have defined several factors under this criterion as they have defined a source of risk named area conditions which has included the construction area (site location) since they have proposed that construction at the downtown inherent more risk of congestion than when the project is to be undertaken in an open site. Another factor is the potential demolition, rehabilitation required in an operating facility, if the project is reconstruction project. Traffic conditions are an essential risk as traffic may affect mobilizing people, material, and equipments to the site. Besides, several factors may be included under this category such as: on-site congestion, traffic permits and approvals, intense security in the construction area, and working hour restrictions. On the other hand, this factor may also include weather obstacles such as extreme hot/cold weather or humidity which will retard the progress in the construction site. In addition the topography of the construction site will have crucial influence on the construction activities.
<u>Design</u>

This factor considers risks that stems from the characteristics of the design. It includes incomplete design, design errors, complex design. Moreover, changes of scope, inadequate specifications, and design changes may be considered under this risk criterion. Although the owner traditionally assumes most of these risks yet the contractor still faces the potential delays or loss due to the design related factors.

Managerial Complexities

One of the unique characteristics of construction projects is the involvements of several diverse parties in the construction activities. Each of which contributes with different task to achieve the desired success, which creates the project team. The team spirit is an essential component for a successful construction project, therefore different parties in the contract including; owner, architect, construction manager, contractor, and even subcontractors, should provide adequate team effort (Chan et al., 2004). However, individual persons within the project team carryout distinguished culture, both on business and social levels. Hence, when a contractor decides to conduct business abroad, hard times during practicing project management should be expected. Organizations usually adopt certain hierarchy/network to distribute responsibilities/authorities of its employees. When project team is constructed from parties with different cultural backgrounds, several problems are anticipated to be encountered. One of the main issues regarding adequate management of a construction project is the presence of efficient communication foundation. Adequate communication reflects the capability of effective interaction with others at all levels within and outside the organization. Well-organized communication allows faster execution of the construction project. Moreover, collaboration between the various parties involved in the project would prevent reworks or idle times as each party including the main contractor, subcontractors, designer, and consultant will understand exactly his task and the optimum time to conduct it.

One more critical issue which may be considered under this risk factor is the accepted level of authority given by the contractor to his project manger, together with the power given to each employee within the project's organization chart. The project manager is an essential stakeholder in a construction project, and his capability is the main driver for project planning, scheduling, and communication (Chan et al., 2004). Skills and characteristics of the project manager, his commitment, competence, experience, and authority are the key drivers for successful project management (Chan et al. 2004). The nature of the organization structure varies with different cultures. As it was discussed under potential cultural difference, cultural distance has noteworthy influence on the progress of the project, since the dimensions considered under this framework have the potential to generate impending conflicts.

Shortage of Client's Financial Resources

In business like the construction industry where the need for new facilities is the main driver for the demand, clients are the force which creates the market for the construction industry (Olatunji, 2006). Since the products of the construction industry are not pre-manufactured, rather they are specifically executed to satisfy individual clients. The source from which the contractor receives the required budget to execute the project is the client to whom the project is being conducted. Therefore, the availability of satisfactory financial resources of the client is critical factor. Seeing that the project progress will be jeopardized and potential delays are expected, which may lead to endless disputes, especially if the client represents the governmental sector where, in most countries, bureaucracy is the essential stigma of governmental practices.

Technical and Technological

This factor combines the risk of potential technical problems due to complex design or insufficient experience, and the risk of utilizing new technology. In the case of the later criterion the contractor is faced with the risk of ambiguity corresponding with lack of experience needed in the installation of new technology. Moreover, it will not be easy to estimate the productivity or potential delays when using new technology without prior knowledge (Smith and Bohn, 1999).

Unavailability of Subcontractors

Subcontracting certain percentage of the construction project to specialized subcontractors is a common practice within the construction industry. Typically the maximum magnitude of the subcontracted activities is agreed upon in the contract where certain percentage is defined. More often than not the contractor is required to name the subcontractors that are expected to perform in the project within his proposal in order to achieve the owner's approval for them. Therefore, scarcity of qualified subcontractors will have destructive consequences on the progress of the project not mention the quality of the work. Particularly for the activities that require specialization such as electrical, mechanical, plumbing, heating, ventilation, air conditioning, steel structures, paintings, and water proofing works or any other activity where the contractor suffer shortage of experience and expertise.

Unavailability of Resources

For the project to be successfully undertaken several resources are needed throughout the execution period. Such resources would include both materials and manpower. Specification, and sometimes enforced with drawings, of the project usually defines specifically the required materials in term of quality, dimensions, colors, erection techniques and in certain incidents the suppliers of the required materials. If the required materials or suppliers are hard to be located then the contractor will be in a critical situation, where he needs to explain the troubles of locating the materials according to the contract documents to the owner (or his representative) and then provides substitutes materials in a timely manner. Similarly, if the contractor can not find trustable workers in the host country then delays is faced, since all the construction activities are executed by labors who work under the command of specialized engineers, hence the different construction activities can not be completed without workers both skilled and non skilled. Yet, for Turkish contractors this problem may not be severe since most of the contractors prefer to employ Turkish workers (Öz, 2001). Nevertheless, the risk of scarcity of resources in the host country needs adequate apprehension.

3.2.2.4 Project Team Cluster

This cluster considers characteristics of the key stakeholders in an international construction project. That is client, consultant, designer, and joint venture.

<u>Client</u>

Construction clients can be classified according to their knowledge-ability, organizational type and size, and purpose of ownership. In terms of Knowledge some clients are knowledgeable, where others do not have the required amount of knowledge. With respect to the size clients organizations may be small, medium, or large. Besides, some clients do not represent an organization, yet they are individual construction clients. Moreover, clients could be private or public. According to the characteristics of the construction clients' demands in the industry, several types of demand and supply chain systems are created. Therefore, clients' criteria for evaluating the project together with their views, opinions, decisions and requirements are the most important aspects of project success that the project team should accomplish (Olatunji, 2006).

Thus, under this risk factor client-related factors are considered, they include client characteristics, client type and experience, knowledge of construction project organization, client confidence in the construction team, and client's risk aversion. More specifically, it concerns client's experience, which examine the client whether sophisticated or specialized. In addition, whether the source from which the client is funded is privately or publicly. Also, the client emphasis on low construction cost, high quality of construction, and quick construction should be investigated. Moreover, the capabilities of the client should also be examined, that is, the client's ability to brief, makes decision, and defines roles. Also whether the client involved in the design and construction or not is an important factor (Chan et al., 2004).

Consultant

Consultant is the client representative who in most of the cases acts as a connecting agent between the client and the contractor, particularly if the owner does not have the adequate experience to run the project. In this case the consultant has the role of depicting project state to the owner in order to reach the most appropriate decision. If the consultant carries an aggressive attitude towards the contractor then the consultant will create noteworthy obstacles to the contractor and eventually to the progress of the site activities, since each activity required certain approval procedure which in most of the cases should pass through the consultant. On the other hand, and even when the consultant does not carry any hostility towards the contractor, but he lack of experience and his business practices encompass bureaucracy and errors then the consultant will also create barriers to smooth progress.

Designer

The designer is a key stakeholder in any construction project, and his role is extended from inception to project completion (Chan et al., 2004). Therefore, designer experience and the time that the design team consume to provide the required drawing or to respond to the RFI is vital for the project continuity. That is because the contractor can not carry on the work without the approved design drawings. Again the attitude of the design team toward the contractor plays an important role on their behavior throughout the project.

Joint Venture/Partner

Joint ventures (JVs) have reserved a considerable position in international contracting as a preferable strategy to reduce business risk (Bing and Tiong, 1999; Mohamed, 2003). JVs is created by legal agreement which takes place between two or more legally separate organizations to form a jointly owned entity in which they involve in investment and several decision making activities (Mohamed, 2003). Moreover, Mohamed (2003) has stated that a JV can be called international when at least one of the parties is from outside the country where the venture is taking place. JV is a common strategy in international construction, it allows combining parties with different strengths and weaknesses where each party complement the other's weakness and benefit from his partner strengths (Mohamed, 2003). However, Bing and Tiong (1999) have revealed that although JVs can avoid some business risk, yet it presents other risks that have the potential to influence business performance. Further, they have suggested some risk factors which included financial, government policies, project relationship, economic conditions, and subcontracting. Therefore, Bing and Tiong (1999) have studied the effective risk management measures of ICJVs through case studies. In their study they have considered several risk factors associated with ICJVs among these factors were factors such financial problems faced by partner's parent company, disagreement on accounting of profits and loss, employees from each partner distrust each other, policy changes in partner's parent company towards international joint venture (IJV), partner's lack of management competence and resourcefulness, disagree on some conditions, disagreement on allocation of staff positions in IJV, and disagreement on allocation of works. To close with, the experience of the joint venture partner and the degree of mutual trust between the partners, together with the existence/absence of previous cooperation between the JV parties have great influence on the success of ICJVs.

3.2.2.5 Contractual Issues Cluster

This risk category accounts for factors that are related to the legal and contractual issues which stem from the contract related policies, regulations, and conditions. The risk factors considered under this category are: low percentage of the advance payment/requirements of advance payment, strict environment regulations, strict safety and health requirements, strict quality requirements, tight schedule/high liquidated damages, and vagueness of contract conditions about risk allocations.

Low Percentage of the Advance Payment/Requirements of Advance Payment

To establish the construction activities the contractor needs a considerable amount of cash at the outset; that is before starting up the project. Moreover, the contractor should provide several facilities on the construction site before he could earn the client's approval to start the construction activities. Therefore, the advance payment, which is the payment provided by the owner to help out the contractor manage his obligations towards the contract, is of critical important to the contractor as it will prevent him from utilizing his own cash. Usually the advance payment represents a percentage from the total amount of the contract. If the percentage is low or there are several prerequisites to receive it then the contractor should rely on his own resources or the risk of delays will be encountered due to the contractor shortage of cash.

Strict Environment Regulations

In the midst of the global trend towards protecting the environment, several countries have issued strict environment protection regulations to be respected when conducting business in a location where potential damage to the environment is expected. Depending on the nature of the construction project and its purpose the influence of such regulation on the construction progress could differ widely.

Strict Safety and Health Requirements

According to Barrie and Paulson (1992) "safety hazards are those that pose imminent danger of causing injury or death to workers or damage to materials, equipment, or structures". Safety hazards are the outcome of both physical dangers and human factors. Human factors would include lack of training, poor supervision, attitudes, poor planning, and sometimes workers who are familiar with the work that they become oblivious to it. On the other hand, and with regards to health hazards in construction, Barrie and Paulson (1992) have included heat, radiation, noise, dust, shocks and vibration, and toxics chemicals. More recently it is being regarded that occupational diseases have been serious problem in construction (Barrie and Paulson, 1992). When conducting business abroad the contractor should investigate the attitude towards safety and health practices in the host country. Mahalingam and Levitt (2005) have found that the differences in the adopted standards by the foreign contractors and the ones adopted within the host country would lead to considerable problems. However, sometimes clients exaggerate in their safety and health requirements which create several problems to the contractor, some of the obstacles would include work suspensions and extra costs.

Strict Quality Requirements

Quality is an important issue in the construction business. For long period of time the key indicators of construction project success have been considered as conducting the project within the expected budget, time, and according to the quality requirements. Poor quality of work may leads to loss of money and time, as the owner has the right to ask for rework when the executed job is not complying with the agreed quality standards. Yet again, similarly to the safety and health case, sometimes clients overstate in their quality requirements which create several problems to the contractor.

On the other hand, Dikmen and Birgonul (2004) have demonstrated that where strict quality requirements exist, the competitiveness of Turkish contractors decreases. This indicates that quality differentiation is not among the major strengths of Turkish contractors in the international markets.

Tight Schedule/High Liquidated Damages

Construction projects are time restricted undertaking; that is each construction project is a temporary activity and should be completed within a predefined time period. When the allowed construction duration is limited, then the contractor will have to undergo several actions during schedule development; in order to be able to complete the project within the required duration. One of the frequently used actions is duration compression which is a special case of mathematical analysis that seeks ways to shorten project schedule without changing project scope (PMBok, 1996). According to project management body of knowledge (PMBok, 1996), the techniques often used in duration compression include:

- Crashing: which involves cost and schedule trade-offs analysis to determine the optimum amount of compression that results in the least incremental cost. However, crashing does not always provide viable alternative and usually results in increasing costs.
- Fast tracking: This means doing activities in parallel that would normally be done in sequence. Yet, fast tracking often result in rework and usually increases risks.

It is obvious that tight schedule is a critical source of risk that restricts the contractor to act in certain manners if successful project is aimed. However, not all the actions taken lead to timely completion, yet some actions may increase both time and cost consumptions. On the other hand, and to ensure the contractor's commitment towards the project, some owners set high liquidated damages in case the contractor behaviors cause delays beyond the determined completion date. This creates another considerable source of risk.

Vagueness of Contract Conditions about Risk Allocations

Contract conditions represent the legal reference that organizes the relation between the contract parties. Risks associated with construction projects should often be clearly allocated to the responsible party through the contract conditions. When the contact conditions related to risk allocation are vague and are not adequately written then several problems may be encountered, in view of the fact that risk is related to every aspects of the project. If any conflict is faced and the contract conditions does not provide sufficient assistant to resolve the conflict then this may lead to endless disputes. Contract conditions should not be subject to interpretations, yet they should be clearly written and mutually understood by all parties.

Up to this point we have reached the last risk factor that was considered under the legal issues category and also the last but not least factor included in the model. During the identification process great deal of assistance was received from literature related to international construction, therefore, it was believed that it is necessary to reveal the references into which the previous factors were found. Table 3.7 includes all the risk factors considered in the model combining with an inclusive list of their references in literature.

Table 3.7 Consolidated List of Literature References for Risk Factors

Risk Factor	References
Bribery	Erb et al. (1996); Mohamed (2003);Hastak & Shaked (2000); Gunhan & Arditi (2005a)
Government Instability	Erb et al. (1996), Hastak & Shaked (2000); Tah & Carr (2000); Mohamed (2003); Nasir et al. (2003); Dikmen & Birgonul (2004); Dikmen and Birgonul (2006); Dikmen et al. (2007a); Dikmen et al. (2007b)
Tension/Conflicts/Terrorism	Erb et al. (1996); Smith & Bohn (1999); Hastak & Shaked (2000); Kartam & Kartam (2001); Mohamed (2003); Dikmen & Birgonul (2006); Dikmen et al. (2007a); Dikmen et al. (2007b)
Bureaucratic Difficulties	Erb et al. (1996); Hastak & Shaked (2000); Kartam & Kartam (2001); Mohamed (2003); Mahalingam & Levitt (2005); Dikmen & Birgonul (2006); Dikmen et al. (2007b)
Immaturity/Unreliability of Legal System	Erb et al. (1996); Hastak & Shaked (2000); Dikmen & Birgonul (2004); Dikmen & Birgonul (2006); Dikmen et al. (2007a); Dikmen et al. (2007b)
Change of Regulations (Government Interventions)	Bing & Tiong (1999); Kartam & Kartam (2001); Kapila & Hendrickson (2001); Mohamed (2003)
Instability of Economical Conditions (Inflation, Currency Fluctuation)	Erb et al. (1996); Hastak & Shaked (2000); Tah & Carr (2000); Kartam & Kartam (2001); Mohamed (2003); Dikmen & Birgonul (2004); Han et al. (2004), Gunhan & Arditi (2005a); Dikmen & Birgonul (2006); Dikmen et al. (2007a); Dikmen et al. (2007b)
Cultural Differences	Hastak & Shaked (2000), Mohamed (2003), Dikmen & Birgonul (2004), Gunhan & Arditi (2005a), Mahalingam & Levitt (2005), Dikmen & Birgonul (2006), Dikmen et al. (2007a), Dikmen et al. (2007b)
Geographical Distance	Dikmen & Birgonul (2004); Dikmen et al. (2007b)
Poor Attitude of the Host Country Towards Foreign Companies	Hastak & Shaked (2000); Dikmen & Birgonul (2004); Dikmen & Birgonul (2006); Dikmen et al. (2007a)
Poor International Relations with Turkey Adverse Physical Conditions	Dikmen & Birgonul (2006); Dikmen et al. (2007a); Dikmen et al. (2007b) Hastak & Shaked (2000); Tah & Carr (2000);
Adverse i hysical Conditions	Kartam & Kartam (2000); Nasir et al. (2003); Dikmen & Birgonul (2006); Dikmen et al. (2007b)

Associated with International Construction Projects

Table 3.7 Consolidated List of Literature References for Risk Factors

Risk Factor	References
Design	Hastak & Shaked (2000), Tah & Carr (2000); Kartam & Kartam (2001); Nasir et al. (2003); Dikmen & Birgonul (2006); Dikmen et al. (2007a); Dikmen et al. (2007b)
Managerial Complexities	Hastak and Shaked (2000); Tah & Carr (2000); Mohamed (2003); Dikmen & Birgonul (2006); Dikmen et al. (2007a)
Shortage of Client's Financial Resources	Erb et al. (1996); Hastak & Shaked (2000); Tah & Carr (2000); Kartam & Kartam (2001); Dikmen & Birgonul (2004); Gunhan & Arditi (2005a); Dikmen & Birgonul (2006); Dikmen et al. (2007a); Dikmen et al. (2007b)
Technical and Technological	Hastak & Shaked (2000); Tah & Carr (2000); Mohamed (2003); Dikmen & Birgonul (2004); Dikmen & Birgonul (2006); Dikmen et al. (2007a); Dikmen et al. (2007b)
Unavailability of Qualified Subcontractors	Hastak & Shaked (2000); Tah & Carr (2000); Mohamed (2003); Nasir et al. (2003); Dikmen & Birgonul (2006); Dikmen et al. (2007a)
Unavailability of Resources	Hastak & Shaked (2000); Tah & Carr (2000); Kartam & Kartam (2001); Mohamed (2003); Nasir et al. (2003); Dikmen & Birgonul (2006); Dikmen et al. (2007a); Dikmen et al. (2007b)
Client	Tah & Carr (2000); Nasir et al. (2003); Dikmen & Birgonul (2004); Dikmen & Birgonul (2006); Dikmen et al. (2007a); Dikmen et al. (2007b)
Consultant	Kartam & Kartam (2001); Dikmen & Birgonul (2006)
Designer	Kartam & Kartam (2001); Dikmen & Birgonul (2006)
Joint Venture/Partner	Kartam & Kartam (2001); Mohamed (2003); Dikmen & Birgonul (2006)
Low % of Advance Payment/Requirements of the Advance Payment Strict Environment Regulations	Dikmen & Birgonul (2006) Tah & Carr (2000); Dikmen & Birgonul (2006)
Strict Environment Regulations Strict Safety and Health Requirements	Hastak & Shaked (2000); Mahalingam & Levitt
Strict Quality Requirements	(2005); Dikmen & Birgonul (2006) Hastak & Shaked (2000); Dikmen & Birgonul (2004); Mahalingam & Levitt (2005); Dikmen &
Tight Schedule/High Liquidated Damages	Birgonul (2006); Dikmen et al. (2007b) Hastak & Shaked (2000); Tah & Carr (2000); Dikmen & Birgonul (2004); Dikmen & Birgonul
Vagueness of Contract Conditions about Risk Allocation	(2006); Dikmen et al. (2007b) Hastak & Shaked (2000); Tah & Carr (2000); Dikmen & Birgonul (2006); Dikmen et al. (2007a); Dikmen et al. (2007b)

Associated with International Construction Projects (continued)

3.3 Development of the Conceptual Model

Generally speaking the key components of any risk management process would include risk identification. assessment/analysis, evaluation. response, and monitoring. In order to adequately perform risk management, it is essential to link identification/assessment steps with their management actions through sufficient understanding (Hillson, 2003). It was mentioned earlier that there are numerous techniques for risk identification; table 2.5 has provided a consolidated list of tools and techniques for risk identification. Moreover, the previous section from this chapter has utilized two of the commonly used tools for locating risk associated with construction projects, which are literature review and experts' opinions via discussion sessions. However, usually identification techniques tend to provide unstructured list of risks which does not help to direct the attention of the risk management actions in the most appropriate direction (Hillson, 2003). Yet, it was pointed out earlier that while identifying risk associated with international construction projects, an effort was given to properly categorize them in a way that would assist in better understanding. That is why risk sources were categorized under 5 main categories which are country, inter-country, construction, project team, and contractual issues; and these criteria were believed to best reflect the nature of the considered risk sources. In spite of that, the identification process has resulted in great deal of unstructured data; the results may be seen as risk taxonomy, which makes it difficult to create a conceptual model for the assessment process. Hillson (2003) revealed that structuring is an essential strategy to ensure formal generation and understanding of the information. Further, Hillson (2003) has sated that "risk data can be organized and structured, to provide a standard presentation of risk which facilitates understanding, communication, and management". The hierarchical representation of risk sources is known as a hierarchal risk breakdown structure (HRBS) (Tah and Carr, 2000; Hillson, 2003). HRBS can be defined as "a source-oriented grouping of risks that organizes and defines the total risk exposure of the project or business. Each descending level represents an increasingly detailed definition of sources of risk" (Hillson, 2003).

The HRBS is a hierarchical structure of expected risk sources; it is very useful tool to adequately understand predicted risks likely to be faced by the project. Thus, HRBS can be used to structure and guide risk management process (Hillson, 2003). Depicting the risk sources into a hierarchical structure can results in many advantages, as visualizing any problem occupies a crucial position in the process of successfully managing it. That is, the spots where additional attention is required will be revealed and the management actions can be prepared more efficiently. Another advantage of developing HRBS is to use it as a basis for a formal model of risk assessment (Tah and Carr, 2000). Several classifications can be adopted to create the HRBS, for instance risks can be separated into those are related to the management of internal resources and those that are externally sourced. Risks which are sourced from the external environment are relatively uncontrollable; these risks include inflation, currency fluctuation, and changes of laws and regulations. The nature of those risks requires continues monitoring to control its effects. On the other hand, internal risks are usually controllable and depend on the project circumstances. Internal risks include availability of resources, contract conditions, and location of the project. Another classification could be global or local risks depending on the effect of the risk. For the purpose of this thesis risk sources were grouped under criteria that describe the nature of risk. Hence, the 5 risk categories described earlier were used to develop the HRBS. The HRBS is depicted in Figure 3.3; the hierarchy was constructed of three levels. The first level of the hierarchy represents the aim of the identification process which is finding the risk sources associated with international construction; that is, the first level has included the international construction project risk (ICPR). The second level includes the main criteria for the classification of risk sources that is the main categories of risks. Finally, the third level includes the identified risk factors which are associated with international construction project. This HRBS is the conceptual model from which the ANP model was built up.

As it was mentioned out earlier, one of the key objectives of this study is to assess risk associated with international construction projects while overcoming the independence hypothesis encountered in most of the available risk assessment models. Thus, the ANP model was created from the proposed HRBS through increasing the level of relationships and examining the potential significant dependence between the risk categories and risk sources which were included in the model; this has resulted in a network of relationships.



Figure 3.3 Hierarchical Risk Breakdown Structure for International Construction Projects

3.4 The Analytic Network Process Risk Assessment Model

Following the identification step, the assessment/analysis process of risk factors should takes place. The interference between risk factors should be well thought-out during the assessment process and risk propagation from one level of risk to another should not be overlooked. Hence, most of the conventional techniques for risk assessment could not handle the complexity of international construction projects risks, and alternative approaches become required to aid in achieving a reliable risk assessment model. This can be reached through a comprehensive risk assessment methodology where all the possible influences between the risk factors are encountered, and the independence hypothesis is disregarded.

In risk management process two diverse terminologies should be clearly distinguished, namely, assessment and analysis (estimation). The former term means the evaluation of risk factors with respect to importance criteria of decision maker to determine their priorities. In the assessment process the importance weights of the risk factors are delivered and the corresponding performance rating is given to each factor depending on the specific project risk situation. While the analysis (estimation) process concerns the determination of the likelihood of risk events occurrence and the possible consequences in case of their occurrence. That is risk analysis refers to the process of finding the probability of occurrence of risk events jointed with their impact when the risk events take place (Raz and Hillson, 2005). Considering both dimensions in analyzing risk is very essential. Given that, an uncertain event with high probability of occurrence but little or no impact on objectives, if it occurs, is considered to be not significant. In the same way, if a risk event has a low probability it may not worth attention even if it is expected to have significant impact (Hillson and Hulett, 2004). Due to the difficulties associated with finding the probabilities that certain risks might occur, risk assessment provides a very practical alternative since assigning the importance weights to risk indictors is a competent task when compared with finding their probabilities of occurrence.

Hillson and Hulett (2004) have revealed several problems associated with assessing the probability of project risks. In their study they have started with the term itself. Since "Probability" has a specific statistical meaning, that is, "a measure of the relative frequency or likelihood of occurrence of an event, whose values lie between zero (impossibility) and one (certainty), derived from a theoretical distribution or from observations". Yet, its general utilization is not as clear as the previous definition, an example of which is its use within the risk management process. Since, within the context of projects there are several problems with assessing the probability of risk. These problems stem from the characteristics of the projects which have a noteworthy influence over assessment of risk probability. According to Hillson and Hulett (2004) these characteristics include: uniqueness of the projects, non-availability of risk actuals, unknowable risks, and estimating vs. measuring.

Projects are unique

Several definitions were proposed for a project and all of them emphasized on its unique nature, or at least the uniqueness of some of its aspects. A project can be defined as "a temporary endeavor undertaken to create a unique product, service, or result", or "a unique process, consisting of a set of coordinated and controlled activities with start and finish dates, undertaken to achieve objective confirming to specific requirements, including the constraints of time, cost, and resources" (Hillson and Hulett, 2004). Since each project is a unique undertaking, previous experience can not always be exploited to predict the probability of an event to take place. Moreover, the objectives of a certain project are likely to be different from those of previously undertaken projects; hence the effects of risks associated with the new project are expected to be different. Further, the specific circumstances surrounding each project create a different working environment, which means that it is very hard to locate helpful data on the probability of occurrence of certain risk events.

Non-Availability of "Risk-Actuals"

It is accepted as a fact that some of the risk events are generic and expected to join the execution of any project. However, even with this type of risks, previous projects data are often absent. The reason behind the shortage of previous data is the flaw which exists in the project closure process in most of the organizations. Even though it is believed that organizations should benefits from their previous experience in order to improve their performance and learns from their mistakes. Many organizations lack of effective approaches of learning from completed projects to enhance their performance in the forth coming projects. Consequently, it is not common to locate an organization which performs post-projects reviews to identify and documents risk-related lessons to be utilized in future projects. The absence of such "risk-actuals" makes it more difficult to assess the probability of risks for a new project.

Unknowable Risks

In the process of identifying risk; experts cannot assign detailed information about all the recognized risks, as some risks details may be unknowable. Therefore, it is likely to identify a risk yet its probability is not known. This case could be encountered when the occurrence of risk is dependent on events that take place outside the project environment, and sometimes project team lack of the necessary knowledge to understand and evaluate the risk, or when the risk occurrence is related to chance events.

Estimating vs. Measuring

Risk events are expected to take place in the future; that is they are future events that have not yet happened. Consequently, their probability of occurrence cannot be measured yet it can only be estimated. This fact creates the concern that assessing risk events probability will be influenced by a wide range of subjective and unconscious of estimating bias.

3.4.1 Risk Analysis and Risk Assessment Techniques

Literature related to the construction industry is enriched with numerous researches that are relative to risk assessment and analysis. Several techniques and methodologies were proposed by diverse authors to serve this area of knowledge. Decision tree is one of the quantitative techniques used for risk analysis. Decision trees can help project managers to obtain decisions in uncertain situations. A simple example of decision tree is the case of a main contractor who is facing a high penalty for every calendar day late delivery. The contractor has to decide which subcontractor to use for a critical activity while minimizing the expected cost (Hulett and Hillson, 2006). The decision tree for this problem is depicted in Figure 3.4.

If it is hypothetically assumed that the "low-but-risky bidder" quotation is \$ 110,000, yet there is a 50% chance that there will be 90 days delay. The other contractor, which is the "high-but-reliable bidder", on the other hand gave a bid of \$ 140,000, and it is assumed that there is a 10 % chance of 30 days delay. A decision tree can assist in choosing the best alternative. To use decision tree, first the major decisions (decision nodes) and the major uncertainties (event nodes) should be identified. Then, construct the decision tree starting from the decision and moving to its consequences. Later, estimate the costs and benefits of each alternative decision and calculate the value for each path starting from the first decision and cumulating the values to the final branch. Next, the probability of each uncertain outcome should be estimated to solve the decision tree. Solving the decision tree should start with path values at the far right hand of the tree and then moving left (folding back). Event nodes values are found by calculating the expected monetary value (EMV); that is multiplying the values of uncertain alternatives with their probabilities. The value of a decision node is the highest value of the succeeding branches leading from the node. For this simple example, it is clear that the "high-but-reliable bidder" is the best choice, since its on time reliability overcomes its high initial bid (Hulett and Hillson, 2006).

Decision tree technique is a viable choice when the decision problem is unsophisticated, and the key determinant is the expected cost as it calculates the EMV for each possible outcome of the situation under consideration. However, decision tree technique encompasses several drawbacks. As it can be expected, it can not handle complex situations, since as the number of decisions and their corresponding uncertainties increases the branches of the tree also increase, until it reaches a point that it would be unreliable to solve the decision tree. Besides, finding the probability for each expected outcome is an essential component in the process of solving the tree, which is not an easy task as there are no helpful databases from which this information can be achieved. Therefore, attention should be given while collecting data to avoid poorly informed or bias decisions; hence experts' judgment is required (Hulett and Hillson, 2006).



Figure 3.4. Decision Tree for Subcontractor Selection (Hulett and Hillson, 2006)

Another commonly used risk analysis technique is Monte Carlo (MC) simulation. Simulation "is a procedure in which random numbers are generated according to probabilities assumed to be associated with a source of uncertainty" (Chance, 2004). Output from the MC simulation can then be summarized as probability distributions for the outcome of the events (Nasir et al., 2003). MC simulation can be used in estimating both project duration and project cost in the presence of uncertainties. In the case of estimating construction project duration, MC simulation uses probability distributions, mainly beta distributions, to represents activity duration. Where beta distributions can be described with three values: most likely, pessimistic, and optimistic value (Nasir et. al, 2003). One completed project run is derived by using random numbers to extract one duration estimate from each activity duration distribution. Then the critical path calculations are performed for that run to find project duration. In the same manner several runs are performed, and then the project duration from each completed run is combined to construct probability distribution function for the project outcome. When using MC simulation to estimate project duration, there is no independence assumption between activities. Moreover, MC simulation provides the possibility to calculate criticality index (CI), which shows the frequency with which an activity lies on the critical path. In addition, cost and duration can be determined for each run of the simulation process. Similarly, MC simulation can be used for cost estimation. Initially, cost items should be listed. Then, risk factors associated with each cost item should be identified. After that, the type of probability distribution functions for cost items should be determined. Finally, one completed cost estimate run is derived by using random numbers to extract one cost estimate from each cost item distribution. In the same manner several runs are performed, and then the project cost from each completed run is combined; which will results in the probability distribution function of construction project cost. However, whether using MC simulation to estimate project duration or project cost, defining the probability distribution for each activity represents a considerable source of problems (Nasir et. al, 2003).

Construction projects involves several complicated multi-criteria decision making (MCDM). In MCDM the optimal alternative is to be determined among multiple, conflicting, and interactive criteria. In literature, there are many proposed methodologies, which are based on multiple attribute utility theory (MAUT). For instance, methodologies such as weighted sum and the weighted product methods were proposed to resolve the MCDM problems. The major concept behind MAUT is to aggregate all criteria into the same dimension which is known as utility function, in order to be able to evaluate alternatives (Yu and Tzeng, 2006).

Bidding for a new construction project is a decision that involves in numerous criteria. Dozzi et al. (1996) have developed a bidding model which applies utility theory to several bidding criteria to obtain a bid markup for a construction project. In their model, an expected utility value is derived for a newly tendered project and is compared to a markup utility function to obtain a bid markup. Moreover, the model allows the contractor to customize each utility function to meet the contractor's own requirements and preferences.

Within the framework of risk analysis, simple multi attributes rating technique (SMART) is a MCDM method which has been used as a risk rating tool. It is capable of handling the situation when several project objectives are considered to choose among couple of alternatives. Besides, it can be used when the probability of occurrence of risk events and their impact can not be determined analytically. That is, it is a risk assessment technique, where importance weight and an estimated risk rating for each risk factor are assigned. When using SMART, an absolute measurement method is used by defining a physical scale, and then using this scale for assigning values for risk factors. Accordingly, the assigned value to each risk factor is unconditional and independent from the other factors (Dikmen and Birgonul, 2006). On the contrary, the analytic hierarchy process (AHP) is also a MCDM method, which is a "decision hierarchy, containing a goal or mission statement, objectives or criteria, and alternatives of choice and is evaluated by deriving ratio scale priorities from pairwise judgments" (Saaty and Niemira, 2006).

Thus, in the AHP the problem is structured as a hierarchy, and then a process of prioritization is required. Prioritization entails seeking judgments in the form of experts' response to questions about the dominance of one element of the hierarchy over another when compared with respect to a specific criterion. A judgment is developed through numerical comparisons between two elements of the model with respect to a common criterion. In the AHP a nine-point evaluation scale for relative pairwise comparison is used. The judgments can be represented in a square matrix in which the set of elements is compared with itself. Where, each judgment reflects the dominance of an element in the criterion list relative to another element in the same list. The pairwise comparisons which are carried out will result in conditional importance weights. Hence, the derived value for each risk factor is dependent on what other factors values it is being compared with. That is, with different comparison, a risk factor can obtain different importance weight (Saaty and Niemira, 2006; Dikmen and Birgonul, 2006). By using the AHP, it is not required to define a subjective scale and utility curves that reflect preferences of decision maker (Dikmen and Birgonul, 2006). However, ratio scales, proportionality, and normalized ratio scales are central requirements for comparison needed to determine and synthesize priorities, either in the AHP or any other MCDM method (Saaty and Niemira, 2006).

Hastak and Shaked (2000) have developed an international construction risk assessment model; which is ICRAM-1; it is based on the AHP. Following the identification process, pairwise comparisons according to the AHP matrix format were conducted to calculate importance weights of risk, then risk rating (assessment) was identified for each project by taking into account the impact of country and market level risks on the project, finally, the overall risk rating is quantified by multiplying importance weights with the rating to derive the individual weighted assessment and then adding them up (Dikmen and Birgonul, 2006).

A major strength of the model is the consideration of the impact of both country and market level on the project level risk. However, the process of developing the model encompasses several assumptions that have weakened the advantage of recognition of interrelations between the different risk levels. For example, although the authors have claimed that the model represents an integrated approach which takes into account the individual risk at country, market, and project levels, together with the influence of risk from one level to another, the model disregarded the relation between criteria, sub-criteria, and risk indicators which are at the same level of the hierarchy. This is revealed in the first assumption which stated that: "the criteria, sub-criteria, and indicators are related to each other according to the hierarchy but are independent of each other within their own level of the hierarchy". Assuming that, the impacted indicators by an upper level (the macro and/or market level) are not impacted by specific indicators in the upper level but by the overall risk environment of that level, represents another critical assumption. This is true for the reason that, not all the risk indicators included in country and/or market levels will essentially have an influence on a risk indicator incorporated in market or project level.

Another worth mentioning application of AHP is the model developed by Dikmen and Birgonul (2006); who have proposed an AHP based model for risk and opportunity assessment of international construction projects. The risk and opportunity rating procedure used in the model uses the general concept of AHP; that is, it uses relative measurement not absolute measurement, yet, there are several dissimilarities from the basic AHP method. In this model the magnitude of risk is determined by multiplying the relative impact of problems expected to take place due to a given risk source; with the relative probability of occurrence of these problems, finally, the overall risk level of a project is found by summing up the individual risk magnitudes. Accordingly, the model provides risk analysis rather than assessment, that is, it replaces the importance weights and performance ratings used in the AHP, with the impact and probability values.

The major advantage of this model is the integral consideration of risk and opportunities while ranking project alternatives, the model undertakes a risk and opportunity assessment process to assist in developing reliable bib/no-bid decisions.

Hence, the main contribution of this model, in the area of risk assessment, is that its represents a new methodology that incorporates opportunity into risk assessment process. However, there are a number of limitations associated with this methodology. The model has regarded both risk and opportunities together while rating the available alternatives for the bidding decision, yet it did not consider the issue of competitiveness, where the level of competitiveness of a company is one of the major determinants of the bidding decision, since it reflects the probability to win the project. Therefore, the model outputs should be further evaluated to select the adequate project. Moreover, although the model can be used to compare as many as available alternatives, yet as the number of compared projects increases the size of the AHP comparison matrices will increase, hence extra effort is required for calculation even with the essentially required computer support. Moreover, the proposed methodology calculates relative ratings rather than absolute ratings. Consequently, the results do not provide any information about the actual risk ratings of the projects; therefore, the methodology can not be used during the risk mark-up process since actual risk and opportunity rating of projects can not be quantified. Another shortcoming is that the model can not be used to determine attractiveness of a single project since it is based on comparison between alternatives.

Gunhan and Arditi (2005a) have also utilized the AHP to facilitate expansion decision for construction companies into the international construction market. In their study they have originated a new approach which has combined both AHP and Delphi method. The Delphi method is "an exercise in group communication among a panel of geographically dispersed experts". It comprises a series of questionnaires sent to a pre-selected group of experts; the questionnaires should be designed to capture individual responses to the considered problem and to enable the experts to refine their judgments as the group's work progresses.

The main advantage of the Delphi method is that it allows overcoming the disadvantages of conventional communication action, since while conducting group meeting it is expected to face the issues of, "follow the leader, tendencies and reluctance to abandon previously stated opinions" (Arditi, 2007).

Gunhan and Arditi (2005a) have used the Delphi process to collect information about the AHP pairwise comparisons. Thus, experts were asked to conduct relative comparisons between pairs of factors using the AHP 1 to 9 scale, where 1 reflects equal importance while 9 means that one of the factors is extremely important than the other. Convergence between two Delphi rounds was monitored to check whether consensus between experts was reached or not. It was revealed through their study that the reason behind using Delphi method was to ensure that the lowest possible consistency ratio was obtained, since consistency is a critical issue in the AHP in view of the fact that it reflects the quality of judgments, thus it is important that consistency ratios in the AHP modeling are below 10%.

The main problem with the previous discussed MCDM techniques is the assumption of preferential independence, thus dependence and feedback effects cannot be considered. Yet, it is believed that in the real-life situation the dependence and feedback effects are measured at the same time while making decisions (Yu and Tzeng, 2006).

As for this thesis, the analytic network process (ANP) is utilized to develop the risk assessment model. The ANP, the general form of the AHP, was proposed in to overcome the problem of dependence and feedback among criteria or alternatives. Since it has been released, the ANP has been adopted to facilitate several MCDM problems such as project selection, product planning, strategic decision, and optimal scheduling. Another major advantage of the ANP beside its ability to account for dependence and feedback is its applicability for both quantitative and qualitative data types (Yu and Tzeng, 2006).

Moreover, this thesis concerns risk assessment, and the identification process resulted in a structured risk sources rather than risk events. That is, the aim is to obtain the importance weights (priorities) of risk factors according to experts' evaluation. Then each risk factor will be rated according to the international construction project specific risk circumstances. Prioritizing the risk factors and then assigning a case specific performance rating for each risk factor assists in developing adequate risk management actions. As for the developed model through this thesis, it is aimed to be utilized in the initial stages of an international construction project. That is, by providing an integral risk rating of a given project, the model helps in achieving reliable bid/no bid or bid markup decisions. Through the process of developing the international construction risk model (ICRM) several assumptions were accepted to facilitate the development procedure and adoption of the ANP technique, some of these assumptions were revealed earlier, yet it is believed to be more adequate to combine all of the assumptions in one spot, therefore, the assumptions are declared under:

- The risk criteria and risk factors (sources) are related to each other in a network format.
- The risk is evaluated from Turkish contractors' perspective, the contractors are assumed to be performing their construction activities in a foreign country.
- It is assumed that a Turkish contractor will be forming a joint venture with a local contractor in the host country.
- Normal construction conditions were assumed, that is sufficient amount of data will be available from the beginning, and the contractor will have enough capabilities (i.e. experience in similar projects, and experience in the country/similar countries) to conduct the project.
- During the assessment process the project delivery system and the contract type were disregarded.

3.4.2 The Analytic Network Process

The ANP is "a multicriteria theory of measurement used to derive relative priority scales of absolute numbers from individual judgments that also belong to fundamental scale of absolute numbers" (Saaty, 2005). The judgments reflect the relative influence, of one of two elements over the other in a pairwise comparison process on a third element in the system, with respect to underlying control criterion (Saaty, 2005).

In the ANP, pairwise comparisons of the elements in each level are conducted with respect to their relative importance towards their control criterion. Once the pairwise comparisons are completed for the whole network, the vectors corresponding to the maximum eigenvalues of the constructed matrices are computed and a priority vector is obtained. The priority value of the concerned element is found by normalizing this vector (Bu-Qammaz et al., 2006). The outcome of the comparison process is used in the development of the supermatrix, where forming the supermatrix involves the arrangement of matrices of column priorities.

The ANP provides a general framework to deal with decisions; its key difference from the AHP is that, it does not make any prior assumptions about the independence of higher level elements from lower level elements and about the independence of the elements within a level as in the AHP, this is revealed in its usage of a network without specifying levels to be an essential requirement (Saaty, 2005). On the other hand, while the ANP is recalled as a general form of the AHP, its major similarity to the AHP lies in their basic concept, since both methodologies regard the concept of relative importance of influence as a central concept. Indeed, in the ANP, judgments are provided from the fundamental scale of the AHP through answering two kinds of questions to demonstrate the strength of dominance: given a criterion, which of two elements has greater influence on that criterion? , or given a criterion, which of two elements is influenced more by the given criterion? (Saaty, 2003). The fundamental scale of absolute numbers used in both the AHP and the ANP is shown in Table 3.8.

An essential issue in the comparison process is the consistency in making judgments, that is, in each set of comparison matrices the same criterion should be used to make all the comparisons, where this criterion is called the control criterion. Saaty (2005) has emphasized on the importance of a control criterion while making judgment, as it is an important way to focus thinking while answering the question of dominance. Thus, the ANP initially involves in decomposing a complex problem with a variety of influences and then pulling it back together by using the weights of these influences.

Saaty (2005) has also acknowledged the concept of influence to be essential in decision making, since influence is a force that creates changes, order, or chaos. That is why when we are in the process of decision making, it is essential to examine all the potential influences and not simply the influences from top to bottom or bottom to top as in the case of hierarchy.

Intensity of Importance	Definition	Explanation
1	Equal Importance	Two activities contribute equally to the
2	Weak or Slight	objective
3	Moderate Importance	Experience and judgment slightly favor one activity over another
4	Moderate Plus	
5	Strong Importance	Experience and judgment strongly favor one activity over another
6	Strong Plus	
7	Very Strong or Demonstrated Importance	An activity is favored very strongly over another; its dominance demonstrated in practice
8	Very, very strong	
9	Extreme Importance	The evidence favoring one activity over another is of the highest possible order of affirmation

 Table 3.8 The Fundamental Scale for Making Judgments (Saaty, 2005)

Most of the decisions are analyzed with respects to what is important to a person or a group and what is seen as preferred in making a choice. However, Saaty (2005) argues that when we allow feedback, then what is expected to turn out as a consequence of all the influences is what we really want to know. In this case the resulting priorities enable one to take the necessary actions while choosing the best available alternative. Moreover, through sensitivity analysis one would insure that not only the most preferred outcome will results but also that it remain stable in the face of influences that may take place after it is implemented.

To clearly understand the ANP, the difference between a hierarchy and a network will be demonstrated, Figure 3.5 illustrates the difference. A hierarchy has a goal or source cluster. And in case of including the available alternatives in the model it will have a sink node or cluster that represents the alternatives of the decision. Moreover, a hierarchy is a linear top down structure with no feedback from lower to higher levels. Yet again, when alternatives are included, it does have a loop at the bottom level showing that each alternative in that level depends on itself; hence, the elements are considered to be independent from each other. On the contrary, a network allows influence to be transmitted from a cluster to another (outer-dependence) and back either directly from the second cluster or by transiting through intermediate clusters through a path; the path depends on the nature of the problem and the level of dependence within the network. Moreover, a system may be generated from a hierarchy by increasing its connections gradually, to create the network by connecting components as desired and some components have inner dependence loop.

In a network, each priority vector is derived and included in it corresponding position as a column vector in a supermatrix of impacts with respect to the control criterion. In the ANP and like the AHP, criteria must be weighted. However, the weights cannot be reliable by simply assigning numbers to the criteria, yet, the criteria need to be compared with respect to an objective (or multiple objectives).

Saaty (2005) has declared that comparisons not only have mathematical necessity, yet they are our heritage from our biology. He has further explained that, "comparisons require judgments. Judgments are associated with feelings, feelings with intensities, intensities with numbers, numbers with a fundamental scale, and a set of judgments reflected by a fundamental scale to priorities". It was pointed out earlier that the fundamental scale that represents dominance of one element in the network over the other is an absolute scale and the derived priorities are normalized to yield an absolute scale.

However, in the assessment process, a problem may occur regarding the consistency of the pairwise comparisons. The consistency ratio (CR) provides a numerical assessment of how inconsistent these evaluations might be (Bu-Qammaz et al., 2006). Several authors have suggested the required algorithms to calculate CR (Cheng and Li, 2005). As for the ANP model proposed in this thesis, it is assumed that if the calculated consistency ratio is less than 0.10, consistency is considered to be satisfactory (Saaty, 2003).



Figure 3.5. How a Hierarchy Compares to a Network (Saaty, 2005)

3.4.2.1 The Supermatrix of the Analytic Network Process

Saaty (2005) has explained the supermatrix of a feedback system, to do so, he has assumed a system of *N* clusters or components, where the elements in each cluster interact, have an impact on, or are themselves influenced by some or all of the elements of that cluster or of another cluster with respect to a criterion which govern the interactions of the entire system. Then he suggested assuming that a cluster named *h*, denoted by C_h , h = 1, ..., N, has n_h elements, which are denoted by e_{h1} , e_{h2} ,..., e_{hnk} .

Through paired comparisons a priority vector is derived, which represents the impact of a given set of elements in a component on another element in the system. Saaty (2005) has explained the situation when an element has no influence on another element, by stating that its influence priority in this case is not derived, yet it is assigned as zero. The pairwise comparison matrices will result in the priority vectors, which are each entered as part of some column of a supermatrix. Saaty (2005) has further explained that, the supermatrix represents the influence priority of an element on the left of the matrix on an element at the top of the matrix. A supermatrix combined with an example of one of its general entry *i*, *j* block are depicted in Figure 3.6, and 3.7 respectively. The first figure shows the cluster C_i at the side of the supermatrix which includes all the priority vectors derived for nodes that are "parent" nodes in the C_i cluster.

3.4.2.2 Stochasticity of the Supermatrix

Saaty (2005) has made it known that interaction in the ANP supermatrix may be measured with reference to several different criteria. As a general framework, he explained that in order to display and relate the criteria, ones need to create a separate control hierarchy that includes the criteria and their priorities.

Hence, for each criterion the components are compared according to their relative impact/absence of impact on each other component at the top of the supermatrix, this will yield to develop priorities to weight the block matrices of eigenvector columns under that component in the supermatrix.



Figure 3.6. The Supermatrix of a Network (Saaty, 2005)



Figure 3.7. Detail of a Matrix in the Supermatrix of a Network (Saaty, 2005)

The resultant of weighing the components of the unweighted supermatrix is a stochastic matrix which is named as the weighted supermatrix. Saaty (2005) has emphasized that the supermatrix needs to be stochastic to obtain significant limiting priorities.

Moreover, initially the supermatrix should be reduced to a matrix before taking the limit, where each of its column sums to unity, which will result in a matrix that is called a column stochastic matrix. Normally, a supermatrix is not stochastic. The reason is that, its column are made up of several eigenvectors whose entries in normalized form sum to one, and therefore, each column in the supermatrix sums to the number of its nonzero eigenvectors. That is why we need to compare its clusters to convert it to a stochastic matrix. The clusters are compared according to their impact on each other with respect to the general control criterion we have been considering, and thus, in case of several control criteria we need to repeat it several times for a decision problem once for each control criterion. For each control criterion, several comparison matrices are needed. That is, each matrix is used to compare the influence of all the clusters on a given cluster to which they are connected. This will results in an eigenvector of influence of all the clusters on each cluster. A vector will have zero components when there is no influence. The priority of a component of such an eigenvectors used to weight all the elements in the block of the supermatrix that corresponds to the elements of both influencing and the influenced cluster. The outcome is a stochastic supermatrix.

3.4.2.3 The Control Hierarchy

Although for the context of this thesis it will be shown that the use will be only to a single general control criterion, a single decision network, and supermatrix, it is essential to explain the idea of a hierarchy of control criteria, as it will assist in explaining some relative aspects of the developed ANP model.

Saaty (2005) has defined the control hierarchy as "a hierarchy with criteria, called control criteria that serve as a basis for making pairwise comparisons about influence". Where the influence could be: economic influence, social influence, environmental influence... etc. For each of the control criteria, the priorities from a limit supermatrix should be obtained and then the several sets of priorities are combined by weighting them by the priorities of the control criteria to obtain an overall outcome.

In general, Saaty (2005) has explained that analysis of priorities in a system can be thought of in terms of a control hierarchy with dependence among its bottom-level subsystem arranged as a network. Where dependence can take place between the clusters and within them. In some intense dependence cases a control network can replace a control hierarchy at the top with dependence among its clusters.

A component or cluster in the ANP is "a collection of elements whose function derives from the synergy of their interaction and hence has a higher-order function not found in any single element" (Saaty, 2005). Saaty (2005) has further explained that the clusters of a system should be synergistically from the elements they combine, or they would represent a mechanical collection with no inherent meaning.

Another essential concept is the fact that the criteria in the control hierarchy that are used to compare the clusters are usually the major parent criteria whose sub-criteria are used to compare the elements in the component. Since the criteria used to compare the clusters need to be more general than those which are used to compare the elements, this is referred to the previous mentioned functional complexity of the clusters. Although, and for practicality, comparisons of both clusters and elements are conducted in terms of the same control criteria in the control hierarchy.

The concept of a control hierarchy is critical for the ANP analysis, as it provides dominant criteria for comparing each type of interaction that is intended by the network representation. Saaty (2005) has defined two different types of control criteria (sub-criteria).

The first type is when a control criterion is directly connected to the structure as the goal of a hierarchy if the structure is a hierarchy. In this case the control criterion is called a comparison-"linking" criterion. Alternatively, a control criterion does not connect directly to the structure but "induces" comparisons in a network. In that case the control criterion is called a comparison-"inducing" criterion. As for this thesis the first type of control criterion is used, since we have utilized the HRBS developed in the risk identification step to develop the ANP model, and then we have increased the interrelations between the risk factors to develop the network structure. The general control criterion in the model was recognized to be the level of the ICPR.

To sum up, a control hierarchy is a hierarchy of criteria and sub-criteria that assist in thinking about the spread of influence. In the general form of ANP, priorities are derived for the control criteria with benefits, opportunities, costs, or risks are taken in mind. In some cases, it would be easier to use the criteria to compare the clusters of a system, and the sub-criteria to compare the elements in the clusters. The generic question for comparison is: given an element in any cluster, how much more does a given element of a pair influence that element with respect to a control sub-criterion (criterion)? And the same type of question is asked to compare clusters. The weights of the clusters are used to weight the blocks of the supermatrix corresponding to the cluster being influenced.

Saaty (2005) has mentioned that within each block of the supermatrix, a column is either a normalized eigenvector which may include some zero entries, or all of its elements are equal to zero. Either way, it is weighted by the priority of the corresponding cluster on the left. If it is zero, that column of the supermatrix must be normalized after being weighted by the cluster's weights.

Owning to the complex nature of the ANP models, due to the existence of several comparison matrices to deal with, and to avoid potential human errors due to manual works, the proposed model ICRM was developed with the appreciated assistance of the *SUPERDECISIONS*, the ANP software. The next section shall illustrate comprehensively the process of developing the model and achieving the outcomes.
3.4.3 Development of the Analytic Network Process Model with the *SUPERDECISIONS* Software

The ANP is implemented in the software *SUPERDECISIONS*. It was demonstrated that the ANP is a compound of two essential parts. The first consists of a control hierarchy or network of criteria and sub-criteria that control the interactions in the considered system. The second component of the ANP is a network of influences among the elements and clusters. The network is dependent on the criterion, as for each criterion the network of influence is different, and a supermatrix of limiting influence is computed for each control criterion. Then, each of these supermatrices is weighted by the priority of its control criterion and the results are synthesized through addition of all the control criteria (Saaty, 2003).

3.4.3.1 Demonstration of Building the International Construction Projects Risk Assessment Model

The first step in building the ANP model is to decide on the logical groupings of the nodes and clusters that structure the problem. For ICRM, the HRBS depicted in Figure 3.3, was used as the basis for the ANP model, thus, the general control criterion according to which the clusters are compared is ICPR. The clusters that build the model are the following risk categories: project team, construction, country, inter-country, and contractual issues. Further, the nodes that build the clusters are the risk factors that were included within each risk category. Figure 3.8 shows a snapshot of the ANP Model which was developed with the *SUPERDECISIONS* software.

The purpose of ICRM is to estimate the priorities of risk factors associated with international construction projects. The model consists of a single network which has all clusters and their nodes in one window. Thus, there are no sub-networks. Therefore, all the comparison questions are asked from the perspective of what is more important with respect to international construction projects risk.



Figure 3.8. Snapshot of the ANP Model for Risk Assessment of International Construction Projects

In Figure 3.8 the loops indicate inner dependence among the elements in the cluster. Pairwise comparisons for the nodes in each cluster that belong to a parent node should be conducted for all the parent nodes in the model. The comparison can be carried out by selecting the <u>Assess/Compare command</u>, then selecting cluster and the node to serve as the parent node.

To start comparisons with respect to a selected node, first the <u>Node Comparisons</u> command from the drop-down menu should be selected, then the cluster which has the nodes desired to be compared with respect to the selected parent node is selected. This process will introduce the comparisons screen in the questionnaire mode which is shown in Figure 3.9.

Comparise 🖸	ons v	٨r	t	"	nt	er	'n	at	io	na	al	С	or	nst	tri	JC	ti	or	n Pro	oject .	
File Computations	Misc.																				Help
Graphic Verbal Ma	trix Qu	iesti	ionr	naire	•																
Comparisons wrt "Inter Client is strongly to ver												in ":	2 Pi	roje	ct T	ea	n'' (olus	ter		
1. Client	>=9.5	9	8	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	>=9.5	No comp.	Consultant
2. Client	>=9.5	9	8	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	>=9.5	No comp.	Designer
3. Client	>=9.5	9	8	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	>=9.5	No comp.	Joint Venture/ Partners
4. Consultant	>=9.5	9	8	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	>=9.5	No comp.	Designer
5. Consultant	>=9.5	9	8	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	>=9.5	No comp.	Joint Venture/ Partners
6. Designer	>=9.5	9	8	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	>=9.5	No comp.	Joint Venture/ Partners

Figure 3.9. The Questionnaire Mode for Comparisons

The user of the *SUPERDECISIONS* software can select from several ways to do comparisons, the available ways are: graphic, verbal, matrix, and questionnaire. To switch to the matrix mode from the questionnaire mode one should click on the matrix tab in the comparison window. The matrix mode for the previous comparison questionnaire is shown in Figure 3.10.

🖸 Compar	isons wrt "	Internati	. 💶 🗖 🔀
File Computatio	ns Misc.		Help
Graphic Verbal	Matrix Questionna	ire	(
Comparisons wrt "I Team" cluster	nternational Constru	ction Project Risk''	node in ''2 Project
Inconsistency	Consultant	Designer	Joint Venture/ Partners
Client	6.0	4 .0	2.0
Consultant		1 3.0	1 6.0
Designer			1 4.0

Figure 3.10. The Matrix Mode for Comparisons

A judgment should be entered in each cell. A cell contains the comparison for the pair listed at the top and at the side. The arrows in the matrix mode point toward the preferred node of the pair. Hence, the top node is preferred when the arrow is red and directed to the top, while the side node is preferred when the arrow is blue and directed to the left. After each comparison matrix is filled, local priorities associated with the assigned judgments can be calculated, to compute these local priorities, one should select the <u>Computations, Show New Priorities</u> command. Thus, the priorities of the nodes in the project team cluster with respect to ICPR node will have the form as shown Figure 3.11. Consistency for each comparison matrix is directly listed with in the local priorities screen, the software also assists in improving the consistency.



Figure 3.11. The Local Priorities for Nodes in "Project Team" Compared with Respect to ICPR

While filling in the comparison matrices experts' judgments were called for, thus discussion sessions were held with three Turkish experts in the area of international construction. The comparison matrices resulted from constructing the ICRM were prepared in table forms and grouped into several sets according to the governing parent nodes. A questionnaire was set from the prepared matrices and a brief description of the problem was given at the outset to focus attention on the desired objective of the research.

The experts were also asked to check the proposed relationships between the elements by giving their comments on the prepared questionnaire; the model was intended to be modified accordingly. Then, several discussion sessions were conducted together with the three Turkish experts in the area of international construction. The average total experience of the experts was 10 years in international construction. Due to the great amount of concentration and focused discussion required, it was agreed on to limit each session to a maximum of two hours to maintain efficiency and avoid inconsistency. A total of 4 discussion sessions were conducted. The total number of matrices which were filled by the experts was 127 matrices for node comparisons and 6 for cluster comparisons. This is after several modifications which have took place to the model as a result of the experts' suggestions. All the comparison matrices were consistence with CR less than 0.1.

3.4.3.1.1 The Supermatrix

While using the software there are various computations involved with the supermatrix. To show the different supermatrices, the <u>C</u>omputations command should be selected. There are three supermatrices associated with each network: the unweighted supermatrix, the weighted supermatrix, and the limit supermatrix. The unweighted supermatrix contains the local priorities derived from the pairwise comparisons throughout the network. Hence, the results of all the pairwise comparison are entered in the unweighted supermatrix. Figure 3.12 shows part of the unweighted supermatrix of the ICRM. Saaty (2003) has defined a component in a supermatrix, it is the block defined by a cluster name at the left and a cluster name at the top of the supermatrix.

The weighted supermatrix is derived by multiplying all the elements in a component of the unweighted supermatrix by the corresponding cluster weight. Segment of the weighted supermatrix for the ICRM is shown in Figure 3.13.

	🛛 Super	r Decisions	Main Wi	ndow	: Inter	nation	al Con	struction I	Risk	, 🔲 🗖	X
		Cluster			2 Proje	et Team		3 Co	Instruction		
	1	Node I Labels C		Client	Consulta nt	Designer	Joint Venture/ Partners	Adverse physical Condition	Design	Managerial Complexity	
	1 The Goal	International Construction Project Risk	0.000000	0.000000	0.000000	0.000000	0.000000	0.000000	0.000000	0.000000	
		Client	0.481938	0.000000	0.626697	0.625013	0.683341	0.322612	0.113124	0.325739	
	2 Project	Consulta nt	0.056797	0.249310	0.000000	0.238487	0.116850	0.160536	0.061333	0.114857	
Local	Team	Designer	0.120485	0.157056	0.093616	0.000000	0.199810	0.061950	0.591134	0.076251	
Priorities of the Project		Joint Venture/ Partners	0.340781	0.593634	0.279687	0.136500	0.000000	0.454903	0.234409	0.483153	
Team Cluster	3	Adverse physical Condition	0.089666	0.111650	0.175229	0.000000	0.000000	0.000000	0.052769	0.000000	
	Constructio	Design	0.132182	0.000000	0.000000	0.459688	0.055447	0.093934	0.000000	0.117221	
	n	Managerial Complexity	0.073471	0.066367	0.109503	0.149345	0.132557	0.176130	0.115068	0.000000	
					D	one					_



•	Cluster	1 The Goal		2 Proje	3 Construction				
Ň	Juster Node Labels	International Construction Project Risk	Client	Consulta nt	Designer	Joint Venture/ Partners	Adverse physical Condition	Design	Managerial Complexity
1 The Goal	International Construction Project Risk	0.000000	0.000000	0.000000	0.000000	0.000000	0.000000	0.000000	0.000000
	Client	0.050820	0.000000	0.037422	0.037321	0.040804	0.054836	0.021581	0.055368
20.5	Consulta nt	0.005989	0.014887	0.000000	0.014241	0.006977	0.027287	0.011701	0.019523
2 Project Team	Designer	0.012705	0.009378	0.005590	0.000000	0.011931	0.010530	0.112772	0.012961
	Joint Venture/ Partners	0.035935	0.035447	0.016701	0.008151	0.000000	0.077322	0.044719	0.082124
3	Adverse physical Condition	0.015839	0.018230	0.028611	0.000000	0.000000	0.000000	0.004617	0.000000
o Constructio	Design	0.023350	0.000000	0.000000	0.075056	0.009053	0.007322	0.000000	0.009138
n	Managerial Complexity	0.012979	0.010836	0.017879	0.024384	0.021643	0.013730	0.010067	0.000000

Figure 3.13. Part of the Weighted Supermatrix for the ICRM

The Limit supermatrix is derived by raising the weighted supermatrix to powers by multiplying it times itself. When the columns of numbers become identical, it is said that the limit matrix has been reached. Consequently, the matrix multiplication process is stopped. Figure 3.14 shows a section of the limit supermatrix for ICRM.

🖸 Super	Decisions	Main Wi	ndow	: Inter	nation	al Con	struction I	Risk	. 🔳 🗖	X	
	Juster	1 The Goal		2 Proje	ct Team		3 Construction				
N	lode abels	International Construction Project Risk	Construction Client Consulta Designer Venture/					Design	Managerial Complexity		
1 The Goal	International Construction Project Risk	0.000000	0.000000	0.000000	0.000000	0.000000	0.000000	0.000000	0.000000		
	Client	0.085194	0.085194	0.085194	0.085194	0.085194	0.085194	0.085194	0.085194		
2 Decident	Consulta nt	0.020648	0.020648	0.020648	0.020648	0.020648	0.020648	0.020648	0.020648		
2 Project Team	Designer	0.024349	0.024349	0.024349	0.024349	0.024349					
	Joint Venture/ Partners	0.069902	0.069902	0.069902	0.069902	0.069902	0.069902	0.069902	0.069902		
3	Adverse physical Condition	0.019885	0.019885	0.019885	0.019885	0.019885	0.019885	0.019885	0.019885		
Constructio	Design	0.024944	0.024944	0.024944	0.024944	0.024944	0.024944	0.024944	0.024944		
n	Managerial Complexity	0.023933	0.023933	0.023933	0.023933	0.023933	0.023933	0.023933	0.023933		
				D	one						

Figure 3.14. Section of the Limit Supermatrix for the ICRM

The key importance of the limit supermatrix is that it provides the priorities for the different factors that structure the problem. Since the columns of the limit supermatrix are all identical, the priorities for all the elements in any cluster can be read directly from any column. Moreover, the <u>Computations Priorities command on</u> the menu displays the priorities in two different ways, both as they appear in the limit supermatrix, and with the priorities normalized by cluster. Figures 3.15a and 3.15b display the Priorities as obtained from limit supermatrix. When alternatives are included in the model, the software can synthesize them to give the best available alternative according to the provided judgments.

However, in ICRM model no alternatives were included since the aim was to derive the relative priorities of the risk factors to provide general tool for risk assessment rather than comparing specific alternatives. The obtained priorities will be discussed in more detail in Chapter 4 were they are going to be validated through post-project risk assessment.

🔁 Sup	per Decisions Ma	ain Window: Intern 📃 🗖 🛯	×
	Here	are the priorities.	
Icon	Name	Normalized by Cluster Limiting	~
No Icon	International Construction Project Risk	0.00000 0.000000	
No Icon	Client	0.42577 0.085194	
No Icon	Consultant	0.10319 0.020648	
No Icon	Designer	0.12169 0.024349	
No Icon	Joint Venture/ Partners	0.34935 0.069902	
No Icon	Adverse physical Condition	0.11786 0.019885	
No Icon	Design	0.14784 0.024944	
No Icon	Managerial Complexity	0.14185 0.023933	
No Icon	Shortage of Clients financial resources	0.13104 0.022109	
No Icon	Technical and Technological	0.15360 0.025915	
No Icon	Unavailability of qualified subcontractors	0.16495 0.027831	
No Icon	Unavailability of resources	0.14285 0.024102	

Figure 3.15a. The Priorities from the Limit Supermatrix

Here are the priorities.No IconBribery0.032700.0093350.009335No IconBureaucratic Difficulties0.140660.040153No IconChange of Regulatios/ Laws (Government Interv~0.214570.061250No IconGovernment Instability0.045210.012907No IconImmaturity Unreliability of Legal System0.294230.083990No IconInstability of E conomical Conditions (Inflation, C~0.165830.047339No IconTension/Conflicts/ Terorism0.106800.030486No IconCultural Differences0.426770.034328No IconPoor attitude of host county towards foreign~ Poor International Relations with Turkey0.301750.024272No IconStrict Environment regulations/Penalties0.048170.012778No IconStrict Health and safety requirements/Penalties0.117890.031276No IconStrict Quality Requirements/Penalties0.191680.050852No IconTight Schedule/ High Liquidated Damages0.191680.050852No IconYagueness of Contract conditions about risk al~0.571330.151570	🔁 Sup	per Decisions Ma	ain Window: I	Intern	
No IconBureaucratic Difficulties0.140660.040153No IconChange of Regulatios/ Laws (Government Interv~0.214570.061250No IconGovernment Instability0.045210.012907No IconImmaturity/ Unreliability of Legal System0.294230.083990No IconInstability of Economical Conditions (Inflation, C~0.165830.047339No IconTension/Conflicts/ Terorism0.106800.030486No IconCultural Differences0.426770.034328No IconGeographical Distance0.070860.005700No IconPoor International Relations with Turkey0.301750.024272No IconStrict Environment regulations/ Penalties0.055660.014767No IconStrict Health and safety requirements/Penalties0.048170.012778No IconTight Schedule/ High Liquidated Damages0.117890.031276No IconTight Schedule/ High Liquidated Damages0.571220.151570		Here	are the prioriti	es.	
No IconChange of Regulatios/ Laws [Government Interv~0.214570.061250No IconGovernment Instability0.045210.012907No IconImmaturity/ Unreliability of Legal System0.294230.083990No IconInstability of Legal System0.165830.047339No IconTension/Conflicts/ Terorism0.106800.030486No IconCultural Differences0.426770.034328No IconGeographical Distance0.070860.005700No IconPoor International requirements of advance ~0.301750.024272No IconStrict Environment requirements/Penalties0.055660.014767No IconStrict Quality requirements/Penalties0.048170.012778No IconTight Schedule / High Liquidated Damages0.117890.031276No IconTight Schedule / High Liquidated Damages0.191680.52722No IconTight Schedule / High Liquidated Damages0.572220.151570	No Icon	Bribery		0.03270	0.009335 🗠
No IconLaws (Government Interv~0.214570.061250No IconGovernment Instability0.045210.012907No IconImmaturity/ Unreliability of Legal System0.294230.083990No IconInstability of Economical Conditions (Inflation, C~0.165830.047339No IconTension/Conflicts/ Terorism0.106800.030486No IconCultural Differences0.426770.034328No IconGeographical Distance0.070860.005700No IconPoor attitude of host country towards foreign~0.200620.016137No IconPoor International Relations with Turkey0.301750.024272No IconStrict Environment reguirements/Penalties0.055660.014767No IconStrict Health and safety requirements/Penalties0.117890.031276No IconStrict Quality Requirements/Penalties0.191680.050852No IconLiguidated Damages0.191680.050852No IconLiguidated Damages0.571220.151570	No Icon	Bureaucratic Difficulties		0.14066	0.040153
No IconImmaturity/ Unreliability of Legal System0.294230.083990No IconInstability of Economical Conditions (Inflation, C~0.165830.047339No IconTension/Conflicts/ Terorism0.106800.030486No IconCultural Differences0.426770.034328No IconGeographical Distance0.070860.005700No IconPoor attitude of host country towards foreign ~0.200620.016137No IconPoor attitude of host country towards foreign ~0.301750.024272No IconPoor International Relations with Turkey0.301750.024272No IconStrict Environment regulations/ Penalties0.055660.014767No IconStrict Health and safety Requirements/Penalties0.117890.031276No IconStrict Quality Liquidated Damages0.191680.050852No IconLiquidated Damages0.152720.151520	No Icon			0.21457	0.061250
No Iconof Legal System0.234230.083390No IconInstability of Economical Conditions (Inflation, C~0.165830.047339No IconTension/Conflicts/ Terorism0.106800.030486No IconCultural Differences0.426770.034328No IconGeographical Distance0.070860.005700No IconPoor attitude of host country towards foreign ~0.200620.016137No IconPoor International Relations with Turkey0.301750.024272No IconLow Z of advance payment/ regulations/ Penalties0.055660.014767No IconStrict Environment regulations/ Penalties0.055660.014767No IconStrict Quality Requirements/Penalties0.117890.031276No IconTight Schedule/ High Liquidated Damages0.191680.050852Na IconVagueness of Contract0.571220.151520	No Icon	Government Instability		0.04521	0.012907
No IconConditions (Inflation, C~ Tension/Conflicts/ Terorism0.165830.047339No IconTension/Conflicts/ Terorism0.106800.030486No IconCultural Differences0.426770.034328No IconGeographical Distance0.070860.005700No IconPoor attitude of host country towards foreign ~ Poor International Relations with Turkey0.200620.016137No IconLow X of advance payment/ requirements of advance ~ Tegulations/Penalties0.055660.014767No IconStrict Environment regulations/Penalties0.055660.012778No IconStrict Quality Requirements/Penalties0.117890.031276No IconTight Schedule/ High Liquidated Damages0.191680.050852No IconVagueness of Contract0.571220.151520	No Icon			0.29423	0.083990
No IconTerorism0.106800.030486No IconCultural Differences0.426770.034328No IconGeographical Distance0.070860.005700No IconPoor attitude of host country towards foreign ~0.200620.016137No IconPoor International Relations with Turkey0.301750.024272No IconLow % of advance payment/ requirements of advance ~0.055660.014767No IconStrict Environment regulations/ Penalties0.055660.014767No IconStrict Quality Requirements/Penalties0.117890.031276No IconTight Schedule/ High Liquidated Damages0.191680.050852Na IconVagueness of Contract0.571220.151520	No Icon			0.16583	0.047339
No Icon Geographical Distance 0.07086 0.005700 No Icon Poor attitude of host country towards foreign ~ 0.20062 0.016137 No Icon Poor International Relations with Turkey 0.30175 0.024272 No Icon Low % of advance payment/ requirements of advance ~ 0.01527 0.004051 No Icon Strict Environment regulations/ Penalties 0.05566 0.014767 No Icon Strict Health and safety requirements/Penalties 0.04817 0.012778 No Icon Strict Quality 0.11789 0.031276 No Icon Tight Schedule/ High Liquidated Damages 0.19168 0.050852 No Icon Liquidated Damages 0.152722 0.151527	No Icon			0.10680	0.030486
No Icon Poor attitude of host country towards foreign ~ 0.20062 0.016137 No Icon Poor International Relations with Turkey 0.30175 0.024272 No Icon Low % of advance payment/ requirements of advance ~ 0.01527 0.004051 No Icon Strict Environment regulations/ Penalties 0.05566 0.014767 No Icon Strict Health and safety requirements/Penalties 0.04817 0.012778 No Icon Strict Quality Requirements/Penalties 0.11789 0.031276 No Icon Tight Schedule/ High Liquidated Damages 0.19168 0.050852 No Icon Vagueness of Contract 0.57122 0.151527	No Icon	Cultural Differences		0.42677	0.034328
No Icon Country towards foreign ~ No Icon Poor International Relations with Turkey No Icon Low % of advance payment/ requirements of advance ~ No Icon Strict Environment regulations/Penalties No Icon Strict Environment requirements/Penalties No Icon Strict Quality Requirements/Penalties No Icon Strict Repuirements/Penalties con</td> <td>Geographical Distance</td> <td></td> <td>0.07086</td> <td>0.005700</td>	No Icon	Geographical Distance		0.07086	0.005700
No Icon Relations with Turkey 0.30175 0.024272 No Icon Low % of advance payment/ requirements of advance ~ 0.01527 0.004051 No Icon Strict Environment regulations/ Penalties 0.05566 0.014767 No Icon Strict Health and safety requirements/Penalties 0.04817 0.012778 No Icon Strict Quality Requirements/Penalties 0.11789 0.031276 No Icon Tight Schedule/ High Liquidated Damages 0.19168 0.050852 Na Icon Vagueness of Contract 0.57122 0.151570	No Icon			0.20062	0.016137
No Icon Strict Environment regulations/ Penalties 0.01327 0.004031 No Icon Strict Environment regulations/ Penalties 0.05566 0.014767 No Icon Strict Health and safety requirements/Penalties 0.04817 0.012778 No Icon Strict Quality Requirements/Penalties 0.11789 0.031276 No Icon Tight Schedule/ High Liquidated Damages 0.19168 0.050852 No Icon Vagueness of Contract 0.57122 0.151570	No Icon			0.30175	0.024272
No Icon regulations/ Penalties 0.05566 0.014767 No Icon Strict Health and safety requirements/Penalties 0.04817 0.012778 No Icon Strict Quality Requirements/Penalties 0.11789 0.031276 No Icon Tight Schedule/ High Liquidated Damages 0.19168 0.050852 No Icon Vagueness of Contract 0.57122 0.151570	No Icon			0.01527	0.004051
No Icon requirements/Penalties 0.04817 0.012778 No Icon Strict Quality Requirements/Penalties 0.11789 0.031276 No Icon Tight Schedule/ High Liquidated Damages 0.19168 0.050852 No Icon Vagueness of Contract 0.57122 0.151570	No Icon			0.05566	0.014767
No Icon Requirements/Penalties 0.11783 0.031276 No Icon Tight Schedule/ High Liquidated Damages 0.19168 0.050852 No Icon Vagueness of Contract 0.57122 0.151570	No Icon			0.04817	0.012778
No Icon Liquidated Damages 0.19168 0.090892	No Icon		Г	0.11789	0.031276
	No Icon			0.19168	0.050852
	No Icon			0.57133	0.151570
Okay Copy Values			Okay Copy Values		

Figure 3.15b. The Priorities from the Limit Supermatrix

3.4.3.1.2 Cluster Comparisons

It was pointed out earlier that the weighted supermatrix is derived by multiplying all the elements in a component of the unweighted supermatrix by the corresponding cluster weight. Thus, to achieve the weighted supermatrix clusters are needed to be compared. Clusters are compared by taking each cluster in turn, as the parent, and pairwise compare all the clusters it connects to for importance with respect to their influence on it. The output of this process is the creation of the cluster matrix, which is shown in Figure 3.16. It is essential to recall that the overall goal for the ICRM model is the level of ICPR. In cluster comparisons, the comparison process is used to pairwise compare the clusters for influence to which the parent cluster connects.

When the cluster comparison process is disregarded, or in the case of equally important clusters and it is believed that it is not necessary to undertake cluster comparisons, the cluster weights are set to 1/n in the cluster matrix. In this case, the value of "n" is equal to the number of nonzero components beneath each component across the top of the unweighted supermatrix. Yet, the clusters in a network may not be equally important. Thus, the weights in cluster matrix need to be established by conducting cluster comparisons. The process of weighting all the elements in each unweighted supermatrix component by the corresponding cluster matrix value, either the default value of 1/n, or the resultant values of cluster comparisons, leads the matrix to become column stochastic (i.e. each column sums to one).

The concept of comparing the clusters is fundamental in real life practice. One needs to identify the importance of the categories under which the elements were classified since the final priorities depend on that. The local priorities of the elements under each cluster are modified for the overall network according to the influence of the cluster within which the elements are contained on the main goal.

🖸 Super	Decisi	ons Main '	Window:	Interr	natio	
Cluster Node	1 The Goal	2 Project Team	3 Construction	4 Country	5 Inter-Country	6 Contractua
Labels						
1 The Goal	0.000000	0.000000	0.000000	0.000000	0.000000	0.000000
2 Project Team	0.105450	0.059713	0.169976	0.224841	0.327812	0.240405
3 Constructio n	0.176648	0.163275	0.077951	0.159082	0.297430	0.210801
4 Country	0.389713	0.393627	0.381633	0.116292	0.189243	0.363335
5 Inter-Countr y	0.071987	0.099164	0.109014	0.067629	0.075397	0.097949
6 Contractual	0.256202	0.284222	0.261426	0.432156	0.110118	0.087510
			Done			

Figure 3.16. The Cluster Matrix for ICRM

Through the very last sections of this chapter, a comprehensive description for both the ANP technique and the ICRM was given. Figure 3.15a and complemented with Figure 3.15b represents the intended output required from developing the ICRM. Thus, the main objective from utilizing the ANP technique in this thesis, besides demonstrating its effective use in counting for dependence and feedback in a complex structure, was to derive relative priorities for the identified risk factors. That is why no alternatives were proposed, since the main objective was not to derive a case specific model that cannot be used practically, yet it was believed to be more meaningful to develop a general model which forms a foundation for the aimed comprehensive methodology. Accordingly, the output of this ANP model is to be utilized to develop a decision support tool, which a decision maker can use to compare between any available international construction projects alternatives. This tool will be the subject of discussion in the next chapter.

CHAPTER 4

THE INTERNATIONAL CONSTRUCTION PROJECT RISK RATING SOFTWARE APPLICATION

Chapter 3 has included a comprehensive discussion for the international construction risk model (ICRM) which was developed with the help of the analytic network process (ANP) software, *SUPERDECISIONS*. The aim of this chapter, on the other hand, is to test the output of the proposed ANP model by using the derived priorities to develop a decision support tool that provides a risk rating for a given international construction project which shall be conducted by a Turkish contractor.

An international construction project risk rating (ICPRR) software application was developed to serve this scope. The obtained relative priorities were incorporated into the ICPRR software application and a risk rating formula was developed to calculate the level of risk for a given international construction project. Thus, the proposed application can act as a decision support tool which provides a reliable risk rating; consequently, decision making process in the organization will be enhanced. Moreover, the application can also build a database for post-projects risk information. It was mentioned out earlier that it is common in the construction business that previous projects data are often absent. Further, it is believed that the main reason behind the shortage of previous data is the imperfection in the project closure process in most of the organizations. However, an organization should benefits from its previous experience in order to improve its performance and learns from its mistakes. Yet, most of the organizations lack of effective approaches of learning from completed projects to enhance their performance in the forth coming projects. Consequently, it is essential for a construction organization to perform postprojects reviews to identify and documents risk-related data in order to be utilized in future projects.

4.1 The Structure of the International Construction Project Risk Rating Software Application

The ICPRR software application was built with "Oracle Forms". It was protected with a username and a password to give more security for the user, as it will protect any saved information from intruders. Thus, when it is desired to be entered, the user will be introduced to the screen in Figure 4.1; which asks for the username and password to log into the ICPRR application. After completing this step, the user will manage to enter to the ICPRR application, and the screen depicted in Figure 4.2 will appear. This is the main window of the ICPRR application which consists of three main components, namely: File, Project Information, and Help.

^a WIN	LOGIN		
Inte	ernational (Constructi	on Project Risk Rating
	Username	: AMANI	
	Password	l: *****	
Set	New Password	1:	
	Login	Exit	CHANGE_PASSWORD

Figure 4.1. The Logon Screen to the International Construction Project Risk Rating Software Application



Figure 4.2. The Main Components of the ICPRR Software Application

4.1.1 Project Information

When "Project Information" is chosen, the screen shown in Figure 4.3 will show up. Within this screen the decision maker can enter new project, update, and delete existing projects. There are several fields that need to be filled which will assist in understanding the project under consideration, and facilitate future utilization. Among the information that will be inquired is: project name and title, project size, the country into which the project will be/was conducted, project type, and contract type. The software allows the decision maker to introduce new country, project type, or contract type if it is not found within the drop down menu for each of these entries. Then, and after the project information is being completed, project information component will lead to another component which is depicted in Figure 4.4.

	Ento	r Now	Projo	ct / Und	ato /	Doloto	Existing	Dr	oioct		
	Linter	INCW	Поје		ale	Delete	Existing		ojeci		
	Project Name:										
	Project Title:										
	Project Size:		•		Pr	oject Type:		•	New Project		
	Country:		•	New Country	Cor	ntract Type:		•	New Contract		
	Project Start Date:				Projec	t End Date:		_			
	Date:										
		>>	Influe	ncing Factor's >	>					Refresh	
		Search S	aved Project	For Making C	hanges	Show 1	Project Detail's				
τ	pdate Current Pro	ject	Create 1	New Project		Delete	Save		Exit		

Figure 4.3. Project Information Form

🛱 Oracle Forms Runt	ime - [WINDOW1]	
🖾 File Project Information H		
Country		Construction
Bribery		Design
Priority 00934	Rating 0 Total 0	Priority 02494 Rating 0 Total 0
	Rating 0 Total 0	Priority [0241 Rating 0 Total 0
	Rating 0 Total 0	
- Bureaucratic Difficulties	Rating 0 Total 0	
Immaturity / Unreliability of le		Priority Joseph Rating 0 Total 0
Change of Regulations / Laws	Government Interventions)	Managerial complexity Priority [02393 Rating 0 Total 0
	Rating 0 Total 0	Unavailability of qualified sub contractors
Priority 04734	Rating 0 Total 0	
Contractual Vagueness of contract condition	one about rick allocations	- Shortage of clients financial resources
Priority .15157	Rating 0 Total 0	
- Tight schedule / high liquidate	d damages	Inter - Country
Priority 05085	Rating 0 Total 0	Priority .03433 Rating 0 Total 0
	Rating 0 Total 0	Geographical Distance
	J	Priority .0057 Rating 0 Total 0
- Strict health and safety requir		Poor attitude of host country towards foreign Companies
Priority 01278 Strict environmental regulatio	Rating 0 Total 0	Piority 01614 Rating Total 0
	Rating 0 Total 0	
	equirements of advance payments Rating 0 Total 0	Project - Team
	- j-	Priority .0699 Rating 0 Total 0
		Consultant Priority 02065 Rating 0 Total 0
	uencing Factor's >>	Priority 02435 Rating 0 Total 0
<<	Save Exit	Client 1000 Rating 0 Total 0
		Total For RR : 0
Record: 1/1	<05	D (D8G)

Figure 4.4. The Risk Rating Entry Screen

The component shown in Figure 4.4 allows the decision maker to assign performance rating for each risk factor according to the specific conditions of the international construction project under consideration; this will derive the total initial risk rating (RR). As it can be seen the priorities derived from the ANP model, the ICRM, is set as the default priorities. Yet, it is not compulsory to use the predefined relative priorities. If the decision maker believes that it needs to be modified, the software allows setting any desired priority, yet, to maintain accuracy the new priorities need to be in the normalized form (sum-up to unity). However, for the context of this thesis, one of the key motivators to develop the ICPRR software application is to validate the derived priorities of the risk factors from the ANP model, thus the default priorities will be used and validated through several post-projects which will be handled as case studies.

4.1.1.1 Adjusting International Construction Project Risk Rating

In the process of developing the ICRM several assumptions were accepted to facilitate the development process. Among these assumptions, it was assumed that normal construction conditions exist, that is sufficient amount of data will be available from the beginning, and the contractor will have enough experience capabilities (i.e. experience in similar projects, and experience in the country/similar countries) to conduct the project. Moreover, during the assessment process (i.e. while filling in the comparison matrices) the project delivery system and the contract type were disregarded. These assumptions were made since it was not simple to incorporate these factors into the ANP model. Consequently, the derived risk rating from the obtained relative priorities of the risk factors may not reflect adequately the project circumstances when different conditions are encountered. Thus, in some occasions, the risk for an international construction project could be found as an average project according to the derived priorities, yet, it could inherent considerable amount of risk that stems from the variation of the ideal assumptions while deriving the risk factors priorities.

Therefore, it was anticipated that for a construction project which its risk rating found to be average under the initially considered conditions (i.e. the contractor has adequate experience to conduct it, and fair project data was available at the outset), the risk rating could be influenced by several influencing factors which would increase the risk level of the project. These factors include: different state of the company's experience (i.e. experience of the company is Low), contract type (CT), the amount of the available project data from the beginning (DA), and project delivery system (PDS). Figure 4.5 explains the influencing factors. It is shown in the figure that the obtained risk rating is influenced by several influencing factors; these factors may increase the risk level of the project. Thus, the obtained international construction project risk rating should be adjusted to reflect the influence of such factors.



Figure 4.5. Influencing Factors on International Construction Project Risk

Moreover, it is expected that the importance captured by each risk factor is highly influenced by the company state. Therefore, the company's experience in the country/similar countries; and its experience in similar projects have great influence on the level of risk. Further, it is projected that if the contractor has experience in the country or other countries that carry similar characteristics then his ability to manage risk would increases. This will lead to reduce the level of risk retained by the contractor with adequate experience when compared with another contractor who has no or little experience (Dikmen et al., 2007a). In the same way; if the contractor has experience regarding the type of the project or the required technology then the level of risk associated with constructing the project would considerably be reduced. Moreover, it is assumed that company's experience influence depends on the level of risk; since risky projects may require more experience to handle when compared with normal projects. Therefore, adjusting the derived risk rating for a given project risk certain percentage from the initially obtained risk rating.

However, for the remaining factors (i.e. CT, DA, and PDS) it is believed that their influence is independent from the level of risk, that is, their influence should be reflected by adjusting the level of risk with certain amount regardless of the project risk.

According to the previous justification, after deriving the initial RR by assigning performance ratings to the prioritized risk factors, there shall be 2 types of adjustments; the first with regard to the company experience and is expressed with % from the initial risk rating, while the second is with regard to the CT, DA, and PDS influencing factors and is reflected through predicting what should be the risk rating of an average project if certain combination of these three factors exists. Figure 4.6 depicts the risk rating adjustment methodology.



Figure 4.6. Risk Rating Adjustment Methodology

The need for adjusting the risk rating of a construction project for the PDS, CT, and DA is essential, since with different contractual relationships the contractor will gain different advantages and also diverse disadvantages will exist. There are various contractual approaches, which an owner can adopts to develop the design and construction team (Barrie and Paulson, 1992). This study highlights two widely used approaches, which are the design-bid-build (DBB) (some times referred as the traditional approach) and the design-build (DB). The previous approaches can be implemented using several types of contracts, including lump-sum, cost plus a fixed fee, and unit price.

The Design-Bid-Build Approach

Barrie and Paulson (1992) have elucidated this approach; they have stated that when implementing this type of contractual association, the owner employs a designer who initially prepares the plans and specifications, and later during the construction phase the designer may undertake inspection, monitoring, or control. Figure 4.7 explains this approach. For the construction process, the owner establishes a contract with a single general contractor who carries out the responsibility of constructing the project. However, the general contractor usually subcontracts the immense amount of the work to individual subcontractors. Yet, the legal contractual relationships of the subcontractors are directly with the general contractor. Thus, the general contractor is responsible to the owner for all the work, including the subcontracted works. The design-bid-build approach can be implemented using lump-sum contract, a unit price contract, or a cost-plus-fee contract. In some construction projects combinations of these contracts may be utilized.

The Design-Build Approach

In the design-build approach, all the project phases from inception through design and construction are assigned to one organization. Through this type of contractual relationship, the constructor is a general contractor with single firm control of all subcontractors. Usually, under design-build contracts, construction can readily be performed under a phased construction program to minimize project duration. This approach can be used under various types of contracts, including lump-sum, and cost-plus-fee contract. Figure 4.8 explains this approach. As a summary, the designbuild approach involves the existence of a single organization that is responsible for both design and construction, together with specialty subcontractors, and can be implemented with lump-sum, cost-plus-fee, or sometimes unit price designconstruction contract.



Figure 4.7. Design-Bid-Build Approach (Barrie and Paulson, 1992)



Figure 4.8. Design-Build Approach (Barrie and Paulson, 1992)

It has been revealed that there are several types of contracts that can be used with both contractual approaches. For the context of the ICPRR software application, three types of contracts will be encountered within the adjustment process, namely: lump-sum, unit price, and cost-plus-fee contracts.

Lump-Sum Contracts

In lump-sum contracts, the contractor agrees to perform the work for a predetermined price that includes his profit. This type of contracts has long been used in the competitively bid, and sometimes negotiated, general contract. Under this contract generally the general contractor subcontracts most of the work to specialty contractors under lump-sum subcontracts. The subcontracts incorporate the plans, specifications, and conditions from the general contract. Barrie and Paulson (1992) have listed the disadvantages of this type of contract from the contractor's perspective which have included:

- To be competitive the contractor must often use marginal subcontractors who may have problems performing the work.
- On many contracts too many bidders may make it difficult to obtain the work for a fair price.
- The owner controls the funding on disputed extra work or changed conditions, and the contractor must often resort to expensive arbitration or litigation with no assurance that it will recover for the additional costs.
- The contractor usually bears the economic risk of unusual weather conditions, strikes, or other external factors that influence a contractor's cost but which may not be directly under its control.
- Last minute quotations may contribute to misunderstandings with material suppliers and subcontractors.

Unit Price Contracts

Unit price contracts are similar to lump-sum, yet in this type of contracts the prices of the specified units of work are fixed, and the total cost to the owner will vary with the actual quantities of units put in place. Unit price contracts are best applied where the details and general character of the work are known but the quantities are subject to change within reasonable limits. Certain disadvantages listed under the lump-sum contracts can also be applied to this type as well (Barrie and Paulson, 1992).

Cost-Plus-Fee Contracts

Under this type of contracts, the contractor agrees to perform the work for a fixed or variable fee covering profit and home office costs, and all field costs will be measured at actual costs. Moreover, considered fees are often dependent on the size and complexity of the project. The disadvantages of this type of contracts from contractor's perspective (Barrie and Paulson, 1992):

- Fees may be minimal in comparison to profit potential in areas of known performance with favorable risk/reward ratio.
- Contractor supervision and management may resent major decisions being made or questioned by the owner in areas where they would be normally have full responsibility.
- The contractor reputation may suffer in the event of significant delays, cost overruns, or compatibility or personnel clashes with owner personnel.

To end with, adjusting the risk rating of a construction project according to the contractual agreement is dependent on the risk inherent with each approach. To visualize the degree of risk for the three different contract types, Figure 4.9 compares the different contract types according to their risk level for both the owner and the contractor. The figure shows that, the most risky contract type for the contractor to work with is the lump-sum contract. This is because under this type of contracts the contractor agrees to perform the work which will be conducted in the future with a price that is fixed in the present time. Yet, the construction process is involved with many variables that may have great influence on the construction cost. On the other hand, the least risky contract type is cost-plus-fee; where the contractor has eliminated the risk expected in fixed price contracting as a trade-off for a lower guaranteed fee.



Figure 4.9. The Degree of Risk Associated with the Different Contract Types (Schuette and Liska, 1994)

A questionnaire was prepared to investigate the values according to which the RR should be adjusted, when counting for the influencing factors. In the questionnaire, initially the concept of the influencing factors was explained combined with the Figures 4.5 and 4.6. Then questions were set in a way that best captures the expert's judgment while suggesting the adjustment values. The part of the questionnaire that included the questions has basically two portions. The first asks the experts to give their opinion on the % to which an international construction project RR should be adjusted when the company's experience is regarded. While the other part included the questions concerning the different available combinations of the influencing factors. Thus, the questionnaire included the following question with reference to company's experience: According to your own judgment, with what percentage (%) from the overall risk rating should the project?

On the other hand, and with respect to the CT, DA, and PDS; a total of 11 different combinations of the influencing factors were found, an example of the questions, which were included in this part of the questionnaire for adjusting the risk rating of an average international construction project when a certain combinations exists, is: According to your own judgment, give the overall risk rating that the project should have if the following state of influencing factors exists. Since the initial RR was assumed to be average, the threshold value for the risk rating was given as "3", on a Likert (1 - 5) scale. Delphi method was used to fill in the questionnaire. In the first round, the questionnaire was sent to three diverse experts in the area of international construction. The analysis of the first round responses revealed a considerable divergence between the experts' judgments. Thus, a second round questionnaire was prepared and transmitted to the experts combined with the results of the first round. At the end of the second round convergence was achieved and the process stopped. This is complying with the general trend in utilizing Delphi method, since it is believed that the most changes in the Delphi method occurs in the first two rounds and not much is gained by iterating more than twice (Gunhan and Arditi, 2005a). The average of the experts' judgments in the second round was used as risk rating adjusting values. Table 4.1 contains the results of the questionnaire.

Sta	te of the Influencing Fa	ictors	Risk Adjusting
СТ	DA	PDS	Value
LS	Yes	DBB	0.2
LS	No	DB	1.0
UP	Yes	DBB	0.0
UP	No	DBB	0.0
UP	No	DB	0.1
CF	Yes	DBB	0.0
CF	No	DBB	0.0
CF	No	DB	0.0
LS	Yes	DB	0.5
UP	Yes	DB	0.0
CF	Yes	DB	0.0

 Table 4.1 Risk Rating Adjusting Values

Where, with respect to contract type CT, LS = Lump-Sum, UP = Unit Price, and CF = Cost-Plus-Fee. Where as, with regard to project delivery system PDS, DBB= Design-Bid-Build, and DB= Design-Build. Finally, concerning data availability DA, Yes = Sufficient Data Available, and No = No Sufficient Data Available.

The results of the questionnaire, as were obtained from the three experts, have shown that for an international construction project, the risk rating should be adjusted when the performing organization has no sufficient experience to accomplish it, by increasing the initially derived RR value with 15%. However, when adjusting for the several available combinations of the other influencing factors which are CT, DA, and PDS only four combinations were found to have a considerable influence on the RR. The most risky combination was found to be the case when contract type is lump-sum, the data are not available from the beginning, and the project delivery system is design-build.

The experts have suggested that even when the risk assessment process results in an average project this specific combination would shift the project from the average risk category to the high risk. According to the experts the RR should be increased by a value of 1 on a Likert scale (1-5); for this risky combination of the influencing factors, thus, the hypothetically assumed average project with a RR of 3 will have an adjusted risk rating of 4 when counting for this specific combination of the influencing factors. Moreover, the experts have revealed that, when the same contract type and project delivery system are implemented, yet the data are available when first starting the project, then the degree of the influence would slightly decreases. That is, the risk rating adjusting value would become 0.5 rather than 1. Further, the two other cases that to some extent would have an influence on the initial RR would be the cases when the following combinations exist (LS, Yes, DBB) and (UP, No, DB). The values that were suggested by the experts for adjusting the RR were shown in Table 4.1. The ICPRR software has included a component to count for the risk rating influencing factors, its task is to allow the decision maker to define the state of the influencing factors to enable the software to calculate the overall adjusted RR. Figure 4.10 shows the "Influencing Factors" component.



Figure 4.10 Influencing Factors Screen

4.1.2 The Components of the Help Menu in the ICPRR Application

To facilitate the utilization of the ICPRR application an inclusive Help menu was incorporated within the software. The main objective of including the Help menu is to explain the different components that build up the software. Thus, and referring to Figure 4.11, this part of the software has included the following components: project description, influencing factors descriptions, explaining risk factors, explaining influencing factors, and the ANP model.

Project Description

This component of the "Help" menu describes how the "Project Information" and "File" menu can be used. In other words, it explains how the ICPRR application is designed and the most appropriate way to be applied. Figure 4.12 shows the "Project Description" Screen.

🛍 Ora	le Forms Runtime - [WINDOW1]	
	Project Information Help Window	_ = = ×
	Project Description 20-MAY-2007 Influencing Factors Description	
	Explaining Risk Factors	
	Explaining Influencing Factors	
	ANP Model	
	International Construction D	init Disk Dating
	International Construction Pr	oject Risk Rating
	Exit	
	∇ 7	
	\setminus /	
	\setminus /	
	\/	
	Project Description	
	Influencing Factors Description	
	Explaining Risk Factors	
	Explaining Influencing Factors	
	ANP Model	

Figure 4.11 The Key Components of the Help Menu in the ICPRR Application

© Oracle Forms Runtime - [WINDOW1]	
B File Project Information Help Window	- 8 ×
WAY TO USE APPLICATION Step 1 : When you Run the Application Go To MENU -> Project Information If you are using the Application for the First Time there will be no Data, So Firstly Enter Data	
Project Name Project Title Project Size Project Type Country Contract Type Project Start Date Project End Date Date	
Above are the Fields on Project Information Screen which you have to enter	
Note :- For Project Size, Project Type, Country, and Contract Type You need to select from the list, if there are no values in the list which you want to select then CLIOK on New Project / New Country / New Project CR New Contract Button It will Display a Window where you Enter the values Each Idependently, after entering values Click on the SAVE Button If you enter any new values for Country Or Contract Or Project Click on Refresh Button	
Step 2:- On Project Information Screen there is this Button ->> S>> Clicking on this Button will take you to another screen which is related to Project Information Screen	
on that screen you can Enter Rating for a particular project, it is not neccessary to add all the fields you can enter values only for those Fields which are required for your project. After Entering Values Click on Save Same there is back button which will take you to Project Information Screen <<	
On the same screen there is Exit Button Which will close Project Information Screen Exit	
On Project Information Screen there are this Below mentioned Button	
Search Sared Project For Making Changes Clicking on this button you can search for Project which you have created and Saved earlier	
For Example: Earlier you have created a project and saved, idik on this button and then enter the PROJECT NAME or ProjectSize or Project Type or Country or Contract Type then click on SHOW PROJECT DETAIL's Button it will deplay records related to that particular project	
By diding on this Button >> you can view the Ratings for that particular project, At the same time you can change the any details for project and the click on Update Current Project	
To create a new project click on Create New Project after Entering project Details Click on Save	
To Delete a particular project Click on Delete	
To Exit from Project Information Screen Click	
Just to Yew all the projects and their related Detail Go to> Menu File> OPEN It will doubavall the SAHED PROJECT's	
Cliding on Overview will display Detail's about the selected project Clase Help Screen	
Cliding on Open will display Rating's about the selected project	

Figure 4.12 The Project Description Component in the Help Menu

Influencing Factors Descriptions

This component describes how to use the "Influencing Factors" interactive screen. It is also mentioned within this component that, although the application has included the default risk rating adjusting values for the influencing factors, yet it is not compulsory to use these values. The software allows the decision maker to assign any preferable adjusting values, and the procedures to do so is explained through this help component.



Figure 4.13. The Influencing Factors Description Component

Explaining Risk Factors

It was shown while explaining the "Project Information" component that the risk rating screen allows the decision maker to assign performance rating for each risk factor according to the specific conditions of the international construction project under consideration; which will derive the total initial risk rating (RR). However, in order to assign an adequate rating the decision maker needs to comprehensively understand the presented risk sources and know exactly what is meant by each risk category and precisely each risk factor. Thus, this element in the "Help" menu provides the required assistance in this field. When "Explaining Risk Factors" component is chosen, a drop down menu will appear allowing the decision maker to choose among several elements, each of which represents a separate cluster that was included in the risk model. Figures 4.14, reveals the dropdown menu of this element, which include the risk categories considered in the ANP model, ICRM. Each of these risk categories encompasses a concise description of the risk factors included.



4.14 The Dropdown Menu of "Explaining Risk Factors" Component

Explaining Influencing Factors

To understand the methodology used to adjust the initially derived RR and how the proposed adjusted value was derived, the user needs to be introduced to the methodology in an adequate manner. Thus, sufficient level of explanation to the adjusting methodology was included into the "Help" menu. This component of the "Help" menu included a description of the influencing factors that may have considerable effect on the derived RR together with the risk rating adjustment methodology and the values according to which the initial RR is adjusted. Figure 4.15 reveals part of this component. The Figure shows the values used for adjusting the RR.



Figure 4.15. Explaining the Influencing Factors and the Risk Rating Adjustment Methodology

ANP Model

Since the priorities used for the risk factors are derived from the ANP model, depicting the model for the user was believed to provide sufficient understanding of how the relationships within the model were built. Figure 4.16 give a picture of the ANP as was included into the "Help" menu.



Figure 4.16 The Analytic Network Process Model Included in the Help Menu

4.1.3 The Components of the File Menu in the ICPRR Application

The key component of the File menu is the "Open" command. The "Open" represents the screen shown in Figure 4.17, which provides a list of the previously entered projects data. The decision maker is allowed to choose any project from the list and view the information associated with each chosen project. However, and in order to avoid loosing any saved information, the screen corresponding to the saved data are protected against any potential changes, and if the data are meant to be modified it can be modified from the "Project Information" screen. The "Open" component in the "File" menu incorporates two essential subcomponents which are: overview, and open. The "Overview" subcomponent is shown in Figure 4.18, which provides project details that represent the basic information previously entered in the "Project Information" screen. While the "Open" subcomponent is shown in Figure 4.19, that provides the performance rating of the risk factors for the opened project. Through the "Open" subcomponent the decision maker can portray the expected situation for a given construction project by reviewing the available post-project information that capture some similarities with the present project.

n Help Window	
	List of Projects
Project Name:	Project Title:
CASE1	CONSTRUCTION OF POWER PLANT
CA SE2	CONSTRUCTION OF DAM PROJECT
CA SE3	PETROCHEMICAL PROCESSING PLANT
CASE4	REFINEMENT AND STORAGE UNIT CONSTRUCTION
CASE5	RESIDENTIAL BUILDING PROJECT
CASE6	DRAINAGE AND SEWEGE PROJECT
CASE7	CONSTRUCTION OF A NEIGHBOURHOOD CENTRE
CA SE8	LIGHT RAIL TRANSPORTATION
	Overview Open Exit

Figure 4.17 The List of the Saved Projects into the Application

Oracle Forms Runtime - [WINDOW1] File Project Information Help Window				_ - - ×
				- 0 ^
	Projec	t Detail's		
Project Name:	CASE2			
	CONSTRUCTION OF DAM	PROJECT		
Project Size:	1	Project Type:	Dam	
Country Name:	1	Contract Type:		
Project Start Date:	,	Project End Date: 0		
	15-MAY-2007	- Troject Lau Date.		
Date.				
	Influencing Factors	Back To Main Screen	Exit	

Figure 4.18. The Project Details of a Saved Project

· · · ·	ion Help Window		Construction			
ountry Bribery			_ Design			
Priority 0.008226	Rating 2	Total .016452	Priority 0.012922	Rating 2	Total .025844	
Government Instability – Priority 0.026644	Rating 3	Total .079932	Priority 0.017453	Rating 3	Total .052359	
Tension / Conflict / Terr Priority 0.015389	Rating 2	Total .030778	Adverse physical Conditions		,	
Bureaucratic Difficulties Priority 0.022809	Rating 4	Total .091236	Priority 0.005423	Rating 4	Total .021692	
Immaturity / Unreliability	y of legal system —	Total .18964	Technical and Technologica Priority 0.017376	Rating 3	Total .052128	
Priority 0.04741 Change of Regulations / 1	Rating 4 Laws (Government Interventi		Managerial complexity	Rating 3	Total .032568	
Priority 0.034394	Rating 3	Total .103182	Priority 0.010856		10tal .032568	
Priority 0.061224	Rating 3	Total .183672	Priority 0.029449	Rating 2	Total .058898	
ontractual Vagueness of contract of	onditions about risk allocatio	nc	Shortage of clients financial			
Priority 0.06325	Rating 4	Total .253	Priority 0.017405	Rating 4	Total .06962	
Tight schedule / high liq			Inter - Country Cultural Differences			
Priority 0.06326 Strict quality requireme	Rating 2	Total .12652	Priority 0.012449	Rating 3	Total 037347	
Priority 0.018356	Rating 2	Total .036712	Geographical Distance Priority 0.006159	Rating 2	Total .012318	
Strict health and safety 1			Poor attitude of host country	towards foreign Compan	iies	
Priority 0.01738	Rating 2	Total .03476	Priority 0.027235	Rating 3	Total .081705	
Strict environmental reg			Poor International Relation			
Priority 0.010285	Rating 2 nts / requirements of advance	Total .02057	Priority 0.041932	Rating 4	Total .167728	
Priority 0.012136	Rating 1	Total .012136	Project - Team			
0.012100		1012100	Priority 0.078572	Rating 3	Total .235716	
			Consultant Priority 0.018651	Rating 2	Total .037302	
	<< Back Exit		Priority 0.019815	Rating 2	Total .03963	
			Client Priority 0.054878	Rating 4	Total .219512	

Figure 4.19. The Risk Rating of a Saved Project

The ICPRR software application was developed to serve two key objectives, to validate the derived priorities of the risk factors from the ANP model and to provide a tool that support organizational learning (OL). This part of the application was built-in to facilitate the second objective. OL can be defined as an intentional and unintentional organizational process, which enables the acquisition of, access to, and revision of organizational memory (OM) and finally guides organizational action (Ozorhon et al., 2005). Where, OM is defined as the means by which knowledge from the past is brought to bear on present activities (Ozorhon et al., 2005). Ozorhon et al. (2005) have further explained that OM assists learning from previous experience, and they have added that "OM can become an organization asset by capturing, organizing, disseminating, and reusing the knowledge created by its employees". An essential advantage which can be gained from OM is connecting decision making from previous situations and present ones, which will have direct influence on the decision making performance within the organization (Ozorhon et al., 2005).

In consequence of the unique nature of the construction industry, where it is known to be project-based, developed from divers, dispersed, and discontinues activities, it is believed that implementing OL within the construction organization is not an easy task. Thus, construction organizations need to implement the required assistance to facilitate adequate OM formation and effective utilization (Ozorhon et al., 2005). The developed ICPRR application provides an effective tool to enhance the OM formation, since it is structured to develop a reliable database for post-projects risk information. Thus, when a new project is available the decision maker can not only derive the expected risk associated with the project but can also check for potential problems by viewing post-projects information which where previously entered.

4.2 Validating the Analytic Network Process Model Outcomes

One of the main drivers behind developing the ICPRR application, besides presenting an organizational memory tool, is to validate the derived relative priorities of the risk factors from the ANP model as was built in the *SUPERDECISIONS* software.

Thus, the incorporated priorities within the ICPRR was planned to be tested by collecting risk data of post-projects to check the reliability of the derived priorities of the risk factors to predict the risk rating. A total of 8 post-projects data was collected. The ICPRR application was used to calculate the risk rating for the case studies to compare the derived values with the ones obtained from the experts' judgments.

The priorities of the risk factors as was obtained from the ICRM were depicted earlier in Figures 3.15a and 3.15b. Since the ICRM has accounted for the dependencies between the risk factors, it should be emphasized that the derived values are relative rather than absolute. The results show that the risk of vague contract conditions about risk allocation is the most critical risk source that may be encountered in the international market. Mutual understanding of the parties to the contract conditions and the adequate allocation of risk is an essential asset for successful projects. Client represents another critical source of risk, as the client is involved with many aspects of the project, many experts in the area of construction projects believe that the client related factors has a significant influence on construction time performance (Chan et al., 2004). Moreover, immaturity of legal system, the characteristic of the joint venture (JV), government intervention, tight schedule/high liquidated damages, and instability of economical conditions are another risk sources which were considered among the significant sources. On the other hand, factors such as low % of advance payment, geographical distance, and bribery were assumed according to the experts' judgments that are relatively insignificant; which confirm the findings of previous risk assessment models (Gunhan and Arditi, 2005a; Dikmen et al., 2007b).

However, it should be reminded that these priorities were derived while considering the normal project conditions and disregarding the project type and project delivery system. Thus, a risk rating adjustment methodology was proposed to adjust the risk rating of a given project when the initially assumed project conditions are changed. Accordingly, the software application has included a risk rating adjusting values to count for the potential influencing factors that may increase the project risk level.
The case studies were collected from different sources to give more credibility for the results of the testing process. As was mentioned earlier risk data for 8 postprojects were entered one at a time into the ICPRR application to evaluate the risk level of each project. Table 4.2 shows brief description of these projects. In each case, the expert was asked to assign a performance rating to the risk factors; while using a Likert (1-5) scale. Table 4.3 represents the linguistic values correspondents with each number on the scale. Thus, the experts were asked to assign numerical value that corresponds to the linguistic value that best describes their judgment.

Case	Project Type	Country	Size
CASE1	Power Plant	Jordan	Large
CASE2	Dam	Turkmenistan	Large
CASE3	Petrochemical Processing Plant	Saudi Arabia	Large
CASE4	Refinement and Storage Unit	Turkmenistan	Medium
CASE5	Residential Building	Iraq	Large
CASE6	Drainage and Sewage	UAE	Large
CASE7	Neighborhood Centre	Kuwait	Medium
CASE8	Light Rail Transportation	Poland	Large

Table 4.2 General Information about the Case Studies

Numerical Value	Linguistic Value
1	Very Low
2	Low
3	Neutral
4	High
5	Very High

Table 4.3 Rating Scale and Linguistic Values

Then experts' evaluations of the projects risk level were compared with the values obtained from the ICPRR application. The result of these processes is summarized in Table 4.4. However, Appendix C has included an example of the results obtained from the case studies risk assessment.

The results show that within the 8 cases most of the cases have a % error which is less than 10%. The results were discussed with the experts who have provided the initial risk rating of the post-projects, where they have approved the deviations from their judgments as they have mentioned that the risk rating derived from ICPRR is acceptable from their point of view.

Case	Expert Judgment	ICPRR Risk Value	% Error
CASE1	4.0	3.998	0.05%
CASE2	4.0	4.1403	3.50%
CASE3	3.5	3.010	14.01%
CASE4	3.0	3.255	8.49%
CASE5	4.5	4.904	8.98%
CASE6	3.5	3.526	0.743%
CASE7	4.0	3.701	7.475%
CASE8	3.8	3.807	0.184%

Table 4.4 Summary of the Post-Projects Risk Assessment

The only case which has resulted in an error exceeding 10% was CASE3; this result was discussed with the expert, who has provided the judgment for the risk rating that this case should capture, to stand on the reasons behind this result. The expert has referred this error to the different approaches of evaluating the project risk; he further stated that even with the relatively high % of error he would accept the result obtained from the ICPRR.

However, it should be perceived that the relative priorities which were derived from the ICRM and the risk rating adjusting values incorporated into the ICPRR application are resulted from experts' judgments and are subject to change if another group of experts are to be interviewed. Yet, these specific derived values have proven to be acceptable according to the results revealed in Table 4.4. Yet again, to consider the application as a reliable decision support tool it should be further tested with more post-project risk data, since the low number of the data collected can not justify the reliability of the application even when the results obtained were accepted by the experts. However, it can be argued that systematic approach in assessing risk associated with international construction projects would reduce the subjectivity inherent within decision making which are influenced by the risk level of the project such as bidding decisions (bid mark up and bid/no bid decisions).

CHAPTER 5

CONCLUSION

Through this research, an innovative approach of implementing the analytic network process (ANP) technique to assess risk associated with international construction projects, which are conducted by Turkish construction organizations, was proposed. Moreover, this thesis was aimed to achieve two fundamental objectives. At the start, the target was to develop a risk assessment model for international construction projects using the ANP technique to derive the relative priorities of the risk factors associated with international construction projects performed by Turkish construction organizations. Then, an organizational learning (OL) tool was to be presented through developing a software application that facilitate the formation of the organizational memory (OM) by developing a database for post-project risk information, this software application is expected to enhance the decision making process within a construction organization. Besides, the developed software was meant to validate the priorities of the risk factors which will be found from the ANP model. The development process of the ANP model has contained the acceptance of several essential assumptions which were assumed to smooth the progress of implementing the ANP technique. Thus, the ANP model was structured with assuming that the construction organization has adequate experience capabilities to conduct the project abroad and sufficient amount of project data will be available at the outset. What is more, during the assessment process of the 28 risk factors which were included in the ANP model, it was assumed that the contract type and the project delivery system influence on the importance of the risk factors can be ignored throughout the assessment process. That is, the derived priorities were obtained while disregarding these two factors.

Another essential fact that should be revealed is that the risk assessment model developed with the assistance of the ANP technique was proposed to provide a general framework for the assessment of risk associated with international construction projects conducted by Turkish contractors. Thus, even though the ANP technique can best handle the situations where several alternatives exist and the aim is to synthesize the alternatives to choose the best suitable one. Yet, for the context of this thesis, the ANP model was never meant to include alternatives, but it was built to derive general relative priorities of the risk factors which can be applied to any international construction project.

A questionnaire was prepared and performed in several brainstorming sessions with three Turkish experts in international construction projects. The main component of the questionnaire was structured from the comparison matrices obtained from the ANP model which was developed with the SUPERDECISIONS software. The findings of the questionnaire, as were entered into the ANP model, revealed that for Turkish contractors who perform construction activities abroad the most significant risk source they may face would be the "vagueness of contract conditions about risk allocation", it has achieved the highest relative priority with a value of (0.1516). The importance of this factor stems from the critical need to reach mutual understanding between the contracting parties of risk responsibility and accountability. The absence of identical understanding of risk accountability between the parties will results in negligence of risk event; since parties will assume that the risk event or its consequence is out of their responsibility coverage. The second most important risk is the "client" with a relative priority of (0.0852). Moreover, immaturity of legal system, the characteristic of the joint venture (JV), government intervention, tight schedule/high liquidated damages, and instability of economical conditions are another risk sources which were considered among the significant sources. On the other hand, factors such as low % of advance payment, geographical distance, and bribery were assumed according to the experts' judgments that are relatively insignificant. The priorities of the risk factors as obtained from the ANP model was revealed in Chapter 3.

The development process of the risk assessment model together with the discussion sessions which were conducted with international construction experts, have resulted in the succeeding facts;

- The ANP technique is a very handy tool for the situations where several attributes exist and the decision needs to be taken while counting for all these elements and their complex interrelated nature. However, as the number of elements and their relations to other elements in the system increase, the problem becomes more complicated; since the number and the size of comparison matrices would increase accordingly. Thus, before deciding to implement the ANP technique the problem under consideration should be adequately analyzed and made sure that it can not be best handled with analytic hierarchy process (AHP) or any other less complicated techniques. Moreover, when it is decided to utilize the ANP technique it is crucial to accurately define the relationships between the elements that structure the model, since the nature of the network will have direct influence on the derived results, and different outcomes will result from different networks.
- The assumptions which have been made through the steps that were undertaken to structure the ANP model required that the outputs must be further adjusted for the several available influencing factors that would increase the risk level of the project; yet it could not be incorporated into the ANP model effectively.
- The proposed risk assessment methodology has regarded risk, yet it did not consider opportunities or the issue of competitiveness in the aimed market. Thus, the proposed risk rating should be further evaluated while considering opportunities and competitiveness in order to decide on the most attractive project and the optimum risk markup.

The risk assessment methodology is structured to derive a risk rating value that indicates the level of risk level of a given international project. Thus, the result of the assessment process can not provide the value of risk markup; nevertheless it can assist the decision maker in choosing the most appropriate one.

To increase the trustworthiness of the derived risk rating a risk rating adjustment methodology was incorporated into the ICPRR application were a risk rating adjustment value is assigned to each different state of the influencing factors. However, it should be perceived that the default relative priorities which were derived from the risk assessment model (ICRM) and the risk rating adjusting values incorporated into the ICPRR application are resulted from experts' judgments and are subject to change if another group of experts are to be interviewed.

On the other hand, the proposed risk assessment methodology represented in the developed ICRM risk assessment model together with the ICPRR software application, would provide two key advantages when implemented for the bidding decision process (i.e. bid/no bid and bid markup decisions) which is related to international construction, these advantages can be stated as;

- The subjectivity associated with decision making related to bidding process will be reduced, since the decision maker will be provided with a depiction on the level of risk that may be incorporated with the examined project. The results obtained from the case studies have indicated that the ICPRR application has provided acceptable risk rating value.
- The ICPRR application represents an effective organizational learning tool, as it will enhance organizational memory formation. The application can be used to store risk information for several projects and then these information can be referred when needed.

Thus, a database for previous projects risk information can be developed which may be used in visualizing the expected risks in the forthcoming projects. The information provided when entering new project will facilitate future utilization, since the decision maker can look into the stored projects to locate a project that encompass several similarities with the project under consideration.

This study has demonstrated that the ANP technique can be used to assess risk associated with international construction projects efficiently. Nevertheless, it has also revealed that there are several influencing factors which are expected to have an influence on the level of a construction project risk such as; the level of company's experience, the amount of the available project data from the beginning, project delivery system, and contract type. But these factors could not be incorporated into the ANP model effectively. Accordingly, a risk rating adjustment methodology was needed. However, after conducting a questionnaire among construction experts it was found that, and according to the experts' opinion, the influencing factors will only have a considerable influence when they occur in certain combinations.

To close with, the conducted research aimed to provide a reliable risk assessment methodology that overcomes the independence assumption between the risk factors associated with an international construction project. Within this context, the ANP technique was utilized to demonstrate its applicability to handle the complex nature of the risk assessment model. Then, a software application was developed which allows the decision maker to assign a performance rating to each risk source to obtain the overall risk rating after counting for the risk influencing factors. The acceptable results obtained from this application when the case studies were tested revealed that the performance of the application is satisfactory. However, due to the low number of case studies, the application should be further tested with cases that provide different project conditions to be recognized as an effective risk assessment tool. Further, when this application is adopted within an organization it can be customized to best facilitate the organization needs. Yet, it can be said that one of the shortcomings of this study is that the tool's ability to facilitate OL could not be tested. The tool should never be considered as a generic tool. Similarly, the information fed into the software should be treated as subjective information that may change with respect to different decision makers.

Thus, the conceptual risk breakdown structure may be revised to include other risk sources, the application could also be adjusted to include more risk information which can be used to generate a post-project evaluation report that includes the information about risk events encountered within the project, the consequences of the risk events, and the implemented response strategies and their level of success.

Finally, the incorporated risk factors' priorities are subject to change according to the decision maker preferences as long as they are normalized to maintain accuracy in the mathematical calculations, even the default risk rating adjusting values are not fixed they can be changed to reflect the specific requirements of a given organization. Thus, this study has proposed a general framework for an effective risk assessment methodology, where the mainstream of the development process can be followed by a construction organization to build a risk assessment model that best reflects its objectives.

REFERENCES

Ahmed, I. (1990), "Decision-Support System for Modeling Bid/No-Bid Decision Problems", ASCE Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, 116(4), pp. 595-608.

Arditi, D. (2007), "The Delphi Method" [online]. Illinois Institute of Technology, Department of Civil and Architectural Engineering, [cited 28 April 2007]. Available from: http://www.iit.edu/~it/delphi.html.

Ashley, D.B., and Bonner, J.J. (1987), "Political Risks in International Construction", ASCE Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, 113(3), pp. 447-467.

Baker, S., Ponniah, D., and Smith, S. (1999), "Survey of Risk Management in Major U.K. Companies", ASCE Journal of Professional Issues in Engineering Education and Practice, 125(3), pp. 94-102.

Barrie, D.S., and Paulson, B.C. (1992), "Professional Construction Management", 3rd Edition, International Edition, McGraw-Hill, Inc.

Bing, L., and Tiong, R.L.K. (1999), "Risk Management Model for International Construction Joint Ventures", ASCE Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, 125(5), pp. 377-384.

Bu-Qammaz, A.S., Dikmen, I., and Birgonul, M.T. (2006), "Cultural Risk Assessment in Construction Projects", Proceedings of the Joint International Conference on Construction Culture, Innovation and Management (CCIM), 26-29 November, The British University of Dubai, UAE, pp.157-167.

Chan, A.P.C., Scott, D., and Chan, A.P.L. (2004), "Factors Affecting the Success of a Construction Project", ASCE Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, 130(1), pp. 153-155.

Chance, D.M. (2004), "Teaching Note 96-03: Monte Carlo Simulation", Louisiana State University, E.J. Ourso College of Business, Finance Department.

Cheng, E.W.L., and Li, H. (2005), "Analytic Network Process Applied to Project Selection", ASCE Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, 131(4), pp. 459-466.

Dikmen, I., and Birgonul, M.T. (2004), "Neural Network Model to Support International Market Entry Decisions", ASCE Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, 130(1), pp. 59-66.

Dikmen, I., and Birgonul, M.T. (2006), "An Analytic Hierarchy Process based model for risk and opportunity assessment of international construction projects", Canadian Journal of Civil Engineering, 33 (1), pp. 58-68.

Dikmen, I., Birgonul, M.T., and Han, S. (2007a), "Using Fuzzy Risk Assessment to Rate Cost Overrun Risk in International Construction Projects", International Journal of Project Management, 25(5), pp. 494-505.

Dikmen, I., Birgonul, M.T., and Gur, A.K. (2007b), "A Case-Based Decision Support Tool for Bid Mark-up Estimation of International Construction Projects", Automation in Construction (accepted and waitlisted for publication).

Dozzi, S.P., AbouRizk, S.M., and Schroeder, S.L. (1996), "Utility-Theory Model for Bid Markup Decisions", ASCE Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, 122(2), pp. 119-124. Erb, C.B., Harvey, C.R., and Viskanta, T.E. (1996), "Political Risk, Economic Risk, and Financial Risk", Financial Analysis Journal, 52(6), pp. 28-46.

Farlex, Inc. (2007), "The Free Dictionary" [online]. [cited 22 February 2007]. Available from: http://www.thefreedictionary.com.

Fellow, R., and Liu, A. (2006), "Culture as a Category of Risk in Construction", Proceedings of the Joint International Conference on Construction Culture, Innovation and Management (CCIM), 26-29 November, The British University of Dubai, UAE, pp. 138-147.

Gunhan, S., and Arditi, D. (2005a), "Factors affecting international construction", ASCE Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, 131(3), pp. 73-82.

Gunhan, S., and Arditi, D. (2005b), "International Expansion Decision for Construction Companies", ASCE Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, 131(8), pp. 928-937.

Han, S.H, and Diekmann, J.E. (2001) "Approaches for Making Risk-Based Go/No-Go Decision for International Projects", ASCE Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, 127(4), pp. 300-308.

Han, S.H., Diekmann, J.E., Lee, Y., and Ock, J.H. (2004), "Multicriteria Financial Portfolio Risk Management for International Projects", ASCE Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, 130 (3), pp. 346-356.

Han, S.H., Diekmann, J.E., and Ock, J.H. (2005), "Contractor's Risk Attitudes in the Selection of International Construction Projects", ASCE Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, 131(3), pp. 283-292.

Hastak, M., and Shaked, A. (2000), "ICRAM-1: Model for international construction risk assessment", ASCE Journal of Management in Engineering, 16 (1), pp. 59-69.

Hillson, D. (2002), "What Is Risk? Towards a Common Definition", InfoRM, Journal of the U.K. Institute of Risk Management, pp. 11-12.

Hillson, D. (2003), "Using a Risk Breakdown Structure in Project Management", Journal of Facilities Management, 2(1), pp. 85-97.

Hillson, D., and Hulett, D. (2004), "Assessing Risk Probability: Alternative Approaches", PMI Global Congress Proceedings – Prague, Czech Republic.

Hillson, D. (2005), "When Is a Risk Not a Risk?", IPMA Project Management Practice, 1, pp. 6-7.

Hillson, D. (2006), "The Risk Management Universe – A Guided Tour", BSI Publication.

Hillson, D., and Murray-Webster, R. (2006), "Managing Risk Attitude using Emotional Literacy", Proceedings of the PMI Global Congress EMEA, Madrid, Spain.

Hillson, D., and Murray-Webster, R. (2007a), "Understanding and Managing Risk Attitude", Gower Publishing.

Hillson, D., and Murray-Webster, R. (2007b), "Risk Attitude" [online]. [cited 25 April 2007] .Available from: http://www.risk-attitude.com.

Hitchings, J., and Wilson, S. (2002), "Risk Management", The Institute of Civil Engineers, ICE Management Board and Commercial Management Board, Briefing Paper.

Hulett, D., and Hillson, D. (2006), "Branching Out: Decision Trees Offer a Realistic Approach to Risk Analysis", PM Network, Project Management Institute, 20(5), pp.34-38.

Institute of Civil Engineers (ICE), Faculty of Actuaries, and Institute of Actuaries (2007), "Risk Analysis and Management for Projects (RAMP)" [online]. [cited 25 April 2007] .Available from: www.ramprisk.com.

Institute of Risk Management (IRM), Association of Insurance and Risk Managers (AIRMIC), and National Forum for Risk Management in the Public Sector (ALARM). (2002), "A Risk Management standard", Published by AIRMIC, ALARM, IRM.

Isacsson, I, Kullberg, T., and Lasson, R. (2004), "Motives for Choosing a Currency in International Business", Bachelor Degree Dissertation at the International Business Programme, the Kristianstad Business School, Sweden.

Jaafari, A. (2001), "Management of Risks, Uncertainties, and Opportunities on Projects: Time for a Fundamental Shift", International Journal of Project Management, 19, 89-101.

Kapila, P., and Hendrickson, C. (2001), "Exchange Rate Risk Management in International Construction Ventures", ASCE Journal of Management in Engineering, 17(4), pp.186-191.

Kartam, N.A., and Kartam, S.A. (2001), "Risk and its Management in the Kuwaiti Construction Industry: a Contractors' Perspective", International Journal of Project Management, 19, pp. 325-335.

Ling, F.Y.Y., and Lim, S.S.Y. (2006), "Cross-Cultural Encounters When Managing Projects in China", Proceedings of the Joint International Conference on Construction Culture, Innovation and Management (CCIM), 26-29 November, The British University of Dubai, UAE, pp. 885-893.

Mahalingam, A., and Levitt, R. (2005) "Understanding and Mitigating Challenges on Global Projects: the Role of the Freelance Expatriate", ASCE Construction Research Congress, 5-7 April, San Diego, CA. Mohamed, S. (2003), "Performance in International Construction Joint Ventures: Modeling Perspective", ASCE Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, 129(6), pp. 619-626.

Nasir, D., McCabe, B., and Hartono, L. (2003), "Evaluating Risk in Construction-Schedule Model (ERIC-S): Construction Schedule Risk Model", ASCE Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, 129(5), pp.518-527.

Olatuanji, O.A. (2006), "Assessing Client's Confidence and Satisfaction in Construction Professionals in Nigeria" Proceedings of the Joint International Conference on Construction Culture, Innovation and Management (CCIM), 26-29 November, The British University of Dubai, UAE, pp.436-445.

Öz, Ö. (2001), "Sources of Competitive Advantage of Turkish Construction Companies in International Markets", Construction Management and Economics, 19, pp.135-144.

Ozorhon, B., Dikmen, I., and Birgonul, M.T. (2005), "Organizational Memory Formation and its Use in Construction", Building Research and Information, 33(1), pp. 67-79.

Project Management Institute (PMI). (1996), "A Guide to the Project Management Body of Knowledge (PMBOK[®] Guide)", Project Management Institute Publishing Division, Four Campus Boulevard, Newton Square, PA, USA.

Project Management Institute (PMI). (2004), "A Guide to the Project Management Body of Knowledge (PMBOK[®] Guide)", Third Edition, Project Management Institute Publishing Division, Four Campus Boulevard, Newton Square, PA, USA.

Raz, T., and Hillson, D. (2005), "A Comparative Review of Risk Management Standards", Risk Management: An International Journal, 8(1), pp.61-76.

Saaty, R.W. (2003), "Decision Making in Complex Environments, the Analytic Hierarchy Process (AHP) for Decision Making and the Analytic Network Process (ANP) for Decision Making with Dependence and Feedback", The Creative Decisions Foundation, 4922 Ellsworth Avenue, Pittsburgh, USA.

Saaty, T. L. (2005), "Theory and Applications of the Analytic Network Process: Decision Making with Benefits, Opportunities, Costs, and Risks", USA: RWS Publications.

Saaty, T.L., and Niemira, M.P. (2006), "A Framework for Making Better Decisions", Research Review, 13(1), pp. 44-48.

Schuette, S.D., and Liska, R.W. (1994), "Building Construction Estimation", McGraw-Hill, Inc.

Smith, G.R., and Bohn C.M. (1999), "Small to Medium Contractor Contingency and Assumption of Risk", ASCE Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, 125 (2), pp. 101-108.

Tah, J.H., and Carr, V. (2000), "Information Modeling for A Construction Project Management System", Engineering, Construction and Architecture Management 7(2), pp. 107-119.

Wang, S.Q., Dulaimi, M.F., and Aguria, M.Y. (2004), "Risk Management Framework for Construction Project in Developing Countries", Construction Management and Economics, 22(3), pp. 237-252.

Yu, R., and Tzeng, G.H. (2006), "A Soft Computing Method for Multi-Criteria Decision Making with Dependence and Feedback", Applied Mathematics and Computation, Elsevier Inc., 180(1), pp. 63-75.

APPENDIX A

SAMPLE OF THE ANP MODEL QUESTIONNAIRE

- For each comparison matrix the control criterion (sub-criterion) and the parent node will be introduced together with the child nodes (Risk factors listed in the comparison matrices) regarding this parent node, the child nodes are assumed to be influenced by the parent node.
- The comparisons should use the fundamental scale for making Judgments Proposed by Saaty which uses 1-9 scale, the linguistic values for each number on this scale is represented in Table A.1.
- In the next presented comparison matrices the shaded fields do not need to be filled.

Linguistic Value Equal		
		Between Equal and Moderate
Moderate		
Between Moderate and Strong		
Strong		
Between Strong and Very Strong		
Very Strong		
Between Very Strong and Extreme		
Extreme		

Table A.1 The Fundamental Scale of Making Judgments

SECTION A

NODE COMPARISONS

1. Comparison Matrices with Respect to "*Client*" Factor in "*Project Team*" <u>Cluster</u>

1.1 Compare risk factors in "*Project Team*" cluster, which factor is likely to have more influence on the level of "*Project Team Risk*" if the "*Client*" is assumed to be source of risk to the contractor?

	Designer	Joint Venture/ Partner
Consultant		
Designer		

1.2 Compare risk factors in "*Construction*" cluster, which factor is likely to have more influence on the level of "*Construction Risk*" if the "Client" is assumed to be source of risk to the contractor?

A duarse Dhusical	Managerial Complexity	Shortage of Client's Financial Resources	Unavailability of Subcontractor s	Unavailability of Resources
Adverse Physical Conditions				
Managerial Complexity				
Shortage of Client Financial Resources				
Unavailability of Subcontractors				

1.3 Compare risk factors in "*Country*" cluster, which factor is likely to have more influence on the level of "*Country Risk*" if the "*Client*" is assumed to be source of risk to the contractor?

	Bureaucratic Difficulties	Immaturity/ Unreliability of Legal System	Instability of Economical Conditions	Tension/ Conflict/ Terrorism
Bribery				
Bureaucratic Difficulties				
Immaturity/ Unreliability of Legal System				
Instability of Econ. Condit.				

1.4 Compare risk factors in "*Inter-Country*" cluster, which factor is likely to have more influence on the level of "*Inter-Country Risk*" if the "*Client*" is assumed to be source of risk to the contractor?

	Poor Attitude of Host Country Towards Foreign Companies	Poor International Relations With Turkey
Cultural Differences		
Poor Attitude of Host Country Towards Foreign Companies		

1.5 Compare risk factors in "*Contractual*" cluster, which factor is likely to have more influence on the level of "*Contractual Risk*" if the "*Client*" is assumed to be source of risk to the contractor?

	Tight Schedule/ High Liquidated Damages	Vagueness of Contract Conditions about Risk Allocation
Strict Quality Requirements/Penalties		
Tight Schedule/ High Liquidated Damages		

SECTION B

CLUSTER COMPARISONS

1. Comparison with respect to The Goal (i.e. International Construction Project Risk)

Compare the clusters in the following matrix according to their influence on the level of the international construction project risk (ICPR)

	Project Team	Construction	Country	Inter- Country	Contractual
Company					
Project Team					
Construction					
Country					
Inter-Country					

APPENDIX B

SAMPLE OF THE RISK RATING ADJUSTMENT METHODOLOGY QUISTIONNAIRE

For a construction project which its risk rating found to be *average* under the normal conditions (i.e. the contractor has enough experience to conduct it, and fair project data was available at the outset), it is assumed that the risk rating is influenced by several influencing factors that would increase the risk level of the project. These factors are: different state of company's experience (i.e. experience of the company is *Low*), Contract Type (CT), No Sufficient Data is Available from the beginning (DA), and Project Delivery System (PDS). Figure B.1 explains the influencing factors.



Figure B.1. Influencing Factors on International Construction Project Risk

On the other hand, it is assumed that company's experience influence depends on the level of risk; therefore adjusting the risk rating for a given project with respect to the company's experience should be with adding to project risk certain percentage from the risk rating.

However, for the remaining factors it is believed that their influence is independent from the level of risk that is their influence is reflected by adjusting the level of risk by certain amount regardless of the project risk level.

According to the previous explanation, there shall be 2 types of adjustments; the first with regard to the company experience and is expressed with % from the risk rating, while the second is with regard to the CT, DA, and PDS influencing factors and is reflected by predicting what should be the risk rating of an average project if certain combination of these three factors exists. Figure B.2 Depicts the Risk Rating Adjustment Methodology.



Figure B.2: Risk Rating Adjustment Methodology

- Adjusting an <u>average</u> risk rating for a project when the company's experience is <u>Low</u> (the contractor does not have a sufficient experience to conduct the project)
 - According to your own judgment, with what percentage (%) from the overall risk rating should the project risk be adjusted if the contractor has no sufficient experience to conduct the project? (_____%)
- Adjusting an <u>average</u> risk rating for a project when the following combinations exist:
 - According to your own judgment, give the overall risk rating that the project should have if the following state of influencing factors exists (Please write the total risk rating that you believe an average project should have in the empty box)

СТ	LS
DA	Yes
PDS	DBB

LS = Lump-Sum, Yes = Sufficient Data Available, and DBB= Design-Bid-Build

 According to your own judgment, give the overall risk rating that the project should have if the following state of influencing factors exists (Please write the total risk rating that you believe an average project should have in the empty box)

СТ	LS	
DA	No	
PDS	DB	

No = No Sufficient Data Available, and DB= Design-Build

APPENDIX C

SAMPLE FROM THE RISK RATING RESULTS OF THE CASE STUDIES



& Oracle Forme Bunkime [WINDOW1]	e Bunkin		LEMON					Ţ
			Filling					
A File Project Information Help Window	rmation He	Mundow q			- - -			X U -
Country					- Design			
Priority .00934	Ra	Rating 2		Total Cr868	Priority 02494	Rating 4	Total ,09976	
Government Instability		Betino 6		Total corees	- Unavailability of resources			
Tanaira // milint / Taunaira	T a waxwi awa	2		THE OWNER AND A DECEMPENDING	Priority 0244	2 Gunner	1 ottal 0482	
Priority 03049		Rating 2		Total ,06098	- Adverse physical Conditions Priority Torono	Rating D	Total Control] [,
Priority 04015		Rating 1	-	Total (04015	. Technical and Technological complexity		alend	
- Immaturity / Unreliability of legal system	ability of legal	system		Total Contract	Priority .02592	Rating 4	Total ,10368	1
Phonety J.08399	Rat	Keting 3		1 Utal (2619/	- Managerial complexity			
Change of Kegulations / Laws (Jorvernment Interventions) Priority 06125 Reling 1	ons / Laws (Ge	Refing 1	vencions)	Total 06125	Priority .02393	Rating 4	Total 09572	
- Instability of Economical conditions (Inflation, Currency Fluctuation) -	nical condition	us (Inflation, Cur	rrency Fluc	(uation)	- Unavailability of qualified sub contractors	b contractors		
Priority 04734	Rat	Rating 2		Total (09468	Priority 02783	Rating 2	Total ,05566	
Contractual .					- Shortage of clients financial resources	resources		
- Vagueness of contract conditions about risk allocations Priority [A5457 Rating]4	act conditions Rat	ions about risk alloc Rating 4	cations	Total 60628	Priority 02211	Rating 2	Total 04422	
- Tight schedule / high liquidated camages	ch liquidated d	amages			Inter - Country			
Priority 05085		Rating 4		Total 2034	Cultural Differences	Rating 2	Total 06866	
- Strict quality requirements / penalties	rements / pen	alties						
Priority 03128		Rating 2		Total .06256	Priority [.0057	Rating 2	Total 0114	
Strict health and safety requirements / penalties	fety requirem	ents / penalties			- Poor attitude of host country towards foreign Connamics	towards foreign Companie		
Priority 01278	R	Rating 2		Total ,02556	Priority 01614	Rating 1	Total 01614	
Strict environmental regulations / penalties	I regulations	/ penalties			- Poor International Relations with Turkey .	with Turkey		
Priority 01477	2	Rating 2		Tetal ,02954	Priority 02427	Rating 1	Total 02427	
Low 9.6 of advance payments / requirements of advance payments Priority 00405 Rating 7 To	ayments / req Rei	requirements of adv Reting	rance payme	nts Tetal 00405	Project - Team r Joint venture /Partners			
					Priority 0699	Rating 3	Total 2097	
					- Consultant Priority 02065	Rating 3	Total 06195	
	Influe	Influencing Factor's >>	\$		- Designer			
					Priority 02435	Rating B	Total 07305	
	¥	Save	Ĕ		- Client Priority 08519	Rating p	Total 17038	
					Tot	Total For RR : 2.60749		
Record 1/1				(D8G) (CSC)				

Figure C.2. CASE1 Initial Risk Rating



Figure C.3. CASE1 Adjusted Risk Rating for Influencing Factors